UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, DC 20549

FORM	1 10-Q
x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 1	3 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the Quarterly Peri	od Ended April 2, 2011
	or
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 1	3 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
Commission file	number: 1-16153
	a , Inc. as specified in its charter)
Maryland	52-2242751
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
	New York, NY 10001 cutive offices); (Zip Code)
` ,	94-1850 mber, including area code)
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant w requirements for the past 90 days. [ü] Yes [] No	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and be submitted and posted pursuant to rule 405 of Regulation S-T ($\S 232.405$ of the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes $[\ddot{u}]$ No $[$	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "small reporting of	
Large Accelerated Filer [ü] Non-accelerated filer [] (Do not check if a smaller reporting compa	Accelerated Filer [] ny) Small Reporting Company []

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

[] Yes [ü] No

On April 29, 2011, the Registrant's only class of common stock, which is the Registrant's only class of common stock.

The document contains 39 pages excluding exhibits.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page Number
	PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
ITEM 1.	Financial Statements	
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets – At April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income – For the Quarters and Nine Months Ended April 2, 2011 and March 27, 2010	5
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows – For the Nine Months Ended April 2, 2011 and March 27, 2010	6
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	7
ITEM 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	21
ITEM 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	35
ITEM 4.	Controls and Procedures	36
	PART II – OTHER INFORMATION	
ITEM 1.	Legal Proceedings	37
ITEM 1A.	Risk Factors	37
ITEM 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	37
ITEM 6.	Exhibits	38
SIGNATURE		39
	2	

SPECIAL NOTE ON FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

This Form 10-Q contains certain "forward-looking statements," based on current expectations, that involve risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from our management's current expectations. These forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as "believe," "may," "will," "should," "expect," "intend," "estimate," "are positioned to," "continue," "project," "guidance," "target," "forecast," "anticipated," "plan," "potential," the negative of these terms or comparable terms. Future results will vary from historical results and historical growth is not indicative of future trends, which will depend upon a number of factors, including but not limited to: (i) the successful execution of our growth strategies; (ii) the effect of existing and new competition in the marketplace; (iii) our exposure to international risks, including currency fluctuations; (iv) changes in economic or political conditions in the markets where we sell or source our products; (v) our ability to successfully anticipate consumer preferences for accessories and fashion trends; (vi) our ability to control costs; (vii) the effect of seasonal and quarterly fluctuations in our sales on our operating results; (viii) our ability to protect against infringement of our trademarks and other proprietary rights; and such other risk factors as set forth in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 3, 2010. Coach, Inc. assumes no obligation to update or revise any such forward-looking statements, which speak only as of their date, even if experience, future events or changes make it clear that any projected financial or operating results will not be realized.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Coach's quarterly financial results and other important information are available by calling the Investor Relations Department at (212) 629-2618.

Coach maintains a website at www.coach.com where investors and other interested parties may obtain, free of charge, press releases and other information as well as gain access to our periodic filings with the SEC.

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. Financial Statements

COACH, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (amounts in thousands, except share data) (unaudited)

	_	April 2, 2011	 July 3, 2010
ASSETS			
Current Assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	812,740	\$ 596,470
Short-term investments		73,419	99,928
Trade accounts receivable, less allowances of \$9,697 and \$6,965, respectively		131,731	109,068
Inventories		391,442	363,285
Other current assets	_	153,070	133,890
Total current assets		1,562,402	1,302,641
Property and equipment, net		552,842	548,474
Goodwill		319,035	305,861
Other assets		287,586	310,139
Total assets	\$	2,721,865	\$ 2,467,115
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current Liabilities:			
Accounts payable	\$	92,632	\$ 105,569
Accrued liabilities		456,606	422,725
Current portion of long-term debt		791	742
Total current liabilities		550,029	529,036
Long-term debt		23,454	24,159
Other liabilities	_	405,724	 408,627
Total liabilities		979,207	961,822
See note on commitments and contingencies			
Stockholders' Equity:			
Preferred stock: (authorized 25,000,000 shares; \$0.01 par value) none issued		-	-
Common stock: (authorized 1,000,000,000 shares; \$0.01 par value) issued and outstanding - 293,256,700 and 296,867,247 shares, respectively		2,933	2,969
Additional paid-in-capital		1,899,561	1,502,982
Accumulated deficit		(202,383)	(30,053)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		42,547	29,395
Total stockholders' equity		1,742,658	1,505,293
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	2,721,865	\$ 2,467,115

 $See\ accompanying\ Notes\ to\ Condensed\ Consolidated\ Financial\ Statements.$

COACH, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (amounts in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

		Quarter Ended				Nine Months Ended			
		April 2, 2011		March 27, 2010		April 2, 2011	_	March 27, 2010	
Net sales	\$	950,706	\$	830,669	\$	3,126,832	\$	2,657,111	
Cost of sales		259,051		215,094		843,830		720,419	
Gross profit		691,655		615,575		2,283,002		1,936,692	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		437,818		366,453		1,290,170		1,083,486	
Operating income		253,837		249,122		992,832		853,206	
Interest income, net		292		2,026		770		5,765	
Other expense		(1,134)		-		(3,068)		-	
Income before provision for income taxes		252,995		251,148		990,534		858,971	
Provision for income taxes		66,980		93,512		312,215		319,558	
Net income	<u>\$</u>	186,015	\$	157,636	\$	678,319	\$	539,413	
Net income per share									
Basic	\$	0.63	\$	0.51	\$	2.29	\$	1.71	
Diluted	\$	0.62	\$	0.50	\$	2.24	\$	1.69	
Shares used in computing net income per share									
Basic		294,841		309,249		296,200		314,734	
Diluted		301,620		313,960		302,589		318,555	

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

COACH, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (amounts in thousands) (unaudited)

	Ni	Nine Months Ende			
	Apri 201		March 27, 2010		
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES					
Net income	\$ 6	78,319 \$	539,413		
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization		93,849	94,011		
Provision for bad debt		3,539	1,030		
Share-based compensation		71,367	58,942		
Excess tax benefit from share-based compensation		40,277)	(19,274)		
Deferred income taxes		11,772	(30,060)		
Other, net		659	(3,199)		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Increase in trade accounts receivable	(24,075)	(8,965)		
(Increase) decrease in inventories		31,893)	21,723		
Increase in other assets		(2,786)	(3,158)		
(Decrease) increase in accounts payable		15,301)	8,641		
Increase in accrued liabilities		52,721	117,955		
Increase in other liabilities		14,731	32,293		
Net cash provided by operating activities	8	12,625	809,352		
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES Acquisition of interest in equity method investment		(7,930)			
Acquisition of distributor		(7,550)	(1,200)		
Purchases of property and equipment	(90,978)	(51,620)		
Purchases of investments		24,007)	(204,878)		
Proceeds from maturities and sales of investments		50,517	(204,070)		
Net cash used in investing activities		72,398)	(257,698)		
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES					
Dividend payment		33,886)	(71,455)		
Repurchase of common stock	(7	17,444)	(700,000)		
Repayment of long-term debt		(656)	(594)		
Repayments of revolving credit facilities		-	(7,496)		
Proceeds from share-based awards, net		85,040	106,965		
Excess tax benefit from share-based compensation		40,277	19,274		
Net cash used in financing activities	(5	26,669)	(653,306)		
Effect of changes in foreign exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents		2,712	4,068		
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	2	16,270	(97,584)		
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		96,470	800,362		
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period Cash and cash equivalents at end of period		12,740 \$			
Cause and cause equitation in the or period	Ψ 0	<u>,, ιο</u> ψ	, 02,, 70		

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

1. Basis of Presentation and Organization

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Coach, Inc. ("Coach" or the "Company") and all 100% owned subsidiaries. These condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been condensed or omitted from this report as is permitted by SEC rules and regulations. However, the Company believes that the disclosures are adequate to make the information presented not misleading. This report should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto, included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the year ended July 3, 2010 ("fiscal 2010").

In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements contain all normal and recurring adjustments necessary to present fairly the consolidated financial position, results of operations and changes in cash flows of the Company for the interim periods presented. The results of operations for the quarter ended April 2, 2011 are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected for the entire fiscal year, which will end on July 2, 2011 ("fiscal 2011").

The Company evaluated subsequent events through the date these financial statements were issued, and disclosure is in the Subsequent Event note.

2. Stockholders' Equity

Activity for the quarters ended April 2, 2011 and March 27, 2010 in the accounts of Stockholders' Equity is summarized below:

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

	Stoc	ommon kholders' Equity	Additional Paid-in- Capital	Retained Earnings/ Accumulated Deficit)	Accumulated Other omprehensive Income	s	Total tockholders' Equity
Balances at June 27, 2009	\$	3,180	\$ 1,189,060	\$ 499,951	\$ 3,851	\$	1,696,042
Net income Unrealized gains on cash flow hedging derivatives, net of tax Translation adjustments Comprehensive income		-	- - -	539,413 - -	990 12,246	_	539,413 990 12,246 552,649
Shares issued for stock options and employee benefit plans Share-based compensation Excess tax benefit from share-based compensation Repurchase of common stock Dividend declared		60 - - (198)	106,905 58,942 19,274 -	- - (699,802) (70,479)	- - - - -		106,965 58,942 19,274 (700,000) (70,479)
Balances at March 27, 2010	\$	3,042	\$ 1,374,181	\$ 269,083	\$ 17,087	\$	1,663,393
Balances at July 3, 2010	\$	2,969	\$ 1,502,982	\$ (30,053)	\$ 29,395	\$	1,505,293
Net income Unrealized gains on cash flow hedging derivatives, net of tax Translation adjustments Comprehensive income		- - -	:	678,319 - -	264 12,888		678,319 264 12,888 691,471
Shares issued for stock options and employee benefit plans Share-based compensation Excess tax benefit from share-based compensation Repurchase of common stock Dividend declared		105 - (141)	284,935 71,367 40,277 -	(717,303) (133,346)	- - - -		285,040 71,367 40,277 (717,444) (133,346)
Balances at April 2, 2011	\$	2,933	\$ 1,899,561	\$ (202,383)	\$ 42,547	\$	1,742,658

The components of accumulated other comprehensive income, as of the dates indicated, are as follows:

	 April 2, 2011	_	July 3, 2010
Cumulative translation adjustments	\$ 47,949	\$	35,061
Cumulative effect of previously adopted accounting pronouncements and			
minimum pension liability, net of taxes	(3,574)		(3,574)
Net unrealized losses on cash flow hedging derivatives, net of taxes of \$936			
and \$1,920	(1,828)		(2,092)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	\$ 42,547	\$	29,395

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

3. Earnings Per Share

Basic net income per share is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per share is calculated similarly but includes potential dilution from the exercise of stock options and employee benefit and share awards.

The following is a reconciliation of the weighted-average shares outstanding and calculation of basic and diluted net income per share:

	Quarter Ended				Nine Months Ended				
	April 2, 2011		-				_	March 27, 2010	
Net income	\$	186,015	\$	157,636	\$	678,319	\$	539,413	
Total weighted-average basic shares		294,841		309,249		296,200		314,734	
Dilutive securities:									
Employee benefit and share award plans		1,911		1,453		1,689		1,148	
Stock option programs		4,868		3,258		4,700	_	2,673	
Total weighted-average diluted shares	_	301,620		313,960	_	302,589	_	318,555	
Net income per share:									
Basic	\$	0.63	\$	0.51	\$	2.29	\$	1.71	
Diluted	\$	0.62	\$	0.50	\$	2.24	\$	1.69	

At April 2, 2011, options to purchase 101 shares of common stock were outstanding but not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share, as these options' exercise prices, ranging from \$54.56 to \$55.91, were greater than the average market price of the common shares.

At March 27, 2010, options to purchase 4,306 shares of common stock were outstanding but not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share, as these options' exercise prices, ranging from \$36.86 to \$51.56, were greater than the average market price of the common shares.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

4. Share-Based Compensation

The following table shows the total compensation cost charged against income for share-based compensation plans and the related tax benefits recognized in the income statement for the periods indicated:

		Quarter Ended			Nine Mon	ths Ended		
	_	April 2, 2011		1		April 2, 2011	M	1arch 27, 2010
Share-based compensation expense	\$	24,044	\$	20,054	\$ 71,367	\$	58,942	
Income tax benefit related to share-based compensation expense		8,356		7,032	24,821		20,654	

Stock Options

A summary of option activity under the Coach stock option plans as of April 2, 2011 and changes during the period then ended is as follows:

	Number of Options Outstanding	Weight Average E Price	exercise
Outstanding at July 3, 2010	24,905	\$	30.87
Granted	3,517		39.15
Exercised	(9,501)		31.51
Forfeited or expired	(448)		39.73
Outstanding at April 2, 2011	18,473		31.90
Vested and expected to vest at April 2, 2011	18,403		31.87
Exercisable at April 2, 2011	9,917		30.74

At April 2, 2011, \$52,264 of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested stock option awards is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.1 years.

The weighted-average grant-date fair value of individual options granted during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010 was \$11.34 and \$9.66, respectively. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010 was \$182,739 and \$80,765, respectively. The total cash received from these option exercises was \$299,347 and \$111,805, respectively, and the actual tax benefit realized from these option exercises was \$68,299 and \$31,031, respectively.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

Share Unit Awards

The grant-date fair value of each Coach share unit award is equal to the fair value of Coach stock at the grant date. The following table summarizes information about non-vested share units as of and for the period ended April 2, 2011:

	Number of Non-vested Share Units	Weigl Average Date Fai	Grant-
Non-vested at July 3, 2010	3,780	\$	29.40
Granted	2,026		39.99
Vested	(1,286)		31.28
Forfeited	(171)		32.62
Non-vested at April 2, 2011	4,349		33.56

At April 2, 2011, \$91,690 of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested share awards is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.1 years.

The weighted-average grant-date fair value of share awards granted during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010 was \$39.99 and \$29.92, respectively. The total fair value of shares vested during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010 was \$55,540 and \$20,574, respectively.

5. Fair Value Measurements

In accordance with Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 820-10, "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures," the Company categorizes its assets and liabilities, based on the priority of the inputs to the valuation technique, into a three-level fair value hierarchy as set forth below. The three levels of the hierarchy are defined as follows:

Level 1 — Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities. Coach currently does not have any Level 1 financial assets or liabilities.

Level 2 — Observable inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1. Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in non-active markets, quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets, and inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for substantially the full term of the asset or liability.

Level 3 — Unobservable inputs reflecting management's own assumptions about the input used in pricing the asset or liability.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

The following table shows the fair value measurements of the Company's assets and liabilities at April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010:

	Level 2					Lev	el 3	3		
	April 2, 2011				0 -					July 3, 2010
Assets:										
Long-term investment - auction rate security (a)	\$	-	\$	-	\$	6,000	\$	6,000		
Derivative assets - zero-cost collar options (b)		4,889		2,052		-		-		
Total	\$	4,889	\$	2,052	\$	6,000	\$	6,000		
Liabilities:										
Derivative liabilities - zero-cost collar options (b)	\$	3,506	\$	5,120	\$	-	\$	-		
Derivative liabilities - cross-currency swap (c)		-		-		7,664		2,418		
Total	\$	3,506	\$	5,120	\$	7,664	\$	2,418		

⁽a) The fair value of the security is determined using a model that takes into consideration the financial conditions of the issuer and the bond insurer, current market conditions and the value of the collateral bonds.

As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, the Company's investments included an auction rate security ("ARS"), deemed a long-term investment classified within other assets, as the auction for this security has been unsuccessful. The underlying investments of the ARS are scheduled to mature in 2035. This ARS is currently rated A, an investment grade rating afforded by credit rating agencies. We have determined that the significant majority of the inputs used to value this security fall within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy as the inputs are based on unobservable estimates. The fair value of the Company's ARS has been \$6,000 since the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009.

As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, the fair value of the Company's cross-currency swap derivatives were included within accrued liabilities. The Company uses a management model to value these derivatives, which includes a combination of observable inputs, such as tenure of the agreement and notional amount, and unobservable inputs, such as the Company's credit rating. The table below presents the changes in the fair value of the cross-currency swaps during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and 2010:

⁽b) The Company enters into zero-cost collar options to manage its exposure to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations resulting from Coach Japan's and Coach Canada's U.S. dollar-denominated inventory purchases. The fair value of these cash flow hedges is primarily based on the forward curves of the specific indices upon which settlement is based and includes an adjustment for the counterparty's or Company's credit risk.

⁽c) The Company is a party to a cross-currency swap transaction to manage its exposure to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations resulting from Coach Japan's U.S. dollar-denominated fixed rate intercompany loan. The fair value of this cash flow hedge is primarily based on the forward curves of the specific indices upon which settlement is based and includes an adjustment for the Company's credit risk.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

	Cros	s-Currency
		Swaps
Balance at July 3, 2010	\$	2,418
Unrealized loss, recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income		5,246
Balance at April 2, 2011	\$	7,664
Balance at June 27, 2009	\$	36,118
Unrealized loss, recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income		8,899
Balance at March 27, 2010	\$	45,017

The Company's short-term investments of \$73,419 and \$99,928 as of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, respectively, consist of time deposits, U.S. treasury bills, commercial paper and short-term corporate debt securities which are classified as held-to-maturity based on our positive intent and ability to hold the securities to maturity. They are stated at amortized cost, which approximates fair market value due to their short maturities.

6. Commitments and Contingencies

At April 2, 2011, the Company had letters of credit outstanding totaling \$106,349. The letters of credit, which expire at various dates through 2014, primarily collateralize the Company's obligation to third parties for the purchase of inventory.

In the ordinary course of business, Coach is a party to several pending legal proceedings and claims. Although the outcome of such items cannot be determined with certainty, Coach's General Counsel and management are of the opinion that the final outcome will not have a material effect on Coach's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

7. Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

Substantially all purchases and sales involving international parties are denominated in U.S. dollars, which limits the Company's exposure to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations. However, the Company is exposed to foreign currency exchange risk related to Coach Japan's and Coach Canada's U.S. dollar-denominated inventory purchases and Coach Japan's \$139,400 U.S. dollar-denominated fixed rate intercompany loan. Coach uses derivative financial instruments to manage these risks. These derivative transactions are in accordance with the Company's risk management policies. Coach does not enter into derivative transactions for speculative or trading purposes.

Coach Japan and Coach Canada enter into certain foreign currency derivative contracts, primarily zero-cost collar options, to manage the exchange rate risk related to their inventory purchases. As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, \$171,948 and \$248,555 of foreign currency forward contracts were outstanding, respectively.

On July 1, 2005, to manage the exchange rate risk related to its \$231,000 intercompany loan, Coach Japan entered into a cross-currency swap transaction. The terms of the cross-currency swap transaction included an exchange of a Japanese yen fixed interest rate for a U.S. dollar fixed interest rate and an exchange of Japanese yen and U.S. dollar-based notional values. On July 2, 2010, the maturity date of the original intercompany loan, Coach Japan repaid the loan and settled the cross-currency swap, and entered into a new \$139,400 intercompany loan agreement. Concurrently, to manage the exchange rate risk on the new loan, Coach Japan entered into a new cross-currency swap transaction, the terms of which included an exchange of a Japanese yen fixed interest rate for a U.S. dollar fixed interest rate. The loan matures on June 30, 2011, at which point the swap requires an exchange of Japanese yen and U.S. dollar based notional values.

The Company's derivative instruments are designated as cash flow hedges. The effective portion of gains or losses on the derivative instruments are reported as a component of other comprehensive income and reclassified into earnings in the same periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. The ineffective portion of gains or losses on the derivative instruments are recognized in current earnings and are included within net cash provided by operating activities.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

The following tables provide information related to the Company's derivatives:

Derivatives Designated as	Balance Sheet		Fair Value					
Hedging Instruments	Classification	At A _I	oril 2, 2011	At Ju	At July 3, 2011			
Foreign exchange contracts Total derivative assets	Other Current Assets	\$ \$	4,889 4,889	\$	2,052 2,052			
Foreign exchange contracts Total derivative liabilities	Accrued Liabilities	\$	11,170 11,170	\$	7,538 7,538			

Amount of Gain or (Loss) Recognized in OCI on Derivatives (Effective Portion)

		Quarte	Ended		Nine Months Ended				
Derivatives in Cash Flow Hedging Relationships	April 2, March 27, 2011 2010		•		April 2, 2011		March 27, 2010		
Foreign exchange contracts	\$	2,948	\$	(970)	\$	(5,896)	\$	(2,050)	
Total	\$	2,948	\$	(970)	\$	(5,896)	\$	(2,050)	

For the third quarter of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, the amounts above are net of tax of \$2,389 and \$(704), respectively. For the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, the amounts above are net of tax of \$(3,416) and \$(1,485), respectively.

Amount of Loss Reclassified from Accumulated OCI into Income (Effective Portion)

	(Effective Fortion)										
Location of Loss Reclassified		Quarte	r Ende	d	Nine Months Ended						
from Accumulated OCI into Income (Effective Portion)		April 2, 2011]	March 27, 2010		April 2, 2011		March 27, 2010			
Cost of Sales	\$	5,840	\$	1,257	\$	10,560	\$	5,061			
Total	\$	5,840	\$	1,257	\$	10,560	\$	5,061			

During the nine months ended April 2, 2011 and March 27, 2010, there were no material gains or losses recognized in income due to hedge ineffectiveness.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

The Company expects that \$5,487 of net derivative losses included in accumulated other comprehensive income at April 2, 2011 will be reclassified into earnings within the next 12 months. This amount will vary due to fluctuations in the Japanese yen and Canadian dollar exchange rates.

Hedging activity affected accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax, as follows:

	A	April 2, 2011	 July 3, 2010
Balance at prior year end balance sheet date	\$	(2,092)	\$ (335)
Net losses transferred to earnings		6,160	1,606
Change in fair value, net of tax		(5,896)	(3,363)
Balance at end of period	\$	(1,828)	\$ (2,092)

8. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The change in the carrying value of goodwill for the first nine months of fiscal 2011 ended April 2, 2011, by operating segment, is as follows:

	_	irect-to- onsumer	Iı	ndirect	Total
Goodwill balance at July 3, 2010	\$	304,345	\$	1,516	\$ 305,861
Foreign exchange impact	\$	13,174		<u>-</u>	13,174
Goodwill balance at April 2, 2011	\$	317,519	\$	1,516	\$ 319,035

At April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, intangible assets not subject to amortization consisted of \$9,788 of trademarks.

9. Segment Information

The Company operates its business in two reportable segments: Direct-to-Consumer and Indirect. The Company's reportable segments represent channels of distribution that offer similar merchandise and service and utilize similar marketing strategies. Sales of Coach products through Company-operated stores in North America, Japan, Hong Kong, Macau and mainland China, the Internet and the Coach catalog constitute the Direct-to-Consumer segment. The Indirect segment includes sales to wholesale customers in over 20 countries, including the United States, and royalties earned on licensed product. In deciding how to allocate resources and assess performance, the Company's executive officers regularly evaluate the net sales and operating income of these segments. Operating income is the gross margin of the segment less direct expenses of the segment. Unallocated corporate expenses include production variances, general marketing, administration and information systems expenses, as well as distribution and consumer service expenses.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

Quarter Ended April 2, 2011		Direct-to- Consumer	Indirect			Corporate Unallocated		Total
Net sales	\$	831,578	\$	119,128	\$	-	\$	950,706
Operating income		319,955		62,218		(128,336)		253,837
Income before provision for income taxes		319,955		62,218		(129,178)		252,995
Depreciation and amortization expense		18,852		2,884		8,634		30,370
Additions to long-lived assets		31,837		(255)		10,505		42,087
Quarter Ended March 27, 2010								
Net sales	\$	726,151	\$	104,518	\$	-	\$	830,669
Operating income		281,903		57,825		(90,606)		249,122
Income before provision for income taxes		281,903		57,825		(88,580)		251,148
Depreciation and amortization expense		22,087		2,616		7,875		32,578
Additions to long-lived assets		5,547		3,898		6,172		15,617
Nine Months Ended April 2, 2011								
Net sales	\$	2,703,190	\$	423,642	\$	_	\$	3,126,832
Operating income	Ψ	1,073,773	Ψ	231,777	4	(312,718)	4	992,832
Income before provision for income taxes		1,073,773		231,777		(315,016)		990,534
Depreciation and amortization expense		61,113		8,592		24,144		93,849
Additions to long-lived assets		65,584		7,757		20,957		94,298
Nine Months Ended March 27, 2010								
Net sales	\$	2,313,981	\$	343,130	\$	-	\$	2,657,111
Operating income		923,556		195,247		(265,597)		853,206
Income before provision for income taxes		923,556		195,247		(259,832)		858,971
Depreciation and amortization expense		62,511		7,213		24,287		94,011
Additions to long-lived assets		23,513		5,053		16,411		44,977
		17						

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

The following is a summary of the common costs not allocated in the determination of segment performance:

	Quarter Ended					Nine Months Ended			
		April 2, 2011		March 27, 2010		April 2, 2011		March 27, 2010	
Production variances	\$	13,871	\$	17,202	\$	54,154	\$	36,252	
Advertising, marketing and design		(46,166)		(42,558)		(125,662)		(117,717)	
Administration and information systems		(82,220)		(54,255)		(199,807)		(150,885)	
Distribution and customer service		(13,821)		(10,995)		(41,403)		(33,247)	
Total corporate unallocated	\$	(128,336)	\$	(90,606)	\$	(312,718)	\$	(265,597)	

10. Stock Repurchase Program

Purchases of Coach's common stock are made subject to market conditions and at prevailing market prices, through the open market. Repurchased shares of common stock become authorized but unissued shares and may be issued in the future for general corporate and other purposes. The Company may terminate or limit the stock repurchase program at any time.

Coach accounts for stock repurchases and retirements by allocating the repurchase price to common stock, additional paid-in-capital and retained earnings. The repurchase price allocation is based upon the equity contribution associated with historical issuances, beginning with the earliest issuance. During the fourth quarter of fiscal 2010, cumulative stock repurchases allocated to retained earnings have resulted in an accumulated deficit balance. Since its initial public offering, the Company has not experienced a net loss in any fiscal year, and the net accumulated deficit balance in stockholders' equity is attributable to the cumulative stock repurchase activity.

For the third quarter of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, the Company repurchased and retired 3,530 and 11,261 shares of common stock at an average cost of \$54.51 and \$35.52 per share, respectively. For the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, the Company repurchased and retired 14,070 and 19,826 shares of common stock at an average cost of \$50.99 and \$35.31 per share, respectively. As of April 2, 2011, Coach had \$1,342,183 remaining in the stock repurchase program.

11. Change in Accounting Principle

Coach adopted the FASB's guidance for accounting for uncertainty in income taxes, codified within ASC 740 "*Income Taxes*," on July 1, 2007, the first day of fiscal 2008. At adoption, Coach elected to classify interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions as a component of interest expense included within Interest income, net. On July 4, 2010, the Company changed its method of accounting to include such amounts as a component of the provision for income taxes. The Company believes this change is preferable because: it will improve Coach's comparability with its industry peers; it is more consistent with the way in which the Company manages the settlement of uncertain tax positions as one overall amount inclusive of interest and penalties; and it will provide more meaningful information to investors by including only interest expense related to revolving credit facilities and long-term debt financing activities within Interest income, net.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

The change in accounting method for presentation of interest and penalties for uncertain tax positions was completed in accordance with ASC 250, "Accounting Changes and Error Corrections." Accordingly, the change in accounting principle has been applied retrospectively by adjusting the financial statement amounts for the prior periods presented. The change to current or historical periods presented herein due to the change in accounting principle was limited to income statement classification, with no effect on net income.

The following tables detail the retrospective application impact on previously reported amounts:

For the Quarter Ended	1	As Previously		Accounting		
March 27, 2010	Reported			Principle Change	Adjusted	
Interest income, net	\$	104	\$	1,922	\$	2,026
Provision for income taxes		91,590		1,922		93,512
For the Nine Months Ended March 27, 2010						
Interest income (expense), net	\$	(380)	\$	6,145	\$	5,765
Provision for income taxes		313,413		6,145		319,558

The following tables show the impact of the accounting principle change on reported balances for the periods ended April 2, 2011:

For the Quarter Ended April 2, 2011	As Computed Under Prior Method		Effect of Accounting Principle Change	As Reported Under Current Method
Interest income, net	\$	6,396	(6,104)	\$ 292
Provision for income taxes		73,084	(6,104)	66,980
For the Nine Months Ended April 2, 2011				
Interest income, net	\$	2,716	(1,946)	\$ 770
Provision for income taxes		314,161	(1,946)	312,215
	19			

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)

12. Recent Accounting Developments

ASC 820-10 "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures," was amended in January 2010 to require additional disclosures related to recurring and nonrecurring fair value measurements. The guidance requires disclosure of transfers of assets and liabilities between Levels 1 and 2 of the fair value hierarchy, including the reasons and the timing of the transfers, and information on purchases, sales, issuances, and settlements on a gross basis in the reconciliation of the assets and liabilities measured under Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy. The guidance was effective for the Company beginning on December 27, 2009, except for certain disclosures about purchases, sales, issuances, and settlements related to Level 3 fair value measurements, which were effective for the Company beginning on January 2, 2011. The disclosure guidance adopted on December 27, 2009 and January 2, 2011 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

13. Subsequent Event

In April 2011, Coach's Board of Directors voted to increase the Company's cash dividend to an expected annual rate of \$0.90 per share starting with the dividend to be paid in July 2011.

ITEM 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion of Coach's financial condition and results of operations should be read together with Coach's condensed consolidated financial statements and notes to those statements, included elsewhere in this document. When used herein, the terms "Coach," "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Coach, Inc., including consolidated subsidiaries. The fiscal year ending July 2, 2011 ("fiscal 2011") is a 52-week period. The fiscal year ended July 3, 2010 ("fiscal 2010") was a 53-week period.

EXECUTIVE OVERVIEW

Coach is a leading American marketer of fine accessories and gifts for women and men. Our product offerings include handbags, women's and men's accessories, footwear, jewelry, wearables, business cases, sunwear, travel bags, fragrance and watches. Coach operates in two segments: Direct-to-Consumer and Indirect. The Direct-to-Consumer segment includes sales to consumers through Company-operated stores in North America, Japan, Hong Kong and Macau, and mainland China, the Internet and the Coach catalog. The Indirect segment includes sales to wholesale customers in over 20 countries, including the United States, and royalties earned on licensed product. As Coach's business model is based on multi-channel international distribution, our success does not depend solely on the performance of a single channel or geographic area.

In order to sustain growth within our global framework, we continue to focus on two key growth strategies: increased global distribution, with an emphasis on North America and China, and improved store sales productivity. To that end, we are focused on four key initiatives:

- Build market share in the North American women's accessories market. As part of our culture of innovation and continuous improvement, we implemented a number of initiatives to accelerate the level of newness, elevate our product offering and enhance the in-store and online experience. These initiatives, supported by a comprehensive digital media strategy, will enable us to continue to leverage our leadership position in the market.
- · Continue to grow our North American retail store base primarily by opening stores in new markets and adding stores in under-penetrated existing markets. We believe that North America can support about 500 retail stores in total, including up to 30 in Canada. Through the third quarter of fiscal 2011, we opened two net new retail locations. The pace of our future retail store openings will depend upon the economic environment and reflect opportunities in the marketplace, with a focus on new markets.
- Build Men's market share globally, with a focus in North America, Japan and the rest of Asia. The Men's market is a global multichannel opportunity for locations in retail stores, factory locations and through distributor locations. We have implemented a number of initiatives to elevate our Men's product offering through image-enhancing and accessible locations. During the first nine months of fiscal 2011, we opened our first eight Men's standalone factory stores. In addition, based on our initial success with our Men's store on Bleecker Street, we will be opening additional Men's retail store locations later during fiscal 2011 in select markets in North America.
- · Raise brand awareness in emerging markets, notably in China, where our brand awareness is increasing and the category is developing rapidly. China represents the single largest geographic opportunity for Coach, outside of North America, and the pace of our future retail store openings will reflect this opportunity.

We believe the growth strategies outlined above will allow us to deliver long-term superior returns on our investments and drive increased cash flows from operating activities. However, the current macroeconomic environment, while improving, continues to present a challenging retail market in which consumers, notably in North America and Japan, remain cautious. The Company believes long-term growth can still be achieved through a combination of expanded distribution with an emphasis on China, along with a focus on innovation to support productivity and disciplined expense control. Our multichannel distribution model is diversified and includes substantial international and factory businesses, which complement our full-price U.S. business. With an essentially debt-free balance sheet and significant cash position, we believe we are well positioned to manage our business to take advantage of profitable growth opportunities.

THIRD QUARTER OF FISCAL 2011

The key metrics of the third quarter of fiscal 2011 were:

- · Earnings per diluted share increased 22.8% to \$0.62.
- · Net sales increased 14.5% to \$951 million.
- · Direct-to-consumer sales rose 14.5% to \$832 million.
- · Comparable store sales in North America increased 10.3%, primarily due to overall improved conversion in our factory and full-priced stores.
- · In North America, Coach opened five new factory and closed three retail stores, bringing the total number of retail and factory stores to 344 and 134, respectively, at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2011.
- · Coach China results continued to be strong with double-digit growth in comparable stores. Coach China opened three net new locations, bringing the total number of locations at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2011 to 55.
- · Coach Japan opened three net new locations, bringing the total number of locations at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2011 to 167.
- · As a result of the March 2011 earthquake and tsunami in Japan, the Company estimates that sales in Japan were impacted by approximately \$20 million and earnings per share by about two and a half cents during the quarter. Due to the events in Japan, as of the end of the quarter, seven stores remained temporarily closed.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

$THIRD\ QUARTER\ FISCAL\ 2011\ COMPARED\ TO\ THIRD\ QUARTER\ FISCAL\ 2010$

The following table summarizes results of operations for the third quarter of fiscal 2011 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2010:

	Quarter Ended										
		April 2, 2011 March 27, 201				2010 Variance					
			(dollars % of	in millions, e (unau	xcept per share dited) % of	data)					
	Α	mount	net sales	Amount	net sales	Amount	%				
Net sales	\$	950.7	100.0%	\$ 830.7	100.0%	\$ 120.0	14.5%				
Gross profit		691.7	72.8	615.6	74.1	76.1	12.4				
Selling, general and administrative expenses		437.8	46.1	366.5	44.1	71.4	19.5				
Operating income		253.8	26.7	249.1	30.0	4.7	1.9				
Interest income, net		0.3	0.0	2.0	0.2	(1.7)	nm*				
Other expense		1.1	0.1	-	0.0	1.1	nm*				
Provision for income taxes		67.0	7.0	93.5	11.3	(26.5)	(28.4)				
Net income		186.0	19.6	157.6	19.0	28.4	18.0				
Net income per share:											
Basic	\$	0.63		\$ 0.51		\$ 0.12	23.8%				
Diluted		0.62		0.50		0.11	22.8				

^{* -} Percentage change is not meaningful

Net Sales

Net sales by business segment in the third quarter of fiscal 2011, compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2010, were as follows:

		Quarter Ended									
					(unaudited)						
			N	let Sales	Percentage of Total Net Sales						
		April 2, 2011		arch 27, 2010	Rate of Change	April 2, 2011	March 27, 2010				
	(dollars in millions)										
Direct-to-Consumer	\$	831.6	\$	726.2	14.5%	87.5%	87.4%				
Indirect		119.1		104.5	14.0	12.5	12.6				
Total net sales	\$	950.7	\$	830.7	14.5	100.0%	100.0%				

Direct-to-Consumer

Net sales increased 14.5% to \$831.6 million during the third quarter of fiscal 2011 from \$726.2 million during the same period in fiscal 2010, primarily driven by sales increases in our Company-operated stores in North America and China.

In North America, net sales increased 15.5% driven by a 10.3% increase in comparable store sales and sales from new and expanded stores. Since the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2010, Coach opened one net new retail store and 15 new factory stores, and expanded four factory stores in North America. In Japan, net sales increased 0.5% driven by an approximately \$4.4 million or 2.5% positive impact from foreign currency exchange. Since the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2010, Coach opened 7 net new locations and expanded four locations in Japan. Coach China results continued to be strong with double-digit percentage growth in comparable store sales. Since the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2010, Coach opened 18 net new stores in Hong Kong and mainland China.

Indirect

Net sales increased 14.0% to \$119.1 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 from \$104.5 million during the same period of fiscal 2010. The increase was driven primarily by a 13.9% increase in Coach International Wholesale and U.S. Wholesale net shipments. Licensing revenue of approximately \$6.9 million and \$6.0 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, respectively, is included in Indirect sales.

Operating Income

Operating income increased 1.9% to \$253.8 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$249.1 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2010. Excluding items affecting comparability of \$25.7 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011, operating income increased 12.2% to \$279.5 million. Operating margin decreased to 26.7% as compared to 30.0% in the same period of the prior year. Excluding items affecting comparability, operating margin was 29.4% in the third quarter of fiscal 2011.

Gross profit increased 12.4% to \$691.7 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 from \$615.6 million during the same period of fiscal 2010. Gross margin was 72.8% in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to 74.1% during the same period of fiscal 2010.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased 19.5% to \$437.8 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$366.5 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2010, driven primarily by increased selling expenses. Excluding items affecting comparability of \$25.7 million during the third quarter of fiscal 2011, selling, general and administrative expenses were \$412.1 million. As a percentage of net sales, selling, general and administrative expenses increased to 46.1% during the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to 44.1% during the third quarter of fiscal 2010. Excluding items affecting comparability during the third quarter of fiscal 2011, selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of net sales were 43.4% as we leveraged our selling expense base on higher sales. See discussion of items affecting comparability in Non-GAAP Measures.

Selling expenses were \$280.1 million, or 29.5% of net sales, in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 compared to \$255.8 million, or 30.8% of net sales, in the third quarter of fiscal 2010. The dollar increase in selling expenses was due to higher operating expenses in Coach China and North American stores due to higher sales and new store openings. Additionally, selling expenses of Reed Krakoff stores contributed to the dollar increase since the brand was not launched until the beginning of fiscal 2011. Coach China and North American store expenses as a percentage of sales decreased primarily due to operating efficiencies and sales leverage. The decrease in Coach Japan operating expenses in constant currency of \$7.8 million was offset by the impact of foreign currency exchange rates which increased reported expenses by approximately \$7.9 million.

Advertising, marketing, and design costs were \$56.1 million, or 5.9% of net sales, in the third quarter of fiscal 2011, compared to \$44.8 million, or 5.4% of net sales, during the same period of fiscal 2010. The increase was primarily due to marketing expenses related to consumer communications, which includes our digital strategy through coach.com, our global e-commerce sites, marketing sites and social networking. The Company utilizes and continues to explore implementing new technologies such as our global web presence, with informational websites in 17 countries, social networking and blogs as cost-effective consumer communication opportunities to increase on-line and store sales and build brand awareness. Also contributing to the increase were new design expenditures and development costs for new merchandising initiatives.

Distribution and consumer service expenses were \$14.6 million, or 1.5% of net sales, in the third quarter of fiscal 2011, compared to \$11.7 million, or 1.4% of net sales, in the third quarter of fiscal 2010. To support our growth in China and the region, during the second half of fiscal 2010 we established an Asia distribution center in Shanghai, owned and operated by a third-party, allowing us to better manage the logistics in this region. During the third quarter of fiscal 2011, the Asia distribution center contributed to the increase in distribution and consumer service expenses; however in the long run, the Company expects the Asia distribution center to reduce costs as a percentage of net sales.

Administrative expenses were \$87.0 million, or 9.2% of net sales, in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 compared to \$54.2 million, or 6.5% of net sales, during the same period of fiscal 2010. Excluding items affecting comparability of \$25.7 million during the third quarter of fiscal 2011, administrative expenses were \$61.3 million, representing 6.5% of net sales. The increase in administrative expenses was primarily due to items affecting comparability and higher share-based compensation.

Interest Income, Net

Net interest income was \$0.3 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$2.0 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2010. The decrease is attributable to lower returns on our investments primarily due to changes in interest rates, including interest rates on the cross-currency swaps, and lower cash and investment balances during the current fiscal year period.

Provision for Income Taxes

The effective tax rate was 26.5% in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to 37.2% in the third quarter of fiscal 2010. Excluding the benefit from the items affecting comparability, the effective tax rate was 33.25% in the third quarter of fiscal 2011. The decrease in the effective tax rate is primarily attributable to a favorable settlement of a multi-year tax return examination and higher profitability in lower tax rate jurisdictions in which income is earned, due to the increased globalization of the Company, and a lower effective state tax rate.

Net Income

Net income was \$186.0 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$157.6 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2010. This increase was primarily due to an improvement in operating income as well as a decrease in the Company's effective tax rate.

FIRST NINE MONTHS OF FISCAL 2011 COMPARED TO FIRST NINE MONTHS OF FISCAL 2010

The following table summarizes results of operations for the first nine months of fiscal 2011 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2010:

		Nine Months Ended									
		April 2	, 2011	March	Variance						
	(dollars in millions, except per share data) (unaudited)										
			% of		% of		0/				
	_	Amount	net sales	Amount	net sales	Amount	%				
Net sales	\$	3,126.8	100.0%	\$ 2,657.1	100.0%	\$ 469.7	17.7%				
Gross profit		2,283.0	73.0	1,936.7	72.9	346.3	17.9				
Selling, general and administrative expenses		1,290.2	41.3	1,083.5	40.8	206.7	19.1				
Operating income		992.8	31.8	853.2	32.1	139.6	16.4				
Interest income, net		0.8	0.0	5.8	0.2	(5.0)	nm*				
Other expense		3.1	0.1	-	0.0	3.1	nm*				
Provision for income taxes		312.2	10.0	319.6	12.0	(7.3)	(2.3)				
Net income		678.3	21.7	539.4	20.3	138.9	25.8				
Net income per share:											
Basic	\$	2.29		\$ 1.71		\$ 0.58	33.6%				
Diluted		2.24		1.69		0.55	32.4				

^{* -} Percentage change is not meaningful

Net Sales

Net sales by business segment in the first nine months of fiscal 2011, compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2010, were as follows:

				Ni	ne Months Ended	<u>l</u>						
					(unaudited)							
	Net Sales					Percentage of Total Net Sales						
	April 2, 2011		March 27, 2010		Rate of Change	April 2, 2011	March 27, 2010					
(dollars in millions)												
Direct-to-Consumer	\$	2,703.2	\$	2,314.0	16.8%	86.5%	87.1%					
ndirect		423.6		343.1	23.5	13.5	12.9					
Total net sales	\$	3,126.8	\$	2,657.1	17.7	100.0%	100.0%					

Direct-to-Consumer

Net sales increased 16.8% to \$2.7 billion during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 from \$2.3 billion during the same period in fiscal 2010, driven by sales increases in our Company-operated stores in North America, Japan and China.

In North America, net sales increased 16.7% driven by an 10.8% increase in comparable store sales and sales from new and expanded stores. Since the end of the first nine months of fiscal 2010, Coach opened one net new retail store and 15 new factory stores, and expanded four factory stores in North America. In Japan, net sales increased 7.3% driven by an approximately \$38.0 million or 7.1% positive impact from foreign currency exchange. Since the end of the first nine months of fiscal 2010, Coach opened 7 net new locations and expanded four locations in Japan. Coach China results continued to be strong with double-digit percentage growth in comparable store sales. Since the end of the first nine months of fiscal 2010, Coach opened 18 net new stores in Hong Kong and mainland China.

Indirect

Net sales increased 23.5% to \$423.6 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 from \$343.1 million during the same period of fiscal 2010. The increase was driven primarily by a 23.6% increase in Coach International Wholesale and U.S. Wholesale net shipments. Licensing revenue of approximately \$18.1 million and \$14.3 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, respectively, is included in Indirect sales.

Operating Income

Operating income increased 16.4% to \$992.8 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$853.2 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. Excluding items affecting comparability of \$25.7 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011, operating income increased 19.4% to \$1.0 billion. Operating margin decreased to 31.8% as compared to 32.1% in the same period of the prior year. Excluding items affecting comparability, operating margin increased to 32.6% in the first nine months of fiscal 2011.

Gross profit increased 17.9% to \$2.3 billion in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 from \$1.9 billion during the same period of fiscal 2010. Gross margin was 73.0% in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to 72.9% during the same period of fiscal 2010.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased 19.1% to \$1.3 billion in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$1.1 billion in the first nine months of fiscal 2010, driven primarily by increased selling expenses. Excluding items affecting comparability of \$25.7 million during the first nine months of fiscal 2011, selling, general and administrative expenses were \$1.26 billion. As a percentage of net sales, selling, general and administrative expenses increased to 41.3% during the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to 40.8% during the first nine months of fiscal 2010. Excluding items affecting comparability during the first nine months of fiscal 2011, selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of net sales decreased to 40.4% as we leveraged our selling expense base on higher sales.

Selling expenses were \$875.2 million, or 28.0% of net sales, in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 compared to \$770.8 million, or 29.0% of net sales, in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. The dollar increase in selling expenses was due to higher operating expenses in North American stores and Coach China due to higher sales and new store openings. Additionally, selling expenses of Reed Krakoff stores contributed to the dollar increase since the brand was not launched until the beginning of fiscal 2011. North American store expenses as a percentage of sales decreased primarily due a higher sales base. The decrease in Coach Japan operating expenses in constant currency of \$9.4 million was offset by the impact of foreign currency exchange rates which increased reported expenses by approximately \$20.6 million.

Advertising, marketing, and design costs were \$166.8 million, or 5.3% of net sales, in the first nine months of fiscal 2011, compared to \$126.6 million, or 4.8% of net sales, during the same period of fiscal 2010. The increase was primarily due to marketing expenses related to consumer communications, which includes our digital strategy through coach.com, our global e-commerce sites, marketing sites and social networking. The Company utilizes and continues to explore implementing new technologies such as our global web presence, with informational websites in 17 countries, social networking and blogs as cost-effective consumer communication opportunities to increase on-line and store sales and build brand awareness. Also contributing to the increase were new design expenditures and development costs for new merchandising initiatives.

Distribution and consumer service expenses were \$43.6 million, or 1.4% of net sales, in the first nine months of fiscal 2011, compared to \$35.2 million, or 1.3% of net sales, in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. To support our growth in China and the region, during the second half of fiscal 2010 we established an Asia distribution center in Shanghai, owned and operated by a third-party, allowing us to better manage the logistics in this region. During the first nine months of fiscal 2011, the Asia distribution center contributed to the increase in distribution and consumer service expenses; however in the long run, the Company expects the Asia distribution center to reduce costs as a percentage of net sales.

Administrative expenses were \$204.6 million, or 6.6% of net sales, in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 compared to \$150.9 million, or 5.7% of net sales, during the same period of fiscal 2010. Excluding items affecting comparability of \$25.7 during the first nine months of fiscal 2011, expenses were \$178.9 million, representing 5.7% of net sales. The increase in administrative expenses was primarily due to items affecting comparability and higher share-based compensation.

Interest Income, Net

Net interest income was \$0.8 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$5.8 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. The decrease is attributable to lower returns on our investments primarily due to changes in interest rates, including interest rates on the cross-currency swaps, and lower cash and investment balances during the current fiscal year period.

Provision for Income Taxes

The effective tax rate was 31.5% in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to 37.2% in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. Excluding the benefit from the items affecting comparability, the effective tax rate was 33.25% in the first nine months of fiscal 2011. The decrease in the effective tax rate is primarily attributable to a favorable settlement of a multi-year tax return examination and higher profitability in lower tax rate jurisdictions in which income is earned, due to the increased globalization of the Company, and a lower effective state tax rate.

Net Income

Net income was \$678.3 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$539.4 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. This increase was primarily due to an improvement in operating income as well as a decrease in the Company's effective tax rate.

FINANCIAL CONDITION

Cash Flow

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$812.6 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 compared to \$809.4 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. The increase of \$3.3 million was primarily the result of \$138.9 million higher net income in the current period partially offset by working capital changes between the two periods, the most significant of which occurred in accrued liabilities and inventories. Changes during the period in accrued liabilities balances resulted in \$52.7 million of cash proceeds in the current fiscal period, compared to \$118.0 million in the prior fiscal period, primarily due to higher bonus payouts in the current year. Changes during the period in inventory balances resulted in a use of cash of \$31.9 million in the current fiscal period compared to \$21.7 million of cash proceeds in the prior fiscal period, primarily due to higher inventory levels year over year driven by the improved overall economic conditions.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$72.4 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 compared to \$257.7 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. Proceeds from maturities and sales of investments, net of purchases of investments, resulted in cash proceeds of \$26.5 million in the current fiscal period compared to a use of cash of \$204.9 million in the prior year period. Purchases of property and equipment were \$91.0 million in the current fiscal period, which was \$39.4 million higher than the prior year period, reflecting planned increased capital investment.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$526.7 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 as compared to \$653.3 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010. The decrease of \$126.6 million in net cash used was primarily attributable to \$178.1 million more proceeds from exercises of share-based awards in the current fiscal period. This increase was partially offset by \$62.4 million higher dividend payments, due to the higher dividend payment rate in the current fiscal period, and \$717.4 million funds expended in the first nine months of fiscal 2011 for repurchases of common stock compared to \$700.0 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2010.

Revolving Credit Facilities

On July 26, 2007, the Company renewed its \$100 million revolving credit facility with certain lenders and Bank of America, N.A. as the primary lender and administrative agent (the "Bank of America facility"), extending the facility expiration to July 26, 2012. At Coach's request and the lenders' consent, the Bank of America facility can be expanded to \$200 million. The facility can also be extended for two additional one year periods, at Coach's request and the lenders' consent.

Coach's Bank of America facility is available for seasonal working capital requirements or general corporate purposes and may be prepaid without penalty or premium. During the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010 there were no borrowings under the Bank of America facility. As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, there were no outstanding borrowings under the Bank of America facility. The Company's borrowing capacity as of April 2, 2011 was \$90.0 million, due to outstanding letters of credit.

Coach pays a commitment fee of 6 to 12.5 basis points on any unused amounts and interest of LIBOR plus 20 to 55 basis points on any outstanding borrowings. Both the commitment fee and the LIBOR margin are based on the Company's fixed charge coverage ratio. At April 2, 2011, the commitment fee was 7 basis points and the LIBOR margin was 30 basis points.

The Bank of America facility contains various covenants and customary events of default. Coach has been in compliance with all covenants since its inception.

To provide funding for working capital and general corporate purposes, Coach Japan has available credit facilities with several Japanese financial institutions. These facilities allow a maximum borrowing of 4.1 billion Japanese yen, or approximately \$48.8 million, at April 2, 2011. Interest is based on the Tokyo Interbank rate plus a margin of 30 basis points. During the first nine months of fiscal 2011 peak borrowings were \$27.1 million under the Japanese credit facilities. There were no borrowings during the first nine months of fiscal 2010. As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, there were no outstanding borrowings under the Japanese credit facilities.

To provide funding for working capital and general corporate purposes, Coach Shanghai Limited has a credit facility that allows a maximum borrowing of 67 million Chinese Renminbi, or approximately \$10 million, at April 2, 2011. Interest is based on the People's Bank of China rate. During the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, the peak borrowings under this credit facility were \$0 and \$7.5 million, respectively. As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, there were no outstanding borrowings under this facility.

Common Stock Repurchase Program

During the three months ended April 2, 2011, the Company completed its \$1.0 billion common stock repurchase program, which was put into place in April 2010. In January 2011, the Company's Board of Directors ("Board") approved a new common stock repurchase program to acquire up to \$1.5 billion of Coach's outstanding common stock through June 2013. Purchases of Coach common stock are made subject to market conditions and at prevailing market prices, through open market purchases. Repurchased shares become authorized but unissued shares and may be issued in the future for general corporate and other uses. The Company may terminate or limit the stock repurchase program at any time.

During the first nine months of fiscal 2011 and fiscal 2010, the Company repurchased and retired 14.1 million and 19.8 million shares, respectively, or \$717.4 million and \$700.0 million of common stock, respectively, at an average cost of \$50.99 and \$35.31, respectively. As of April 2, 2011, \$1.3 billion remained available for future purchases under the existing program.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The Company expects total capital expenditures for the fiscal year ending July 2, 2011 to be approximately \$150 million. Capital expenditures will be primarily for new stores in North America, Japan, Hong Kong and mainland China. We will also continue to invest in corporate infrastructure and department store and distributor locations. These investments will be financed primarily from cash on hand and operating cash flows.

Coach experiences significant seasonal variations in its working capital requirements. During the first fiscal quarter Coach builds inventory for the holiday selling season, opens new retail stores and generates higher levels of trade receivables. In the second fiscal quarter, working capital requirements are reduced substantially as Coach generates greater consumer sales and collects wholesale accounts receivable. During the first nine months fiscal 2011, Coach purchased approximately \$872 million of inventory, which was funded by operating cash flow.

Management believes that cash flow from continuing operations and on hand cash will provide adequate funds for the foreseeable working capital needs, planned capital expenditures, dividend payments and the common stock repurchase program. Any future acquisitions, joint ventures or other similar transactions may require additional capital. There can be no assurance that any such capital will be available to Coach on acceptable terms or at all. Coach's ability to fund its working capital needs, planned capital expenditures, dividend payments and scheduled debt payments, as well as to comply with all of the financial covenants under its debt agreements, depends on its future operating performance and cash flow, which in turn are subject to prevailing economic conditions and to financial, business and other factors, some of which are beyond Coach's control.

Reference should be made to our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information regarding liquidity and capital resources.

Seasonality

Because Coach products are frequently given as gifts, Coach has historically realized, and expects to continue to realize, higher sales and operating income in the second quarter of its fiscal year, which includes the holiday months of November and December. In addition, fluctuations in sales and operating income in any fiscal quarter are affected by the timing of seasonal wholesale shipments and other events affecting retail sales. Over the past several years, we have achieved higher levels of growth in the non-holiday quarters, which has reduced these seasonal fluctuations.

NON-GAAP MEASURES

FISCAL 2011 ITEMS AFFECTING COMPARABILITY OF OUR FINANCIAL RESULTS

The Company's reported results are presented in accordance with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP"). The reported SG&A expenses, operating income and provision for income taxes for the third quarter and nine months ended April 2, 2011 reflect certain items which affect the comparability of our results. These metrics are also reported on a non-GAAP basis for these periods to exclude the impact of these items.

These non-GAAP performance measures were used by management to conduct and evaluate its business during its regular review of operating results for the periods affected. Management and the Company's Board utilized these non-GAAP measures to make decisions about the uses of Company resources, analyze performance between periods, develop internal projections and measure management performance. The Company's primary internal financial reporting excluded these items affecting comparability. In addition, the compensation committee of the Company's Board used these non-GAAP measures when assessing achievement of incentive compensation goals.

We believe these non-GAAP measures are useful to investors in evaluating the Company's ongoing operating and financial results and understanding how such results compare with the Company's historical performance. In addition, we believe excluding the items affecting comparability assists investors in developing expectations of future performance. These items affecting comparability do not represent the Company's direct, ongoing business operations. By providing the non-GAAP measures, as a supplement to GAAP information, we believe we are enhancing investors' understanding of our business and our results of operations. The non-GAAP financial measures are limited in their usefulness and should be considered in addition to, and not in lieu of, U.S. GAAP financial measures. Further, these non-GAAP measures may be unique to the Company, as they may be different from non-GAAP measures used by other companies.

Charitable Contributions and Tax Adjustments

During the third quarter of fiscal 2011, the Company decreased the provision for income taxes by \$15.5 million, primarily as a result of a favorable settlement of a multi-year tax return examination. The Company used the net income favorability to contribute \$20.9 million to the Coach Foundation and 400 million yen or \$4.8 million to the Japanese Red Cross Society. The Company believed that in order to reflect the direct results of the normal, ongoing business operations, both the tax adjustments and the resulting Coach Foundation funding and Japanese Red Cross Society contribution needed to be adjusted. This exclusion is consistent with the way management views its results and is the basis on which incentive compensation will be calculated for fiscal 2011.

Currency Fluctuation Effects

The percentage increase in sales and U.S. dollar increases in operating expenses in the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2011 for Coach Japan have been presented both including and excluding currency fluctuation effects from translating these amounts into U.S. dollars and compared to the same periods in the prior fiscal year.

We believe that presenting Coach Japan sales and operating expense increases, including and excluding currency fluctuation effects, will help investors and analysts to understand the effect on this valuable performance measure of significant year-over-year currency fluctuations.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

Our discussion of results of operations and financial condition relies on our consolidated financial statements that are prepared based on certain critical accounting policies that require management to make judgments and estimates that are subject to varying degrees of uncertainty. We believe that investors need to be aware of these policies and how they impact our financial statements as a whole, as well as our related discussion and analysis presented herein. While we believe that these accounting policies are based on sound measurement criteria, actual future events can and often do result in outcomes that can be materially different from these estimates or forecasts. The accounting policies and related risks described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended July 3, 2010 are those that depend most heavily on these judgments and estimates. As of April 2, 2011, there have been no material changes to any of the critical accounting policies contained therein other than the Company's change in accounting method for interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions. See the footnote on Change in Accounting Principle.

Recent Accounting Developments

Accounting Standards Codification 820-10 "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures," was amended in January 2010 to require additional disclosures related to recurring and nonrecurring fair value measurements. The guidance requires disclosure of transfers of assets and liabilities between Levels 1 and 2 of the fair value hierarchy, including the reasons and the timing of the transfers, and information on purchases, sales, issuances, and settlements on a gross basis in the reconciliation of the assets and liabilities measured under Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy. The guidance was effective for the Company beginning on December 27, 2009, except for certain disclosures about purchases, sales, issuances, and settlements related to Level 3 fair value measurements, which were effective for the Company beginning on January 2, 2011. The disclosure guidance adopted on December 27, 2009 and January 2, 2011 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

ITEM 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

The market risk inherent in our financial instruments represents the potential loss in fair value, earnings or cash flows arising from adverse changes in interest rates or foreign currency exchange rates. Coach manages these exposures through operating and financing activities and, when appropriate, through the use of derivative financial instruments with respect to Coach Japan and Coach Canada. The use of derivative financial instruments is in accordance with Coach's risk management policies. Coach does not enter into derivative transactions for speculative or trading purposes.

The following quantitative disclosures are based on quoted market prices obtained through independent pricing sources for the same or similar types of financial instruments, taking into consideration the underlying terms and maturities and theoretical pricing models. These quantitative disclosures do not represent the maximum possible loss or any expected loss that may occur, since actual results may differ from those estimates.

Foreign Currency Exchange

Foreign currency exposures arise from transactions, including firm commitments and anticipated contracts, denominated in a currency other than the entity's functional currency, and from foreign-denominated revenues and expenses translated into U.S. dollars.

Substantially all of Coach's fiscal 2011 non-licensed product needs are purchased from independent manufacturers in countries other than the United States. These countries include China, Italy, Hong Kong, India, Thailand, Vietnam, Peru, Philippines, Turkey, Ecuador, Great Britain, Macau and Malaysia. Additionally, sales are made through international channels to third party distributors. Substantially all purchases and sales involving international parties, excluding Coach Japan, Coach Canada and Coach China, are denominated in U.S. dollars and, therefore, are not subject to foreign currency exchange risk.

In Japan and Canada, Coach is exposed to market risk from foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations resulting from Coach Japan and Coach Canada's U.S. dollar denominated inventory purchases. Coach Japan and Coach Canada enter into certain foreign currency derivative contracts, primarily zero-cost collar options, to manage these risks. As of April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, open foreign currency forward contracts designated as hedges with a notional amount of \$171.9 million and \$248.6 million, respectively, were outstanding.

Coach is also exposed to market risk from foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations with respect to Coach Japan as a result of its \$139.4 million U.S. dollar-denominated fixed rate intercompany loan from Coach. To manage this risk, on July 2, 2010, Coach Japan entered into a cross-currency swap transaction, the terms of which include an exchange of a Japanese yen fixed interest rate for a U.S. dollar fixed interest rate. The loan matures on June 30, 2011, at which point the swap requires an exchange of Japanese yen and U.S. dollar based notional values.

The fair value of open foreign currency derivatives included in current assets at April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010 was \$4.9 and \$2.1 million, respectively. The fair value of open foreign currency derivatives included in current liabilities at April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010 was \$11.2 million and \$7.5 million, respectively. The fair value of these contracts is sensitive to changes in Japanese yen and Canadian dollar exchange rates.

Coach believes that exposure to adverse changes in exchange rates associated with revenues and expenses of foreign operations, which are denominated in Japanese yen, Chinese renminbi, Hong Kong dollar, Macanese pataca, Canadian dollars, and the euro, are not material to the Company's consolidated financial statements.

Interest Rate

Coach is exposed to interest rate risk in relation to its investments, revolving credit facilities and long-term debt.

The Company's investment portfolio is maintained in accordance with the Company's investment policy, which identifies allowable investments, specifies credit quality standards and limits the credit exposure of any single issuer. The primary objective of our investment activities is the preservation of principal while maximizing interest income and minimizing risk. We do not hold any investments for trading purposes. The Company's investment portfolio consists of U.S. government and agency securities as well as corporate debt securities. As the Company does not have the intent to sell and will not be required to sell these securities until maturity, investments are classified as held-to-maturity and stated at amortized cost, except for auction rate securities, which are classified as available-for-sale. At April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, the Company's investments, classified as held-to-maturity, consisted of time deposits, commercial paper, short-term corporate debt securities and treasury bills valued at \$73.4 million and \$99.9 million, on those dates respectively. As the adjusted book value of the time deposits, commercial paper, short-term corporate debt securities and treasury bills equals its fair value, there were no unrealized gains or losses associated with these investments. At April 2, 2011 and July 3, 2010, the Company's investments, classified as available-for-sale, consisted of a \$6.0 million auction rate security. At April 2, 2011, as the auction rate security's adjusted book value equaled its fair value, there were no unrealized gains or losses associated with this investment.

As of April 2, 2011, the Company had no outstanding borrowings on its Bank of America facility, its revolving credit facilities maintained by Coach Shanghai, nor its Coach Japan facility. The fair value of any future borrowings may be impacted by fluctuations in interest rates.

As of April 2, 2011, Coach's outstanding long-term debt, including the current portion, was \$24.2 million. A hypothetical 10% change in the interest rate applied to the fair value of debt would not have a material impact on earnings or cash flows of Coach.

ITEM 4. Controls and Procedures

Based on the evaluation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures, as that term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, each of Lew Frankfort, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and Michael F. Devine, III, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, have concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures are effective as of April 2, 2011

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's most recent fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

Reference should be made to our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information regarding discussion of the effectiveness of the Company's controls and procedures.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. Legal Proceedings

Coach is involved in various routine legal proceedings as both plaintiff and defendant incident to the ordinary course of its business, including proceedings to protect Coach's intellectual property rights, litigation instituted by persons alleged to have been injured upon premises within Coach's control and litigation with present or former employees.

As part of Coach's policing program for its intellectual property rights, from time to time, Coach files lawsuits in the U.S. and abroad alleging acts of trademark counterfeiting, trademark infringement, patent infringement, trade dress infringement, trademark dilution and/or state or foreign law claims. At any given point in time, Coach may have a number of such actions pending. These actions often result in seizure of counterfeit merchandise and/or out of court settlements with defendants. From time to time, defendants will raise, either as affirmative defenses or as counterclaims, the invalidity or unenforceability of certain of Coach's intellectual properties.

Although Coach's litigation with present or former employees is routine and incidental to the conduct of Coach's business, as well as for any business employing significant numbers of U.S.-based employees, such litigation can result in large monetary awards when a civil jury is allowed to determine compensatory and/or punitive damages for actions claiming discrimination on the basis of age, gender, race, religion, disability or other legally protected characteristic or for termination of employment that is wrongful or in violation of implied contracts.

Coach believes that the outcome of all pending legal proceedings in the aggregate will not have a material adverse effect on Coach's business or consolidated financial statements.

ITEM 1A. Risk Factors

There are no material changes from the risk factors previously disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 3, 2010.

ITEM 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

The Company's share repurchases during the third quarter of fiscal 2011 were as follows:

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	_	Average Price Paid per Share (in thousands, ex	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs (1) scept per share data)	N M	Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that (ay Yet be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs (1)
Period 7 (1/2/11 - 2/5/11)	449	\$	53.74	449	\$	1,510,487
Period 8 (2/6/11 - 3/5/11)	1,263		55.87	1,263		1,439,899
Period 9 (3/6/11 - 4/2/11)	1,818		53.76	1,818		1,342,183
Total	3,530			3,530		
	37					

(1) The Company repurchases its common shares under repurchase programs that were approved by the Board of Directors as follows:

Date Share Repurchase Programs were Publicly Announced	Total Dollar Amount Approved	Expiration Date of Plan
April 20, 2010	\$1.0 billion	June 2012
January 25, 2011	\$1.5 billion	June 2013

ITEM 6.	Exhibits	
(a)	Exhibits	
	10	Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of July 26, 2007, by and between Coach, certain lenders and Bank of America, N.A.
	18	Letter re: change in accounting principle, dated November 8, 2010, which is incorporated herein by reference from Exhibit 18 to Coach's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended October 2, 2010
	31.1	Rule $13(a) - 14(a)/15(d) - 14(a)$ Certifications
	32.1	Section 1350 Certifications

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

COACH, INC. (Registrant)

By: /s/ Michael F. Devine, III

Name: Michael F. Devine, III
Title: Executive Vice President,
Chief Financial Officer and

Chief Accounting Officer

Dated: May 11, 2011

EXECUTION VERSION

Published CUSIP Number: 18976DAA1

$\frac{\textbf{REVOLVING CREDIT}}{\textbf{AGREEMENT}}$

Dated as of July 26, 2007

among

COACH, INC.,

THE LENDERS LISTED ON SCHEDULE I HERETO

and

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent

and

HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Syndication Agent

and

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Documentation Agent

with

BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC, as Arranger

				Page
1.	DEEIN	ITIONS AN	ND RULES OF INTERPRETATION	1
1.	DEFIN	IIIONS AN	ND ROLES OF INTERPRETATION	
	1.1	Definition	ons	1
	1.2	Rules of	f Interpretation	15
	1.3	Letter of	f Credit Amounts	15
2.	THE R	EVOLVING	G CREDIT FACILITY	16
	2.1		tment to Lend	16
	2.2		tment Fee	18
	2.3		on of Total Commitment	18
	2.4 2.5		volving Credit Notes	19
	2.5		on Revolving Credit Loans as for Revolving Credit Loans	19 20
	2.0	request	s for Revolving Credit Loans	20
		2.6.1	General	20
		2.6.2	Swing Line	20
			<u> </u>	
	2.7	Convers	sion Options	20
		271	Conversion to Different Time of Develoing Credit I can	20
		2.7.1 2.7.2	Conversion to Different Type of Revolving Credit Loan Continuation of Type of Revolving Credit Loan	20 21
		2.7.2	Eurodollar Rate Loans	21
		2.7.4	Applicability of Conversion and Continuation Provisions	21
			rapprecionally of confession and community visions	
	2.8	Funds fo	or Revolving Credit Loan	21
		2.8.1	Funding Procedures	21
		2.8.2	Advances by Administrative Agent	22
	2.9	Settleme	ents	22
	2.3	octicino	CIIG	22
		2.9.1	General	22
		2.9.2	Failure to Make Funds Available	23
		2.9.3	No Effect on Other Lenders	23
2	DEDAX	A CENTER OF	THE DEVOLUTING CREDIT LOANS	22
3.	REPAY	MENT OF	THE REVOLVING CREDIT LOANS	23
	3.1	Maturity	vi	23
	3.2		ory Repayments of Revolving Credit Loans	24
	3.3		l Repayments of Revolving Credit Loans	24
		•		
4.	LETTE	ERS OF CRE	EDIT	24
	4.1	Letter of	f Credit Commitments	24
		4.1.1	Commitment to Issue Letters of Credit	24
		4.1.2	Procedures for Issuance and Amendment of Letters of Credit; Auto-Extension Letters of Credit	26
		4.1.3	Drawings and Reimbursements; Funding of Participations	27
		4.1.4	Repayment of Participations	28
		4.1.5	Obligations Absolute	28
		4.1.6 4.1.7	Role of Issuing Lender Cash Collateral	29 30
		4,1,/	Cash Condicial	30
			;	

(continued)

			<u> Page</u>
		4.1.8 Applicability ISP and UCP	30
		4.1.0 Applicability 151 and OCI	30
	4.2	Letter of Credit Fees	31
	4.3	Conflict with Issuer Documents	31
5.	CERTA	N GENERAL PROVISIONS	31
	F 4	A	24
	5.1 5.2	Arrangement Fee Administrative Agent's Fee	31 31
	5.3	Funds for Payments	31
	3.5	Tunds for Layments	
		5.3.1 Payments to Administrative Agent	31
		5.3.2 No Offset, etc	32
	5.4	Computations	32
	5.5	Inability to Determine Eurodollar Rate	32
	5.6 5.7	Illegality Additional Costs, etc	32 33
	5.7	Capital Adequacy	33
	5.9	Capital Adequacy Certificate	34
	5.10	Indemnity	34
	5.11	Interest After Default	35
		5.11.1 Overdue Amounts	35
		5.11.2 Amounts Not Overdue	35
6.	GUAR	NTIEC	35
0.	GUAR	INTIES	33
	6.1	Guaranties of Significant Subsidiaries	35
		J	
7.	REPRE	SENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	35
	7.1	Corporate Authority	35
		7.1.1 Incorporation; Good Standing	35
		7.1.2 Authorization	35
		7.1.3 Enforceability	36
		J. T.	
	7.2	Governmental Approvals	36
	7.3	Title to Properties	36
	7.4	Financial Statements	36
		7.4.1 Fiscal Year	26
		7.4.1 Fiscal feal 7.4.2 Financial Statements	36 36
		7.4.2 I manetar otatements	
	7.5	No Material Adverse Changes, etc	36
	7.6	Franchises, Patents, Copyrights, etc	37
	7.7	Litigation	37
	7.8	No Materially Adverse Contracts, etc	37
	7.9	Tax Status	37
	7.10 7.11	No Event of Default Holding Company and Investment Company Act	37 37
	7.11	Holding Company and Investment Company Acts Absence of Financing Statements, etc	37
	7.12	Certain Transactions	38
			50
			ii

(continued)

				Page
	7 1 4	Emplant	as Daniel's Diane	າດ
	7.14	Employe	ee Benefit Plans	38
		7.14.1	In General	38
		7.14.2	Terminability of Welfare Plans	38
		7.14.3	Guaranteed Pension Plans	38
		7.14.4	Multiemployer Plans	39
	7.15	Use of P	Proceeds	39
		7 15 1	General	39
		7.15.1 7.15.2	Regulations U and X	39
		7.15.2	Ineligible Securities	39
		7.10.0	menglote occurred	
	7.16	Environi	mental Compliance	39
	7.17	Subsidia		40
	7.18	Disclosu		40
	7.19	Foreign	Assets Control Regulations, Etc	40
0	APPIDA	AMELY CO	ON JUNE A NUTUC	44
8.	AFFIRI	MATIVE CO	OVENANTS	41
	8.1	Punctual	l Payment	41
	8.2		and Accounts	41
	8.3		al Statements, Certificates and Information	41
	8.4	Notices		43
		8.4.1	Defaults	43
		8.4.2	Environmental Events	43
		8.4.3 8.4.4	Notice of Litigation and Judgments ERISA Events	43
		8.4.5	Notice of Change of Fiscal Year End	43
		0.4.5	Notice of Change of Fiscal Teal End	40
	8.5	Legal Ex	xistence; Maintenance of Properties	43
	8.6	Insuranc		44
	8.7	Taxes		44
	8.8	Inspection	on of Properties and Books, etc	44
		8.8.1	General	44
		8.8.2	Communications with Accountants	44
		0.0.2	Communications with recountains	
	8.9	Complia	ance with Laws	45
	8.10	Use of P		45
	8.11	Subsidia	aries	45
		0.11.1		4.5
		8.11.1 8.11.2	Additional Subsidiaries New Guarantors	45 45
		0.11.2	New Gudiditions	43
	8.12	Further /	Assurances	45
9.	CERTA	IN NEGAT	TVE COVENANTS	45
	9.1		ions on Indebtedness	45
	9.2	Restricti	ions on Liens	46
		9.2.1	Permitted Liens	46
		9.2.1	Restrictions on Negative Pledges and Upstream Limitations	48
		0.2.2	resultations on respute reages and openeum Limitudons	

(continued)

			Page			
	9.3	Restrictions on Investments	48			
	9.4	Restricted Payments	49			
	9.5	Merger, Consolidation and Disposition of Assets	49			
		9.5.1 Mergers and Acquisitions	49			
		9.5.2 Disposition of Assets	50			
	9.6	Sale and Leaseback	50			
	9.7	Compliance with Environmental Laws	50			
	9.8	Employee Benefit Plans	51			
	9.9	Transactions with Affiliates	51			
10.	FINAN	NCIAL COVENANT	51			
	10.1	Fixed Charge Ratio	52			
4.4	CI OCIN	ING CONDUCTIONS	50			
11.	CLOSII	ING CONDITIONS	52			
	11.1	Loan Documents	52			
	11.2	Certified Copies of Governing Documents	52			
	11.3	Corporate or Other Action	52			
	11.4	Incumbency Certificate	52			
	11.5	Certificates of Location and UCC Search Results Certificates of Insurance	52			
	11.6 11.7		52 52			
	11.7	Opinion of Counsel Payment of Fees	53			
	11.9	Termination of Existing Credit Facility	53			
	11.10	Closing Certificate	53			
	11.11	Pro Forma Compliance Certificate	53			
12.	CONDI	OITIONS TO ALL BORROWINGS	53			
	12.1	Representations True; No Event of Default	53			
	12.1	No Legal Impediment	54			
	12.3	Proceedings and Documents	54			
13.	FVFNT	TS OF DEFAULT; ACCELERATION; ETC	54			
13.	LVLIVI	10 Of BEINGER, MODELERATION, ETC	J-1			
	13.1	Events of Default and Acceleration	54			
	13.2	Termination of Commitments	56			
	13.3	Remedies	56			
14.	THE AC	AGENT	57			
	14.1	Authorization				
	14.2	Employees and Administrative Agents	57			
	14.3	No Liability	57			
	14.4	No Representations	58			
		14.4.1 General	58			
		14.4.2 Closing Documentation, etc	58			
	14.5	Payments	58			
	1110					

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

				Page
		14.5.1	Payments to Administrative Agent	58
		14.5.2	Distribution by Administrative Agent	58
		14.5.3	Delinquent Lenders	59
	14.6	Holders	of Notes	60
	14.7	Indemnit		60
	14.8		trative Agent as Lender	60
	14.9	Resignat		60
	14.10		tion of Defaults and Events of Default	60
15.	ASSIGN	NMENT AN	ND PARTICIPATION	61
	15.1	Conditio	ons to Assignment by Lenders	61
	15.2		Representations and Warranties; Limitations; Covenants	61
	15.3	Register		61
	15.4	New Not	tes	61
	15.5	Participa	ations	62
	15.6		e or Participant Affiliated with the Borrower	62
	15.7	Miscella	neous Assignment Provisions	62
	15.8	Assignm	nent by Borrower	62
	15.9	Electron	ic Execution of Assignments	63
16.	PROVIS	SIONS OF (GENERAL APPLICATION	63
	16.1	Setoff		63
	16.2	Expense	S	63
	16.3	Indemni		64
	16.4	Treatme	nt of Certain Confidential Information	65
		16.4.1	Confidentiality	65
		16.4.2	Prior Notification	66
		16.4.3	Other	66
	16.5	Survival	of Covenants, Etc	66
	16.6	Notices		66
	16.7	Governii	ng Law	68
	16.8	Heading	S	69
	16.9	Counterp	parts	69
	16.10	Entire A	greement, Etc	69
	16.11	WAIVEI	R OF JURY TRIAL	69
	16.12	Consents	s, Amendments, Waivers, Etc	69
	16.13	Severabi		71
	16.14	USA Pat	triot Act Notice	71
	16.15	No Advi	isory or Fiduciary Responsibility	71

Exhibits

Exhibit A Form of Revolving Credit Note

Exhibit B Form of Loan Request

Exhibit CForm of Compliance CertificateExhibit DAssignment and Acceptance

Exhibit E Form of Guaranty

Exhibit F Form of Subsidiary Reimbursement Agreement

Schedules

Schedule 1Lenders and CommitmentsSchedule 4.1.1Existing Letters of Credit

Schedule 7.3 Title to Properties

Schedule 7.7 Litigation

Schedule 7.16 Environmental Compliance

Schedule 7.17(a) Subsidiaries

Schedule 7.17(b)Significant SubsidiariesSchedule 9.1Existing IndebtednessSchedule 9.2Existing LiensSchedule 9.3Existing Investments

REVOLVING CREDIT AGREEMENT

This **REVOLVING CREDIT AGREEMENT** is made as of July 26, 2007, by and among COACH, INC. (the "Borrower"), a Maryland corporation having its principal place of business at 516 West 34th Street, New York, New York 10001, BANK OF AMERICA, N.A, a national banking association ("Bank of America"), the other lending institutions listed on Schedule 1 and Bank of America, as administrative agent (the "Administrative Agent") for itself and such other lending institutions.

1. DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF INTERPRETATION.

1.1 Definitions. The following terms shall have the meanings set forth in this Section 1 or elsewhere in the provisions of this Credit Agreement referred to below:

Act. See Section 16.14.

Adjustment Date. With respect to any quarter, the second Business Day following the Administrative Agent's receipt of the Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to Section 8.3(c) for such quarter; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that the Borrower fails to deliver any Compliance Certificate to the Administrative Agent within the time period set forth in Section 8.3(c), the Adjustment Date shall be the second Business Day following the date on which such Compliance Certificate was required to be delivered pursuant to Section 8.3(c).

Administrative Agent. Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, acting as administrative agent for the Lenders and each other Person appointed as the successor Administrative Agent in accordance with Section 14.9.

Administrative Agent's Fee. See Section 5.2.

Administrative Agent's Office. The Administrative Agent's office located at 2001 Clayton Rd, Concord, CA 94520, or at such other location as the Administrative Agent may designate from time to time.

Administrative Agent's Special Counsel. Bingham McCutchen LLP or such other counsel as may be approved by the Administrative Agent.

Administrative Questionnaire. An administrative questionnaire in a form supplied by the Administrative Agent.

Affiliate. Any Person that would be considered to be an affiliate of any other Person under Rule 144(a) of the Rules and Regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, as in effect on the date hereof, if such other Person were issuing securities.

<u>Applicable Margin</u>. Subject to the last paragraph of this definition and with respect to each period commencing on an Adjustment Date through the date immediately preceding the next Adjustment Date (each a "<u>Rate Adjustment Period</u>"), the Applicable Margin with respect to Base Rate Loans, Eurodollar Rate Loans, Standby Letter of Credit Fees, Documentary Letter of Credit Fees or Commitment Fees, as the case may be, shall be the applicable margin set forth below for each such category with respect to the Fixed Charge Ratio, as determined for the Reference Period of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries ending on the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries ended immediately prior to the applicable Rate Adjustment Period.

Level	Fixed Charge Ratio	Base Rate Loans	Eurodollar Rate Loans	Standby Letter of Credit Fees	Documentary Letter of Credit Fees	Commitment Fee
I	Greater than or equal to 7.50:1.00	0.000%	0.200%	0.200%	0.100%	0.060%
II	Less than 7.50:1.00 but greater than or equal to 6.50:1.00	0.000%	0.300%	0.300%	0.150%	0.070%
III	Less than 6.50:1.00 but greater than or equal to 5.50:1.00	0.000%	0.350%	0.350%	0.175%	0.080%
IV	Less than 5.50:1.00 but greater than or equal to 4.00:1.00	0.000%	0.400%	0.400%	0.200%	0.090%
V	Less than 4.00:1.00	0.000%	0.550%	0.550%	0.275%	0.125%

During the period commencing on the Closing Date through the date immediately preceding the first Adjustment Date to occur after the fiscal quarter ending on or about June 30, 2007, the Applicable Margin with respect to the Loans outstanding and the Letter of Credit Fees and the Commitment Fee payable shall be the Applicable Margin set forth in Level I above. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) if the Borrower fails to deliver any Compliance Certificate required under Section 8.3(c) hereof, then, for the period commencing on the next Adjustment Date to occur subsequent to such failure through the date immediately following the date on which such Compliance Certificate is delivered, the Applicable Margin shall be the Applicable Margin set forth in Level V above, and (b) at all times while an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Applicable Margin to be included in the calculations set forth in Section 5.11 shall be the Applicable Margin set forth in Level V above. In the event either the Borrower or the Administrative Agent determines, in good faith, that the calculation of the Fixed Charge Ratio on which the Applicable Margin for any particular period was determined is inaccurate and, as a consequence thereof, the Applicable Margin was lower than it would have been, the Borrower shall immediately deliver to the Administrative Agent a correct Compliance Certificate for such period. The Administrative Agent shall determine and notify the Borrower of the amount of interest or fees, as applicable, that would have been due in respect of any outstanding Obligations during such period had the Applicable Margin been calculated based on the correct Fixed Charge Ratio, and the Borrower shall promptly pay to the Administrative Agent the difference between that amount and the amount actually paid in respect of such period. In the event either the Borrower or the Administrative Agent determines, in good faith, that the calculation of the Fixed Charge Ratio on which the Applicable Margin for any particular period was determined is inaccurate and, as a consequence thereof, the Applicable Margin was higher than it would have been, the Borrower shall immediately deliver to the Administrative Agent a correct Compliance Certificate for such period. The Administrative Agent shall determine and notify the existing Lenders who were party to the Credit Agreement during the applicable period for which such higher Applicable Margin was paid of the amount of interest or fees, as applicable, that would have been due in respect of any outstanding Obligations during such period had the Applicable Margin been calculated based on the correct Fixed Charge Ratio, and such Lenders shall promptly reimburse the Borrower by paying to the Administrative Agent the difference between that amount and the amount actually paid in respect of such period; provided, that in no event shall the Administrative Agent be responsible for any amounts for which the Borrower is not so reimbursed by such Lenders.

<u>Applicable Pension Legislation</u>. At any time, any pension or retirement benefits legislation (be it national, federal, provincial, territorial or otherwise) then applicable to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

Arrangement Fee. See Section 5.1.

Arranger. Banc of America Securities LLC.

<u>Assignment and Acceptance</u>. An assignment and acceptance agreement entered into by a Lender and an assignee (with the consent of any party whose consent is required by Section 15.1) and accepted by the Administrative Agent, in substantially the form of Exhibit D or any other form approved by the Administrative Agent.

Auto-Renewal Letter of Credit. See Section 4.1.2.

Balance Sheet Date. June 28, 2006.

Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its individual capacity.

Base Rate. For any day a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the higher of (a) the rate of interest in effect for such day as publicly announced from time to time by Bank of America as its "prime rate" and (b) the Federal Funds Rate plus one-half of one percent (0.5%). The "prime rate" is a rate set by Bank of America based upon various factors including Bank of America's costs and desired return, general economic conditions and other factors, and is used as a reference point for pricing some loans, which may be priced at, above, or below such announced rate. Any change in such rate announced by Bank of America shall take effect at the opening of business on the day specified in the public announcement of such change.

Base Rate Loans. Revolving Credit Loans bearing interest calculated by reference to the Base Rate.

BBA LIBOR. See definition of "Eurodollar Rate".

Borrower. As defined in the preamble hereto.

Borrower Materials. See Section 8.3.

<u>Business Day.</u> Any day on which banking institutions in the state of New York or the state where the Administrative Agent's Office is located, are open for the transaction of banking business and, in the case of Eurodollar Rate Loans, also a day which is a Eurodollar Business Day.

<u>Capital Expenditures</u>. Amounts paid or Indebtedness incurred by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with (i) additions to property, plant and equipment and other capital expenditures of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that are (or would be required to be) set forth in a consolidated statement of cash flows of the Borrower for such period prepared in accordance with GAAP, and (ii) without duplication, obligations with respect to Capitalized Leases and Synthetic Leases (had the Synthetic Lease been treated for accounting purposes as a Capitalized Lease) incurred by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries during such period.

<u>Capitalized Leases</u>. Leases under which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is the lessee or obligor, the discounted future rental payment obligations under which are required to be capitalized on the balance sheet of the lessee or obligor in accordance with GAAP.

<u>Capital Stock</u>. Any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation) and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase any of the foregoing.

CERCLA. The Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 as amended.

<u>Change of Control</u>. An event or series of events by which any person or group of persons (within the meaning of Section 13 or 14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) shall have acquired beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission under said Act), directly <u>or</u> indirectly, of twenty percent (20%) or more of the outstanding shares of Capital Stock of the Borrower; or, during any period of twelve consecutive calendar months, individuals who were directors of the Borrower on the first day of such period (together with any new directors whose election by such board or whose nomination for election by the shareholders of the Borrower was approved by a vote of a majority of the directors still in office who were either directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) shall cease to constitute a majority of the board of directors of the Borrower.

CJI. Coach Japan, Inc., a Subsidiary of the Borrower.

<u>Closing Date</u>. The first date on which the conditions set forth in Section 11 have been satisfied and any Revolving Credit Loans are to be made or any Letter of Credit is to be issued hereunder.

Code. The Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

<u>Commitment</u>. With respect to each Lender, the amount set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u> hereto as the amount of such Lender's commitment to make Revolving Credit Loans to, and to participate in the issuance, extension, amendment and renewal of Letters of Credit for the account of, the Borrower, as the same may be reduced from time to time; or if such commitment is terminated pursuant to the provisions hereof, zero.

Commitment Fee. See Section 2.2.

<u>Commitment Percentage</u>. With respect to each Lender, the percentage set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u> hereto as such Lender's percentage of the aggregate Commitments of all of the Lenders.

Compliance Certificate. See Section 8.3(c).

<u>Consolidated or consolidated</u>. With reference to any term defined herein, shall mean that term as applied to the accounts of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

<u>Consolidated EBIT</u>. Consolidated Net Income, <u>plus</u>, to the extent deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income, consolidated income taxes and Consolidated Total Interest Expense, in each case as determined in accordance with GAAP.

<u>Consolidated EBITDA</u>. With respect to any fiscal period, an amount equal to the sum of (a) Consolidated EBIT for such period <u>plus</u> (b) consolidated depreciation and consolidated amortization for such period as determined in accordance with GAAP.

<u>Consolidated EBITDAR</u>. With respect to any fiscal period, an amount equal to the sum of (a) Consolidated EBITDA for such period <u>plus</u> (b) Rental Expense for such period as determined in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Net Income. The consolidated net income (or loss) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries determined in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Total Assets. All assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

<u>Consolidated Total Interest Expense</u>. For any period, interest expense (without deduction of interest income) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

<u>Conversion Request</u>. A notice given by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent of the Borrower's election to convert or continue a Loan in accordance with Section 2.7.

Credit Agreement, This Revolving Credit Agreement, including the Schedules and Exhibits hereto.

<u>Debtor Relief Laws</u>. The Bankruptcy Code of the United States, and all other liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, assignment for the benefit of creditors, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, insolvency, reorganization or similar debtor relief Laws of the United States or other applicable jurisdictions from time to time in effect and affecting the rights of creditors generally.

Default. See Section 13.1.

Delinquent Lender. See Section 14.5.3.

<u>Distribution</u>. The declaration or payment of any dividend on or in respect of any shares of any class of Capital Stock of the Borrower, other than dividends payable solely in shares of common stock of the Borrower; the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, or sinking fund or other similar payment in respect of, any shares of any class of Capital Stock of the Borrower, directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary of the Borrower or otherwise; the return of capital by the Borrower to its shareholders as such; or any other distribution on or in respect of any shares of any class of Capital Stock of the Borrower.

Documentary Letter of Credit Fee. See Section 4.2.

Dollars or \$. Dollars in lawful currency of the United States of America.

<u>Domestic Lending Office</u>. Initially, the office of each Lender designated as such in <u>Schedule</u> 1 hereto; thereafter, such other office of such Lender, if any, located within the United States that will be making or maintaining Base Rate Loans.

<u>Drawdown Date</u>. The date on which any Revolving Credit Loan is made or is to be made, and the date on which any Revolving Credit Loan is converted or continued in accordance with Section 2.7.

<u>Eligible Assignee</u>. Any of (a) a commercial bank or other financial institution; (b) a Lender Affiliate; and (c) if, but only if, any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, any other bank, insurance company, commercial finance company or other financial institution or other Person approved by the Administrative Agent.

Employee Benefit Plan. Any employee benefit plan, whether single-employer or multiple-employer, within the meaning of Section 3(3) of ERISA maintained or contributed to by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate, other than a Guaranteed Pension Plan or a Multiemployer Plan.

Environmental Laws. Any judgment, decree, order, law, license, rule or regulation pertaining to environmental matters, including without limitation, those arising under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, CERCLA, the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986, the Federal Clean Water Act, the Federal Clean Air Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, or any state, local or foreign law, statute, regulation, ordinance, order or decree relating to health, safety or the environment.

EPA. See Section 7.16(b).

ERISA. The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

ERISA Affiliate. Any Person which is treated as a single employer with the Borrower under Section 414(b) or (c) of the Code.

<u>ERISA Reportable Event</u>. A reportable event with respect to a Guaranteed Pension Plan within the meaning of Section 4043 of ERISA and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

<u>Eurocurrency Reserve Rate</u>. For any day with respect to a Eurodollar Rate Loan, the maximum rate (expressed as a decimal) at which any bank subject thereto would be required to maintain reserves under Regulation D of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (or any successor or similar regulations relating to such reserve requirements) against "<u>Eurocurrency Liabilities</u>" (as that term is used in Regulation D), if such liabilities were outstanding. The Eurocurrency Reserve Rate shall be adjusted automatically on and as of the effective date of any change in the Eurocurrency Reserve Rate.

<u>Eurodollar Business Day</u>. Any day on which commercial banks are open for international business (including dealings in Dollar deposits) in London or such other Eurodollar interbank market as may be selected by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion acting in good faith.

<u>Eurodollar Lending Office</u>. Initially, the office of each Lender designated as such in <u>Schedule</u> 1 hereto; thereafter, such other office of such Lender, if any, that shall be making or maintaining Eurodollar Rate Loans.

Eurodollar Rate. For any Interest Period the rate per annum equal to the British Bankers Association LIBOR Rate ("BBA LIBOR"), as published by Reuters (or other commercially available source providing quotations of BBA LIBOR as designated by the Administrative Agent from time to time) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period, for Dollar deposits (for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period) with a term equivalent to such Interest Period. If such rate is not available at such time for any reason, then the "Eurodollar Rate" for such Interest Period shall be the rate per annum determined by the Administrative Agent to be the rate at which deposits in Dollars for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period in same day funds in the approximate amount of the Eurodollar Rate Loan being made, continued or converted and with a term equivalent to such Interest Period would be offered by Bank of America's London Branch to major banks in the London interbank eurodollar market at their request at approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period.

Eurodollar Rate Loans. Revolving Credit Loans bearing interest calculated by reference to the Eurodollar Rate.

Event of Default. See Section 13.1.

Executive Order. See Section 7.19.

Extension Request. See Section 2.1(c).

<u>Federal Funds Rate</u>. For any day, the rate per annum equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers on such day, as published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York on the Business Day next succeeding such day; <u>provided</u> that (a) if such day is not a Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be such rate on such transactions on the next preceding Business Day as so published on the next succeeding Business Day, and (b) if no such rate is so published on such next succeeding Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be the average rate charged to Bank of America on such day on such transactions as determined by the Administrative Agent.

Fee Letter. The fee letter dated April 24, 2007, among the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Arranger.

<u>Fees</u>. Collectively, the Commitment Fee, the Letter of Credit Fees, the Administrative Agent's Fee, the Arrangement Fee and any other fee agreed to be paid by the Borrower pursuant to or in connection with this Credit Agreement.

FERC. See Section 7.11.

<u>Financial Affiliate</u>. A Subsidiary of the bank holding company controlling any Lender, which Subsidiary is engaging in any of the activities permitted by Section 4(e) of the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956 (12 U.S.C. Section 1843).

First Extension Request. See Section 2.1(c).

<u>Fixed Charge Ratio.</u> As at any date of determination, the ratio of (a) the sum of Consolidated EBITDAR minus Capital Expenditures for the Reference Period ending on such date, to (b) the sum of Consolidated Total Interest Expense plus Rental Expense for such Reference Period.

<u>Fixed Rate</u>. With respect to any Swing Line Loan, the fixed rate of interest quoted by the Swing Line Lender on any date or whenever the Borrower requests a Swing Line Loan, which rate the Swing Line Lender is willing to charge with respect to a Swing Line Loan made by it.

<u>Fixed Rate Loans</u>. A Swing Line Loan bearing interest at the Fixed Rate for a period of time agreed to by the Borrower and the Swing Line Lender pursuant to Section 2.5(c).

Foreign Assets Control Regulations. See Section 7.19.

<u>GAAP or generally accepted accounting principles</u>. (a) When used in Section 10, whether directly or indirectly through reference to a capitalized term used therein, means (i) principles that are consistent with the principles promulgated or adopted by the Financial Accounting Standards Board and its predecessors, in effect for the fiscal year ended on the Balance Sheet Date, and (ii) to the extent consistent with such principles, the accounting practice of the Borrower reflected in its financial statements for the year ended on the Balance Sheet Date, and (b) when used in general, other than as provided above, means principles that are consistent with the principles promulgated or adopted by the Financial Accounting Standards Board and its predecessors, which are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination, consistently applied.

Governing Documents. With respect to any Person, its certificate or articles of incorporation, its by-laws and all shareholder agreements, voting trusts and similar arrangements applicable to any of its Capital Stock.

<u>Governmental Authority</u>. Any foreign, federal, state, regional, local, municipal or other government, or any department, commission, board, bureau, agency, public authority or instrumentality thereof, or any court or arbitrator.

<u>Guaranteed Pension Plan</u>. Any employee pension benefit plan within the meaning of Section 3(2) of ERISA maintained or contributed to by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate the benefits of which are guaranteed on termination in full or in part by the PBGC pursuant to Title IV of ERISA, other than a Multiemployer Plan.

<u>Guarantors</u>. Collectively, each Significant Subsidiary of the Borrower existing on the Closing Date and each other Person which is required to be or becomes a guarantor from time to time pursuant to Section 8.11 hereof.

<u>Guaranty(ies)</u>. Collectively, the guaranties dated as of the date required by Section 8.11 from each Person required to become a Guarantor pursuant to Section 8.11 in favor of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, in each case of the payment and performance of the Obligations, and in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit E</u>.

<u>Hazardous Substances</u>. Any hazardous waste, as defined by 42 U.S.C. §6903(5), any hazardous substances as defined by 42 U.S.C. §9601(14), any pollutant or contaminant as defined by 42 U.S.C. §9601(33) and any toxic substances, oil or hazardous materials or other chemicals or substances regulated by any Environmental Laws.

Honor Date. See Section 4.1.3.

<u>Indebtedness</u>. As to any Person and whether recourse is secured by or is otherwise available against all or only a portion of the assets of such Person and whether or not contingent, but without duplication:

- (a) every obligation of such Person for money borrowed,
- (b) every obligation of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments, including obligations incurred in connection with the acquisition of property, assets or businesses,
- (c) every reimbursement obligation of such Person with respect to letters of credit, bankers' acceptances or similar facilities issued for the account of such Person,

- (d) every obligation of such Person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services (including securities repurchase agreements but excluding trade accounts payable or accrued liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business which are not overdue or which are being contested in good faith),
 - (e) every obligation of such Person under any Capitalized Lease,
 - (f) every obligation of such Person under any Synthetic Lease,
- (g) all sales by such Person of (i) accounts or general intangibles for money due or to become due, (ii) chattel paper, instruments or documents creating or evidencing a right to payment of money or (iii) other receivables (collectively "<u>receivables</u>"), whether pursuant to a purchase facility or otherwise, other than in connection with the disposition of the business operations of such Person relating thereto or a disposition of defaulted receivables for collection and not as a financing arrangement, and together with any obligation of such Person to pay any discount, interest, fees, indemnities, penalties, recourse, expenses or other amounts in connection therewith,
- (h) every obligation of such Person under any forward contract, futures contract, swap, option or other financing agreement or arrangement (including, without limitation, caps, floors, collars and similar agreements), the value of which is dependent upon interest rates, currency exchange rates, commodities or other indices (a "derivative contract"),
- (i) every obligation in respect of Indebtedness of any other entity (including any partnership in which such Person is a general partner) to the extent that such Person is liable therefor as a result of such Person's ownership interest in or other relationship with such entity, except to the extent that the terms of such Indebtedness provide that such Person is not liable therefor and such terms are enforceable under applicable law, and
- (j) every obligation, contingent or otherwise, of such Person guaranteeing, or having the economic effect of guarantying or otherwise acting as surety for, any obligation of a type described in any of clauses (a) through (i) of another Person, in any manner, whether directly or indirectly.

<u>Ineligible Securities</u>. Securities which may not be underwritten or dealt in by member banks of the Federal Reserve System under Section 16 of the Banking Act of 1933 (12 U.S.C. Section 24, Seventh), as amended.

Interest Payment Date. (a) As to any Base Rate Loan, the first Business Day of the next succeeding calendar quarter with respect to interest accrued during such calendar quarter, including, without limitation, the calendar quarter which includes the Drawdown Date of such Base Rate Loan; (b) as to any Eurodollar Rate Loan in respect of which the Interest Period is (i) 3 months or less, the last day of such Interest Period and (ii) more than 3 months, the date that is 3 months from the first day of such Interest Period and, in addition, the last day of such Interest Period; and (c) as to any Swing Line Loan which is also a Fixed Rate Loan, on the first day of the next succeeding calendar quarter with respect to interest accrued during such calendar quarter.

Interest Period. With respect to each Revolving Credit Loan, (a) initially, the period commencing on the Drawdown Date of such Loan and ending on the last day of one of the periods set forth below, as selected by the Borrower in a Loan Request or as otherwise required by the terms of this Credit Agreement (i) for any Base Rate Loan, the last day of the calendar quarter; (ii) for any Fixed Rate Loan, the period (not to exceed ten (10) days) requested by the Borrower and agreed to by the Swing Line Lender pursuant to Section 2.5(c); and (iii) for any Eurodollar Rate Loan, 1, 2, 3, or 6 months; and (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the next preceding Interest Period applicable to such Revolving Credit Loan and ending on the last day of one of the periods set forth above, as selected by the Borrower in a Conversion Request; provided that all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

- (A) if any Interest Period with respect to a Eurodollar Rate Loan would otherwise end on a day that is not a Eurodollar Business Day, that Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Eurodollar Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month, in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Eurodollar Business Day;
- (B) if any Interest Period with respect to a Base Rate Loan would end on a day that is not a Business Day, that Interest Period shall end on the next succeeding Business Day;
- (C) if the Borrower shall fail to give notice as provided in Section 2.7, the Borrower shall be deemed to have requested a conversion of the affected Eurodollar Rate Loan to a Base Rate Loan and the continuance of all Base Rate Loans as Base Rate Loans on the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto;
- (D) any Interest Period relating to any Eurodollar Rate Loan that begins on the last Eurodollar Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Eurodollar Business Day of a calendar month; and
- (E) any Interest Period that would otherwise extend beyond the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date shall end on the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date.

<u>International Standby Practices</u>. With respect to any standby Letter of Credit, the International Standby Practices (ISP98), International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 590, or any successor code of standby letter of credit practices among banks adopted by the Issuing Lender in the ordinary course of its business as a standby letter of credit issuer and in effect at the time of issuance of such Letter of Credit.

<u>Investments</u>. All expenditures made and all liabilities incurred (contingently or otherwise) for the acquisition of stock or Indebtedness of, or for loans, advances, capital contributions or transfers of property to, or in respect of any guaranties (or other commitments as described under Indebtedness), or obligations of, any Person.

<u>Issuing Lender</u>. With respect to standby Letters of Credit, Bank of America, and with respect to documentary Letters of Credit, any Lender acceptable to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower. As used herein, the term Issuing Lender shall refer, as the context requires, to the Issuing Lender issuing, extending, renewing or amending any particular Letter of Credit or collectively to each and every Lender which acts as an Issuing Lender hereunder.

<u>Issuer Documents</u>. With respect to any Letter of Credit, the Letter of Credit Application, and any other document, agreement and instrument entered into by the Issuing Lender and the Borrower (or any Subsidiary) or in favor of the Issuing Lender and relating to such Letter of Credit.

Joint Venture. Any joint venture or other entity in which the Borrower or a Subsidiary has an interest which is not a Subsidiary.

Lender Affiliate. (a) With respect to any Lender, (i) an Affiliate of such Lender or (ii) for all purposes hereof other than the definition of "Eligible Assignee", any entity (whether a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, trust or legal entity) that is engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in bank loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its business and is administered or managed by such Lender or an Affiliate of such Lender, and (b) following a Default or an Event of Default, with respect to any Lender that is a fund which invests in bank loans and similar extensions of credit, any other entity (whether a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, trust or other legal entity) that is a fund that invests in bank loans and similar extensions of credit and is managed by the same investment advisor as such Lender or by an Affiliate of such investment advisor.

<u>Lenders</u>. Bank of America and the other lending institutions listed on <u>Schedule 1</u> hereto and any other Person who becomes an assignee of any rights and obligations of a Lender pursuant to Section 15.

Letter of Credit. See Section 4.1.1.

Letter of Credit Advance. An advance made by the Issuing Lender or any Lender pursuant to Section 4.1.3.

Letter of Credit Application. See Section 4.1.1.

<u>Letter of Credit Expiration Date</u>. The day that is seven days prior to the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date then in effect (or, if such day is not a Business Day, the next preceding Business Day).

Letter of Credit Fee. See Section 4.2.

<u>Letter of Credit Participation</u>. Each Lender's obligation to severally reimburse the Issuing Lender on demand for the amount of each draft paid by the Issuing Lender under each Letter of Credit to the extent such amount is not reimbursed by the Borrower pursuant to Section 4.1.3.

<u>Lien</u>. Any mortgage, deed of trust, security interest, pledge, hypothecation, assignment, attachment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory, judgment or otherwise), or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any Capitalized Lease, any Synthetic Lease, any financing lease involving substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing and the filing of any financing statement under the UCC or comparable law of any jurisdiction).

Loan Documents. This Credit Agreement, the Notes, the Letter of Credit Applications, the Letters of Credit, the Guaranties and the Fee Letter.

Loan Request. See Section 2.6.

Loans. The Revolving Credit Loans.

Material Adverse Effect. With respect to any change or effect, a material adverse change in, or a material adverse effect on, as the case may be, (i) business, properties, condition (economic, financial or otherwise), assets, operations or income of the Borrower, individually, or the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, (ii) the ability of the Borrower or any Guarantor to perform its obligations under any Loan Document to which it is a party, or (iii) the ability of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to enforce the Loan Documents.

<u>Maximum Drawing Amount</u>. The maximum aggregate amount that the beneficiaries may at any time draw under outstanding Letters of Credit, as such aggregate amount may be reduced from time to time pursuant to the terms of the Letters of Credit.

Moody's Investors Services, Inc.

<u>Multiemployer Plan</u>. Any multiemployer plan within the meaning of Section 3(37) of ERISA maintained or contributed to by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate.

Non-Renewal Notice Date. See Section 4.1.2.

Notes. The Revolving Credit Notes.

Obligations. All indebtedness, obligations and liabilities of any of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to any of the Lenders (including the Swing Line Lender), any Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent arising or incurred under this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or in respect of any of the Loans made or Reimbursement Obligations incurred or any Note, Letter of Credit Application, Letter of Credit or other instrument at any time evidencing any thereof, whether any of such indebtedness, obligations or liabilities (a) arise or are incurred individually or collectively, directly or indirectly, jointly or severally, absolutely or contingently, (b) arise by contract, operation of law or otherwise, (c) are matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, secured or unsecured, or (d) exist on the date of this Credit Agreement or arise thereafter.

outstanding. With respect to the Loans, the aggregate unpaid principal thereof as of any date of determination.

<u>PBGC</u>. The Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation created by Section 4002 of ERISA and any successor entity or entities having similar responsibilities.

Permitted Liens. Liens permitted by Section 9.2.

<u>Person</u>. Any individual, corporation, limited liability company partnership, limited liability partnership, trust, other unincorporated association, business, or other legal entity, and any Governmental Authority.

Platform. See Section 8.3.

<u>Prior Credit Agreement</u>. That certain Revolving Credit Agreement by and among the Borrower, Bank of America (successor in interest to Fleet National Bank), the Lenders and the Administrative Agent dated as of October 16, 2003, as amended.

Public Lender. See Section 8.3.

Real Estate. All real property at any time owned or leased (as lessee or sublessee of such leasehold interest) by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

<u>Record</u>. The grid attached to a Note, or the continuation of such grid, or any other similar record, including computer records, maintained by any Lender with respect to any Loan referred to in such Note.

Reference Period. As of any date of determination, the period of four (4) consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries ending on the last day of any fiscal quarter, treated as a single accounting period.

Register. See Section 15.3.

<u>Reimbursement Obligation</u>. The Borrower's obligation to reimburse the Issuing Lender and the Lenders on account of any drawing under any Letter of Credit as provided in Section 4.1.3.

<u>Related Parties</u>. With respect to any Person, such Person's Affiliates and the partners, directors, officers, employees, agents and advisors of such Person and of such Person's Affiliates.

Rental Expense. All rental expenses of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries during any applicable fiscal period with respect to Rental Obligations, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

Rental Obligations. All obligations of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries under any rental agreements or leases of real or personal property, other than (a) obligations that can be terminated by the giving of notice without liability to the Borrower or such Subsidiary in excess of the liability for rent due as of the date on which such notice is given and under which no penalty or premium is paid as a result of any such termination, and (b) obligations in respect of any Capitalized Leases or any Synthetic Leases.

Replacement Lender. See Section 2.1(c).

Required Lenders. As of any date, the Lender(s) holding greater than fifty percent (50%) of the outstanding principal amount of the Revolving Credit Notes on such date; and if no such principal is outstanding, the Lender(s) whose aggregate Commitment(s) constitute(s) greater than fifty percent (50%) of the Total Commitment.

Restricted Payment. In relation to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, any (a) Distribution, or (b) payment by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries (i) to the Borrower's or any such Subsidiary's shareholders (or other equity holders), in each case, other than to the Borrower, or (ii) to any Affiliate of the Borrower or any Subsidiary or any Affiliate of the Borrower's or such Subsidiary's shareholders (or other equity holders), in each case, other than to the Borrower.

Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date. July 26, 2012, as the same may be extended pursuant to Section 2.1(c).

<u>Revolving Credit Loans</u>. Revolving credit loans (including the Swing Line Loans) made or to be made by the Lenders or the Administrative Agent to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.

Revolving Credit Note Record. A Record with respect to a Revolving Credit Note.

Revolving Credit Notes. See Section 2.4.

Sale and Leaseback. See Section 9.6.

Second Extension Request. See Section 2.1(c).

<u>Settlement</u>. The making or receiving of payments, in immediately available funds, by the Lenders, to the extent necessary to cause each Lender's actual share of the outstanding amount of Revolving Credit Loans (after giving effect to any Loan Request) to be equal to such Lender's Commitment Percentage of the outstanding amount of such Revolving Credit Loans (after giving effect to any Loan Request), in any case where, prior to such event or action, the actual share is not so equal.

Settlement Amount. See Section 2.9.1.

Settlement Date. (a) The Drawdown Date relating to any Loan Request, (b) the date which is no more than ten (10) days after the making of a Swing Line Loan pursuant to Section 2.6.2, (d) at the option of the Administrative Agent, on any Business Day following a day on which the account officers of the Administrative Agent active upon the Borrower's account become aware of the existence of an Event of Default, (e) any day on which any conversion of a Base Rate Loan to a Eurodollar Rate Loan occurs, or (f) any Business Day on which (i) the amount of outstanding Revolving Credit Loans decreases and (ii) the amount of the Administrative Agent's Revolving Credit Loans outstanding equals zero Dollars (\$0).

Settling Lender. See Section 2.9.1.

<u>Significant Subsidiary</u>. The domestic Subsidiaries listed on Schedule 7.17(b) of the Credit Agreement and any other domestic Subsidiary, which, at any date of determination, either alone or together with the Subsidiaries of such Subsidiary, meets either of the following conditions: (a) as of the end of the most recent fiscal year of the Borrower, the total assets of such Subsidiary represented 10% or more of the Consolidated Total Assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, or (b) for the most recent fiscal year of the Borrower, the net income before taxes of such Subsidiary represented 10% or more of the consolidated net income before taxes of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, all as set forth on the most recently available consolidated and consolidating financial statements of the Borrower for such fiscal year.

S&P. Standard & Poor's Ratings Group.

Standby Letter of Credit Fee. See Section 4.2.

<u>Subsidiary</u>. At any time and from time to time, any corporation, association, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture or other business entity of which the Borrower and/or any Subsidiary of the Borrower, directly or indirectly at such time, either (a) owns or controls more than fifty percent (50%) of the Voting Stock, or (b) is entitled to share in more than fifty percent (50%) of the profits and losses, however determined.

Swing Line Lender. Bank of America.

Swing Line Loans. Revolving Credit Loans made by Bank of America pursuant to Section 2.6.2.

<u>Synthetic Lease</u>. Any lease of goods or other property, whether real or personal, which is treated as an operating lease under GAAP and as a loan or financing for U.S. income tax purposes.

<u>Total Commitment</u>. The sum of the Commitments of the Lenders, as in effect from time to time.

<u>Trading with the Enemy Act</u>. See Section 7.19.

Type. As to any Revolving Credit Loan which is not a Swing Line Loan, its nature as a Base Rate Loan or a Eurodollar Rate Loan.

<u>Uniform Customs</u>. With respect to any Letter of Credit, the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits (1993 Revision), International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 500 or any successor version thereto adopted by the Issuing Lender in the ordinary course of its business as a letter of credit issuer and in effect at the time of issuance of such Letter of Credit.

<u>Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation</u>. Any Reimbursement Obligation for which the Borrower does not reimburse the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Lenders on the date specified in, and in accordance with, Section 4.1.3.

<u>Voting Stock</u>. Stock or similar interests, of any class or classes (however designated), the holders of which are at the time entitled, as such holders, to vote for the election of a majority of the directors (or persons performing similar functions) of the corporation, association, trust or other business entity involved, whether or not the right so to vote exists by reason of the happening of a contingency.

1.2 Rules of Interpretation.

- (a) A reference to any document or agreement shall include such document or agreement as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time in accordance with its terms and the terms of this Credit Agreement.
 - (b) The singular includes the plural and the plural includes the singular.
 - (c) A reference to any law includes any amendment or modification to such law.
 - (d) A reference to any Person includes its permitted successors and permitted assigns.
- (e) Accounting terms not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them by GAAP applied on a consistent basis by the accounting entity to which they refer.
 - (f) The words "include", "includes" and "including" are not limiting.
- (g) All terms not specifically defined herein or by GAAP, which terms are defined in the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in the State of New York, have the meanings assigned to them therein, with the term "instrument" being that defined under Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code.
 - (h) Reference to a particular "Section" refers to that section of this Credit Agreement unless otherwise indicated.
- (i) The words "herein", "hereof", "hereunder" and words of like import shall refer to this Credit Agreement as a whole and not to any particular section or subdivision of this Credit Agreement.
- (j) Unless otherwise expressly indicated, in the computation of periods of time from a specified date to a later specified date, the word "from" means "from and including," the words "to" and "until" each mean "to but excluding," and the word "through" means "to and including."
- 1.3 <u>Letter of Credit Amounts</u>. Unless otherwise specified herein, the amount of a Letter of Credit at any time shall be deemed to be the stated amount of such Letter of Credit in effect at such time; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that with respect to any Letter of Credit that, by its terms or the terms of any Issuer Document related thereto, provides for one or more automatic increases in the stated amount thereof, the amount of such Letter of Credit shall be deemed to be the maximum stated amount of such Letter of Credit after giving effect to all such increases, whether or not such maximum stated amount is in effect at such time.

2. THE REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY.

2.1 Commitment to Lend.

- Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Credit Agreement, each of the Lenders severally agrees to lend to the Borrower and the Borrower may borrow, repay, and reborrow from time to time from the Closing Date up to but not including the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date upon notice by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent given in accordance with Section 2.6, such sums as are requested by the Borrower up to a maximum aggregate amount outstanding (after giving effect to all amounts requested) at any one time equal to such Lender's Commitment minus such Lender's Commitment Percentage of the sum of the Maximum Drawing Amount and all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations, provided that the sum of the outstanding amount of the Revolving Credit Loans (after giving effect to all amounts requested), including the Swing Line Loans, plus the Maximum Drawing Amount and all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations shall not at any time exceed the Total Commitment at such time. The Revolving Credit Loans shall be made pro rata in accordance with each Lender's Commitment Percentage. Each request for a Revolving Credit Loan hereunder shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower that the conditions set forth in Section 11 and Section 12, in the case of the initial Revolving Credit Loans, have been satisfied on the date of such request.
- Limited Increase In Total Commitment. Unless a Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower may request, on one or more occasions, that the Total Commitment in effect on the date of such request be increased by up to \$100,000,000, provided, however, that (i) the aggregate amount of any and all increases pursuant to this Section 2.1(b) shall not exceed \$100,000,000, (ii) any Lender which is a party to this Credit Agreement prior to such increase shall have the right to elect to fund its pro rata share of the increase and any additional amounts allocated by the Administrative Agent, thereby increasing its Commitment hereunder, but no Lender shall be required to do so, (iii) in the event that it becomes necessary to include one or more new Lenders to provide additional funding under this Section 2.1(b) in order to enable such increase in the Total Commitment to occur, such new Lender must be reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, (iv) the Lenders' Commitment Percentages shall be correspondingly adjusted, (v) each new Lender shall make all (if any) such payments to the other Lenders as may be necessary to result in the sum of the Revolving Credit Loans to be made by such new Lender plus such new Lender's proportionate share of the Maximum Drawing Amount and all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations being equal to such new Lender's Commitment Percentage (as then in effect) of the aggregate principal amount of the sum of all Revolving Credit Loans outstanding to the Borrower as of such date plus the Maximum Drawing Amount and all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations as of such date), and (vi) Revolving Credit Notes issued or amended and such other changes shall be made to the Loan Documents, as shall be necessary to reflect any such increase in the Total Commitment. Any such increase in the Total Commitment (whether by \$100,000,000 or by a lesser amount) shall require, among other things, the satisfaction of such conditions precedent as the Administrative Agent may require, including, without limitation, the obtaining by any applicable Lender of requisite internal approvals, the Administrative Agent's receipt of evidence of applicable corporate authorization and other corporate documentation from the Borrower and the legal opinion of counsel to the Borrower, each in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and such Lenders as are participating in such increase. The Borrower shall prepay Revolving Credit Loans outstanding on the effective date of any such increase (and any additional amounts required pursuant to Section 5.10) to the extent necessary to keep the outstanding Revolving Credit Loans ratable with any revised Commitment Percentages arising from any nonratable increase in the Commitments under this Section.

Extension of Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date. The Borrower may, provided that no Default or Event of Default has occurred (c) and is continuing, by written notice delivered to the Administrative Agent no later than (i) ninety days (90) days prior to July 26, 2012, request that the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date be extended to a date one year after the then existing Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date (the "First Extension Request") and (ii) provided that the Required Lenders shall have consented to the First Extension Request and the Borrower shall have otherwise complied with the conditions set forth in this Section 2.1(c), ninety (90) days prior to July 26, 2013, request that the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date be extended to a date one year after the then existing Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date as extended pursuant to the First Extension Request (the "Second Extension Request" and, together with the First Extension Request each individually, an "Extension Request" and collectively, the "Extension Requests"). The Administrative Agent shall notify the Lenders of each such Extension Request promptly after receipt thereof, and request each Lender to notify the Administrative Agent of its determination to consent or not to consent to each such Extension Request. If the Required Lenders consent to the First Extension Request by so notifying the Administrative Agent in writing no later than thirty (30) Business Days after notice of such Extension Request, the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date shall be extended to July 26, 2013 with respect to such consenting Lenders. If the Required Lenders consent to the Second Extension Request by so notifying the Administrative Agent in writing no later than thirty (30) Business Days after notice of such Extension Request, the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date shall be extended to July 26, 2014 with respect to such consenting Lenders. The determination with respect to each Extension Request shall be in the sole discretion of each Lender. Any Lender which fails to give written notice of its consent or non-consent within such period shall be deemed not to have consented to any Extension Request hereunder (a "Dissent"); provided that the Borrower may, within sixty (60) days of such Dissent, obtain a replacement lender satisfactory to the Administrative Agent (the "Replacement Lender") to assume the dissenting Lender's Loans and Commitments by (i) requesting the non-dissenting Lenders acquire and assume all of the dissenting Lender's Loans and Commitments, as provided herein, but no such Lenders shall be under an obligation to do so; or (ii) designating a Replacement Lender reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent. If no satisfactory Replacement Lender shall be obtained, and/or none of the non-dissenting Lenders shall agree to acquire and assume all of the dissenting Lender's Loans and Commitments, then the Borrower shall repay the full amount of the outstanding Obligations owing to such dissenting Lender on the then existing Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date with respect to such dissenting Lender. If any satisfactory Replacement Lender shall be obtained, and/or any of the non-dissenting Lenders shall agree to acquire and assume all of the dissenting Lender's Loans and Commitment, then such dissenting Lender shall, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, assign, in accordance with Section 15, all of its Commitment, Loans, or Notes and other rights and obligations under this Credit Agreement and all other Loan Documents to such Replacement Lender or non-dissenting Lenders, as the case may be, in exchange for payment of the principal amount so assigned and all interest and fees accrued on the amount so assigned, plus all other Obligations then due and payable to the dissenting Lender; provided, however, that (i) such assignment shall be without recourse, representation or warranty and shall be on terms and conditions reasonably satisfactory to such dissenting Lender and such Replacement Lender and/or non-dissenting Lenders, as the case may be, and (ii) prior to any such assignment, the Borrower shall have paid to such dissenting Lender all amounts properly demanded and unreimbursed hereunder, if applicable. Upon the effective date of such assignment, the Borrower shall issue replacement Notes in favor of such Replacement Lender and/or non-dissenting Lenders, as the case may be, and such institution shall become a "Lender" for all purposes under this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Any extension of the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date shall require, among other things, the satisfaction of such conditions as the Administrative Agent may reasonably require, including: (A) all representations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall be true and correct on and as of the effective date of such extension; (B) no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such extension; (C) since delivery to the Administrative Agent of the Borrower's most recent audited financial statements pursuant to Section 8.3, there shall not have occurred any event or condition that has had or could reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (D) on the then existing Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date prior to such extension, the Borrower shall prepay the outstanding amount of any Loans made available by any nondissenting Lender to the extent necessary to keep the Commitments ratable among such non-dissenting Lenders.

- **2.2 Commitment Fee.** The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent for the accounts of the Lenders in accordance with their respective Commitment Percentages a commitment fee (the "Commitment Fee") calculated at the rate per annum of the Applicable Margin with respect to the Commitment Fee as in effect from time to time on the actual daily amount during each calendar quarter or portion thereof from the date hereof to the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date by which the Total Commitment minus the sum of the Maximum Drawing Amount and all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations exceeds the outstanding amount of Revolving Credit Loans (other than Swing Line Loans which shall not be considered usage for purposes of this calculation only) during such calendar quarter. The Commitment Fee shall be payable quarterly in arrears on the first day of each calendar quarter for the immediately preceding calendar quarter commencing on the first such date following the date hereof, with a final payment on the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date or any earlier date on which the Commitments shall terminate.
- **Reduction of Total Commitment.** The Borrower shall have the right at any time and from time to time upon three (3) Business Days prior written notice to the Administrative Agent to reduce by \$5,000,000 or an integral multiple thereof or to terminate entirely the Total Commitment, whereupon the Commitments of the Lenders shall be reduced pro rata in accordance with their respective Commitment Percentages of the amount specified in such notice or, as the case may be, terminated. Promptly after receiving any notice of the Borrower delivered pursuant to this Section 2.3, the Administrative Agent will notify the Lenders of the substance thereof. Upon the effective date of any such reduction or termination, the Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent for the respective accounts of the Lenders the full amount of any Commitment Fee then accrued on the amount of the reduction. No reduction or termination of the Commitments may be reinstated.

2.4 The Revolving Credit Notes. The Revolving Credit Loans shall be evidenced by separate promissory notes of the Borrower in substantially the form of Exhibit A hereto (each a "Revolving Credit Note"), dated as of the Closing Date (or such other date on which a Lender may become a party hereto in accordance with Section 15 hereof) and completed with appropriate insertions. One Revolving Credit Note shall be payable to the order of each Lender in a principal amount equal to such Lender's Commitment or, if less, the outstanding amount of all Revolving Credit Loans made by such Lender, plus interest accrued thereon, as set forth below. The Borrower irrevocably authorizes each Lender to make or cause to be made, at or about the time of the Drawdown Date of any Revolving Credit Loan or at the time of receipt of any payment of principal on such Lender's Revolving Credit Note, an appropriate notation on such Lender's Revolving Credit Note Record reflecting the making of such Revolving Credit Loan or (as the case may be) the receipt of such payment. The outstanding amount of the Revolving Credit Loans set forth on such Lender's Revolving Credit Note Record shall be prima facie evidence, absent manifest error, of the principal amount thereof owing and unpaid to such Lender, but the failure to record, or any error in so recording, any such amount on such Lender's Revolving Credit Note Record shall not limit or otherwise affect the obligations of the Borrower hereunder or under any Revolving Credit Note to make payments of principal of or interest on any Revolving Credit Note when due.

2.5 Interest on Revolving Credit Loans. Except as otherwise provided in Section 5.11,

- (a) Each Revolving Credit Loan which is a Base Rate Loan shall bear interest for the period commencing with the Drawdown Date thereof and ending on the last day of the Interest Period with respect thereto at the rate per annum equal to the Base Rate <u>plus</u> the Applicable Margin with respect to Base Rate Loans as in effect from time to time.
- (b) Each Revolving Credit Loan which is a Eurodollar Rate Loan shall bear interest for the period commencing with the Drawdown Date thereof and ending on the last day of the Interest Period with respect thereto at the rate per annum equal to the Eurodollar Rate determined for such Interest Period plus the Applicable Margin with respect to Eurodollar Rate Loans as in effect from time to time.
- (c) Each Swing Line Loan shall bear interest from the period commencing with the Drawdown Date thereof and ending on the last day of the Interest Period with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to, at the Borrower's option (i) the Base Rate <u>plus</u> the Applicable Margin with respect to Base Rate Loans in effect from time to time, and (ii) the Fixed Rate, which interest shall be paid on each Interest Payment Date for Swing Line Loans for the account of the Swing Line Lender. Interest periods for Swing Line Loans which are also Fixed Rate Loans shall be for a period of ten (10) days or less. The Borrower shall give the Swing Line Lender notice no later than 1:00 p.m. on the last day of the Interest Period that is a Fixed Rate Loan of its intention to repay such Swing Line Loan or to refund such Swing Line Loan with a Revolving Credit Loan which is not a Swing Line Loan in accordance with Section 2.9. In the event that the Borrower fails to give such notice, such Swing Line Loan shall, on the last day of such Interest Period cease to be a Fixed Rate Loan.

The Borrower promises to pay interest on each Revolving Credit Loan in arrears on each Interest Payment Date with respect thereto.

2.6 Requests for Revolving Credit Loans.

- **2.6.1 General.** The Borrower shall give to the Administrative Agent written notice in the form of Exhibit B hereto (or telephonic notice confirmed promptly in a writing in the form of Exhibit B hereto) of each Revolving Credit Loan requested hereunder (a "Loan Request") (a) by no later than 12:00 p.m. (New York time) on the proposed Drawdown Date of any Base Rate Loan and (b) by no later than 12:00 noon (New York time) no less than three (3) Eurodollar Business Days prior to the proposed Drawdown Date of any Eurodollar Rate Loan. Each such notice shall specify (i) the principal amount of the Revolving Credit Loan requested, (ii) the proposed Drawdown Date of such Revolving Credit Loan, (iii) the Interest Period for such Revolving Credit Loan and (iv) the Type of such Revolving Credit Loan. Promptly upon receipt of any such notice, the Administrative Agent shall notify each of the Lenders thereof. Each Loan Request shall be irrevocable and binding on the Borrower and shall obligate the Borrower to accept the Revolving Credit Loan requested from the Lenders on the proposed Drawdown Date. With respect to Eurodollar Rate Loans, each Loan Request shall be in a minimum aggregate amount of \$1,000,000 or an integral multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof, and with respect to Base Rate Loans, each Loan Request shall be in a minimum aggregate amount of \$500,000 or an integral multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof.
- 2.6.2 Swing Line. Notwithstanding the notice and minimum amount requirements set forth in Section 2.6.1 but otherwise in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Credit Agreement, the Swing Line Lender may, at the Borrower's request and in the Swing Line Lender's sole discretion and without conferring with the Lenders, make Revolving Credit Loans (each, a "Swing Line Loan") to the Borrower in an amount requested by the Borrower provided, that (a) each such Swing Line Loan shall be in a minimum aggregate amount of \$1,000,000 or an integral multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof, and (b) the aggregate outstanding amount of all Swing Line Loans made by the Swing Line Lender pursuant to this Section 2.6.2 shall not exceed \$20,000,000 at any one time. The Borrower hereby requests and authorizes the Swing Line Lender to make from time to time such Swing Line Loans as may be so requested. The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that the making of such Swing Line Loans shall, in each case, be subject in all respects to the provisions of this Credit Agreement as if they were Swing Line Loans covered by a Loan Request including, without limitation, the limitations set forth in Section 2.1 and the requirements that the applicable provisions of Section 11 (in the case of Swing Line Loans made on the Closing Date) and Section 12 be satisfied. All actions taken by the Swing Line Lender pursuant to the provisions of this Section 2.6.2 shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders absent the Swing Line Lender's gross negligence or willful misconduct.

2.7 <u>Conversion Options</u>.

2.7.1 Conversion to Different Type of Revolving Credit Loan. The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert any outstanding Revolving Credit Loan to a Revolving Credit Loan of another Type, provided that (a) with respect to any such conversion of a Eurodollar Rate Loan to a Base Rate Loan, the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent at least one (1) Business Day prior written notice of such election; (b) with respect to any such conversion of a Base Rate Loan to a Eurodollar Rate Loan, the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent at least three (3) Eurodollar Business Days prior written notice of such election; (c) with respect to any such conversion of a Eurodollar Rate Loan into a Base Rate Loan, such conversion shall only be made on the last day of the Interest Period with respect thereto and (d) no Revolving Credit Loan may be converted into a Eurodollar Rate Loan when any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing. On the date on which such conversion is being made each Lender shall take such action as is necessary to transfer its Commitment Percentage of such Revolving Credit Loans to its Domestic Lending Office or its Eurodollar Lending Office, as the case may be. All or any part of outstanding Revolving Credit Loans of any Type may be converted into a Revolving Credit Loan of another Type as provided herein, provided that any partial conversion to a Eurodollar Rate Loan shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000 or an integral multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof, and any partial conversion Request relating to the conversion of a Revolving Credit Loan to a Eurodollar Rate Loan shall be irrevocable by the Borrower.

- **2.7.2** Continuation of Type of Revolving Credit Loan. Any Revolving Credit Loan of any Type may be continued as a Revolving Credit Loan of the same Type upon the expiration of an Interest Period with respect thereto by compliance by the Borrower with the notice provisions contained in Section 2.7.1; provided that no Eurodollar Rate Loan may be continued as such when any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, but shall be automatically converted to a Base Rate Loan on the last day of the first Interest Period relating thereto ending during the continuance of any Default or Event of Default of which officers of the Administrative Agent active upon the Borrower's account have actual knowledge. In the event that the Borrower fails to provide any such notice with respect to the continuation of any Eurodollar Rate Loan as such, then such Eurodollar Rate Loan shall be automatically converted to a Base Rate Loan on the last day of the first Interest Period relating thereto. The Administrative Agent shall notify the Lenders promptly when any such automatic conversion contemplated by this Section 2.7 is scheduled to occur.
- **2.7.3 Eurodollar Rate Loans**. Any conversion to or from Eurodollar Rate Loans shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that, after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of all Eurodollar Rate Loans having the same Interest Period shall not be less than \$1,000,000 or an integral multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof. No more than ten (10) Eurodollar Rate Loans having different Interest Periods may be outstanding at any time.
- **2.7.4** <u>Applicability of Conversion and Continuation Provisions</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, the provisions of this Section 2.7 shall not apply to Swing Line Loans.

2.8 Funds for Revolving Credit Loan.

2.8.1 Funding Procedures. Not later than 3:00 p.m. (New York time) on the proposed Drawdown Date of any Revolving Credit Loans, each of the Lenders will make available to the Administrative Agent, at the Administrative Agent's Office, in immediately available funds, the amount of such Lender's Commitment Percentage of the amount of the requested Revolving Credit Loans. Upon receipt from each Lender of such amount, and upon receipt of the documents required by Sections 11 and 12 and the satisfaction of the other conditions set forth therein, to the extent applicable, the Administrative Agent will make available to the Borrower the aggregate amount of such Revolving Credit Loans made available to the Administrative Agent by the Lenders. The failure or refusal of any Lender to make available to the Administrative Agent at the aforesaid time and place on any Drawdown Date the amount of its Commitment Percentage of the requested Revolving Credit Loans shall not relieve any other Lender from its several obligation hereunder to make available to the Administrative Agent the amount of such other Lender's Commitment Percentage of any requested Revolving Credit Loans.

2.8.2 Advances by Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent may, unless notified to the contrary by any Lender prior to a Drawdown Date, assume that such Lender has made available to the Administrative Agent on such Drawdown Date the amount of such Lender's Commitment Percentage of the Revolving Credit Loans to be made on such Drawdown Date, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If any Lender makes available to the Administrative Agent such amount on a date after such Drawdown Date, such Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent on demand such amount in immediately available funds with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date such amount is made available to the Borrower to but excluding the date of payment to the Administrative Agent, at the greater of the Federal Funds Rate and a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, plus any administrative, processing or similar fees customarily charged by the Administrative Agent in connection with the foregoing. A statement of the Administrative Agent submitted to such Lender with respect to any amounts owing under this paragraph shall be prima facie evidence (absent manifest error) of the amount due and owing to the Administrative Agent by such Lender. If the amount of such Lender's Commitment Percentage of such Revolving Credit Loans is not made available to the Administrative Agent by such Lender within three (3) Business Days following such Drawdown Date, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover such amount from the Borrower on demand, with interest thereon at the rate per annum applicable to the Revolving Credit Loans made on such Drawdown Date. If the Borrower and such Lender shall pay such interest to the Administrative Agent for the same or an overlapping period, the Administrative Agent shall promptly remit to the Borrower the amount of such interest paid by the Borrower for such period. If such Lender pays its share of the applicable borrowing to the Administrative Agent, then the amount so paid shall constitute such Lender's Loan included in such borrowing. Any payment by the Borrower shall be without prejudice to any claim the Borrower may have against a Lender that shall have failed to make such payment to the Administrative Agent.

2.9 <u>Settlements</u>.

General. On each Settlement Date, the Administrative Agent shall, not later than 1:00 p.m. (New York time), give telephonic, facsimile or electronic mail notice (a) to the Lenders and the Borrower of the respective outstanding amount of Revolving Credit Loans made by the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Lenders or in the form of Swing Line Loans from the immediately preceding Settlement Date through the close of business on the prior day and the amount of any Eurodollar Rate Loans to be made (following the giving of notice pursuant to Section 2.6.1(b)) on such date pursuant to a Loan Request and (b) to the Lenders of the amount (a "Settlement Amount") that each Lender (a "Settling Lender") shall pay to effect a Settlement of any Revolving Credit Loan. A statement of the Administrative Agent submitted to the Lenders and the Borrower or to the Lenders with respect to any amounts owing under this Section 2.9 shall be prima facie evidence (absent manifest error) of the amount due and owing. Each Settling Lender shall, not later than 3:00 p.m. (New York time) on such Settlement Date, effect a wire transfer of immediately available funds to the Administrative Agent in the amount of the Settlement Amount for such Settling Lender. All funds advanced by any Lender as a Settling Lender pursuant to this Section 2.9 shall for all purposes be treated as a Revolving Credit Loan made by such Settling Lender to the Borrower and all funds received by any Lender pursuant to this Section 2.9 shall for all purposes be treated as repayment of amounts owed with respect to Revolving Credit Loans made by such Lender. In the event that any bankruptcy, reorganization, liquidation, receivership or similar cases or proceedings in which the Borrower is a debtor prevent a Settling Lender from making any Revolving Credit Loan to effect a Settlement as contemplated hereby, such Settling Lender will make such dispositions and arrangements with the other Lenders with respect to such Revolving Credit Loans, either by way of purchase of participations, distribution, pro tanto assignment of claims, subrogation or otherwise as shall result in each Lender's share of the outstanding Revolving Credit Loans being equal, as nearly as may be, to such Lender's Commitment Percentage of the outstanding amount of the Revolving Credit Loans.

- 2.9.2 Failure to Make Funds Available. The Administrative Agent may, unless notified to the contrary by any Settling Lender prior to a Settlement Date, assume that such Settling Lender has made or will make available to the Administrative Agent on such Settlement Date the amount of such Settling Lender's Settlement Amount, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If any Settling Lender makes available to the Administrative Agent such amount on a date after such Settlement Date, then such Settling Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent forthwith on demand such amount in immediately available funds with interest thereon, for each day from and including the Settlement Date at the greater of the Federal Funds Rate and a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, plus any administrative, processing or similar fees customarily charged by the Administrative Agent in connection with the foregoing. A statement of the Administrative Agent submitted to such Settling Lender with respect to any amounts owing under this Section 2.9.2 shall be prima facie evidence (absent manifest error) of the amount due and owing to the Administrative Agent by such Settling Lender. If such Settling Lender's Settlement Amount is not made available to the Administrative Agent by such Settling Lender within three (3) Business Days following such Settlement Date, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover such amount from the Borrower on demand, with interest thereon at the rate per annum applicable to the Revolving Credit Loans as of such Settlement Date.
- **2.9.3 No Effect on Other Lenders.** The failure or refusal of any Settling Lender to make available to the Administrative Agent at the aforesaid time and place on any Settlement Date the amount of such Settling Lender's Settlement Amount shall not (a) relieve any other Settling Lender from its several obligations hereunder to make available to the Administrative Agent the amount of such other Settling Lender's Settlement Amount or (b) impose upon any Lender, other than the Settling Lender so failing or refusing, any liability with respect to such failure or refusal or otherwise increase the Commitment of such other Lender.

3. REPAYMENT OF THE REVOLVING CREDIT LOANS.

3.1 <u>Maturity</u>. The Borrower promises to pay on the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date, and there shall become absolutely due and payable on the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date, all of the Revolving Credit Loans outstanding on such date, together with any and all accrued and unpaid interest thereon. Without limiting the foregoing, the Borrower promises to pay to the Administrative Agent for its own account, and there shall become absolutely due and payable, the outstanding principal amount of each Swing Line Loan made to the Borrower on the earlier of the Settlement Date with respect thereto and the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date.

3.2 Mandatory Repayments of Revolving Credit Loans. If at any time the sum of the outstanding amount of the Revolving Credit Loans (including the Swing Line Loans), the Maximum Drawing Amount and all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations exceeds the Total Commitment at such time, then the Borrower shall immediately pay the amount of such excess to the Administrative Agent for the respective accounts of the Lenders for application: first, to the Swing Line Loans; second, to any Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations; third, to the Revolving Credit Loans; and fourth, to provide to the Administrative Agent cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7.

Each payment of any Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations or prepayment of Revolving Credit Loans (other than Swing Line Loans) shall be allocated among the Lenders, in proportion, as nearly as practicable, to each Reimbursement Obligation or (as the case may be) the respective unpaid principal amount of each Lender's Revolving Credit Note, with adjustments to the extent practicable to equalize any prior payments or repayments not exactly in proportion. Each payment or prepayment of Swing Line Loans shall be allocated to the Swing Line Lender.

3.3 Optional Repayments of Revolving Credit Loans. The Borrower shall have the right, at its election, to repay the outstanding amount of the Revolving Credit Loans and Fixed Rate Loans, as a whole or in part, at any time without penalty or premium, provided that any full or partial prepayment of the outstanding amount of any Eurodollar Rate Loans pursuant to this Section 3.3 may be made only on the last day of the Interest Period relating thereto unless breakage costs described in Section 5.10 in connection therewith are paid by the Borrower. The Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent, no later than 11:00 a.m., New York time, on such day written notice of any proposed prepayment pursuant to this Section 3.3 of Base Rate Loans, and no later than 12:00 noon, New York time, three (3) Eurodollar Business Days notice of any proposed prepayment pursuant to this Section 3.3 of Fixed Rate Loans or Eurodollar Rate Loans, in each case specifying the proposed date of prepayment of Revolving Credit Loans and the principal amount to be prepaid. Each such partial prepayment of the Revolving Credit Loans shall be in a minimum aggregate amount of \$1,000,000 or an integral multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof, shall be accompanied by the payment of accrued interest on the principal prepaid to the date of prepayment and shall be applied, in the absence of instruction by the Borrower, first to the principal of Fixed Rate Loans, second to the principal of Base Rate Loans and third to the principal of Eurodollar Rate Loans. Each partial prepayment shall be allocated among the Lenders, in proportion, as nearly as practicable, to the respective unpaid principal amount of each Lender's Revolving Credit Note, with adjustments to the extent practicable to equalize any prior repayments not exactly in proportion.

4. LETTERS OF CREDIT.

4.1 <u>Letter of Credit Commitments</u>.

4.1.1 <u>Commitment to Issue Letters of Credit.</u> (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof and the execution and delivery by the Borrower of a letter of credit application on the Issuing Lender's customary form (a "Letter of Credit Application"), the Issuing Lender on behalf of the Lenders and in reliance upon the agreement of the Lenders set forth in Section 4.1.4 and upon the representations and warranties of the Borrower contained herein, agrees, in its individual capacity, to issue, extend, amend and renew for the account of the Borrower one or more standby or documentary letters of credit (individually, a "Letter of Credit"), in such form as may be requested from time to time by the Borrower and agreed to by the Issuing Lender; <u>provided</u>, however, that, after giving effect to such request, the sum of (i) the Maximum Drawing Amount on all Letters of Credit, (ii) all Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations, and (iii) the amount of all Revolving Credit Loans (including Swing Line Loans) outstanding shall not exceed the Total Commitment at such time. As of the Closing Date, the letters of credit existing for the account of the Borrower under the Prior Credit Agreement set forth on <u>Schedule 4.1.1</u> attached hereto, shall become a Letter of Credit under this Credit Agreement for all purposes.

- (b) The Issuing Lender shall not issue any Letter of Credit if the expiry date of such requested Letter of Credit would occur after the Letter of Credit Expiration Date, unless all the Lenders have approved such expiry date.
 - (c) The Issuing Lender shall not be under any obligation to issue any Letter of Credit if:
 - (i) any order, judgment or decree of any Governmental Authority or arbitrator shall by its terms purport to enjoin or restrain the Issuing Lender from issuing such Letter of Credit, or any law applicable to the Issuing Lender or any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority with jurisdiction over the Issuing Lender shall prohibit, or request that the Issuing Lender refrain from, the issuance of letters of credit generally or such Letter of Credit in particular or shall impose upon the Issuing Lender with respect to such Letter of Credit any restriction, reserve or capital requirement (for which the Issuing Lender is not otherwise compensated hereunder) not in effect on the Closing Date, or shall impose upon the Issuing Lender any unreimbursed loss, cost or expense which was not applicable on the Closing Date and which the Issuing Lender in good faith deems material to it.
 - (ii) the issuance of such Letter of Credit would violate one or more policies of the Issuing Lender relating to its ability to issue Letters of Credit; or
 - (iii) a default of any Lender's obligations to fund under Section 4.1.3 exists or any Lender is at such time a Delinquent Lender hereunder, unless the Issuing Lender has entered into satisfactory arrangements with the Borrower or such Lender to eliminate the Issuing Lender's risk with respect to such Lender.

Furthermore, the Issuing Lender shall not amend any Letter of Credit if the Issuing Lender would not be permitted at such time to issue such Letter of Credit in its amended form under the terms hereof and the Issuing Lender shall be under no obligation to amend any Letter of Credit if (A) the Issuing Lender would have no obligation at such time to issue such Letter of Credit in its amended form under the terms hereof, or (B) the beneficiary of such Letter of Credit does not accept the proposed amendment to such Letter of Credit.

- Procedures for Issuance and Amendment of Letters of Credit; Auto-Extension Letters of Credit. (a) Each Letter of 4.1.2 Credit shall be issued or amended, as the case may be, upon the request of the Borrower delivered to the Issuing Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) in the form of a Letter of Credit Application, appropriately completed and signed by the Borrower. Such Letter of Credit Application must be received by the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent not later than 3:00 p.m. (New York time) at least one Business Day (or such later date and time as the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender may agree in a particular instance in their sole discretion) prior to the proposed issuance date or date of amendment, as the case may be. In the case of a request for an initial issuance of a Letter of Credit, such Letter of Credit Application shall specify in form and detail satisfactory to the Issuing Lender: (i) the proposed issuance date of the requested Letter of Credit (which shall be a Business Day); (ii) the Maximum Drawing Amount thereof; (iii) the expiry date thereof; (iv) the name and address of the beneficiary thereof; (v) the documents to be presented by such beneficiary in case of any drawing thereunder; (vi) the full text of any certificate to be presented by such beneficiary in case of any drawing thereunder; and (vii) such other matters as the Issuing Lender may require. In the case of a request for an amendment of any outstanding Letter of Credit, such Letter of Credit Application shall specify in form and detail satisfactory to the Issuing Lender (i) the Letter of Credit to be amended; (ii) the proposed date of amendment thereof (which shall be a Business Day); (iii) the nature of the proposed amendment; and (iv) such other matters as the Issuing Lender may require. Additionally, the Borrower shall furnish to the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent such other documents and information pertaining to such requested Letter of Credit issuance or amendment, including any Issuer Documents, as the Issuing Lender or the Administrative Agent may reasonably require. In the event that any provision of any Letter of Credit Application shall be inconsistent with any provision of this Credit Agreement, then the provisions of this Credit Agreement shall, to the extent of any such inconsistency, govern.
- (b) Promptly after receipt of any Letter of Credit Application, the Issuing Lender will confirm with the Administrative Agent (by telephone or in writing) that the Administrative Agent has received a copy of such Letter of Credit Application from the Borrower and, if not, the Issuing Lender will provide the Administrative Agent with a copy thereof. Unless the Issuing Lender has received written notice from any Lender, the Administrative Agent, the Borrower or any Guarantor, at least one Business Day prior to the requested date of issuance or amendment of the applicable Letter of Credit, that one or more applicable conditions contained in Section 12 shall not then be satisfied, then, subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the Issuing Lender shall, on the requested date, issue a Letter of Credit for the account of the Borrower or enter into the applicable amendment, as the case may be, in each case in accordance with the Issuing Lender's usual and customary business practices. Immediately upon the issuance of each Letter of Credit, each Lender shall be deemed to, and hereby irrevocably and unconditionally agrees to, purchase from the Issuing Lender a risk participation in such Letter of Credit in an amount equal to such Lender's Commitment Percentage of the amount of such Letter of Credit.
- (c) If the Borrower so requests in any applicable Letter of Credit Application, and subject to the terms and conditions of Section 4.1.1, the Issuing Lender agrees to issue a Letter of Credit that has automatic renewal provisions (each, an "Auto-Renewal Letter of Credit"); provided that any such Auto-Renewal Letter of Credit must permit the Issuing Lender to prevent any such renewal at least once in each twelve-month period (commencing with the date of issuance of such Letter of Credit) by giving prior notice to the beneficiary thereof not later than a day (the "Non-Renewal Notice Date") in each such twelve-month period to be agreed upon at the time such Letter of Credit is issued. Unless otherwise directed by the Issuing Lender, the Borrower shall not be required to make a specific request to the Issuing Lender for any such renewal. Once an Auto-Renewal Letter of Credit has been issued, the Lenders shall be deemed to have authorized (but may not require) the Issuing Lender to permit the renewal of such Letter of Credit at any time to an expiry date not later than the Letter of Credit Expiration Date; provided, however, that the Issuing Lender shall not permit any such renewal if (A) the Issuing Lender has determined that it would not be permitted, or would have no obligation, at such time to issue such Letter of Credit in its revised form under the terms hereof (by reason of the provisions of clause (b) or (c) of Section 4.1.1 or otherwise), or (B) it has received notice (which may be by telephone or in writing) on or before the day that is seven (7) Business Days before the Non-Renewal Notice Date from the Administrative Agent, any Lender or the Borrower that one or more of the applicable conditions specified in Section 12 is not then satisfied, and in each such case directing the Issuing Lender not to permit such renewal.

- (d) Promptly after its delivery of any Letter of Credit or any amendment to a Letter of Credit to an advising bank with respect thereto or to the beneficiary thereof, the Issuing Lender will also deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent a true and complete copy of such Letter of Credit or amendment.
 - 4.1.3 <u>Drawings and Reimbursements; Funding of Participations</u>. (a) Upon payment by the Issuing Lender of a drawing under any Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent thereof not later than 11:00 a.m. (New York time) on the date of such payment (each such date, an "<u>Honor Date</u>"). Not later than 1:00 p.m. (New York time) on the Honor Date, the Borrower shall reimburse the Issuing Lender through the Administrative Agent in an amount equal to the amount of such payment. If the Borrower fails to so reimburse the Issuing Lender by such time, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Lender of the Honor Date, the amount of the Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations, and the amount of such Lender's pro rata share thereof. In such event, the Borrower shall be deemed to have made a Loan Request which shall be for a Base Rate Loan to be disbursed on the Honor Date in an amount equal to the Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation, without regard to the minimum and multiples specified herein for the principal amount of Base Rate Loans, but subject to the amount of the unutilized portion of the Total Commitment and the conditions set forth in Section 12. Any notice given by the Issuing Lender or the Administrative Agent pursuant to this Section 4.1.3(a) must be given in writing to such Persons as may from time to time be designated by the Borrower in accordance with Section 16.6.
- (b) Each Lender shall upon any notice pursuant to Section 4.1.3(a) make funds available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lender at the Administrative Agent's Office in an amount equal to its Commitment Percentage of the Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations not later than 3:00 p.m. (New York time) on the Business Day specified in such notice by the Administrative Agent, whereupon, subject to the provisions of Section 4.1.3(c), each Lender that so makes funds available shall be deemed to have made a Base Rate Loan to the Borrower in such amount. The Administrative Agent shall remit the funds so received to the Issuing Lender.
- (c) With respect to any Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation that is not fully refinanced by a Loan which is a Base Rate Loan because the conditions set forth in Section 12 cannot be satisfied or for any other reason, the Borrower shall be deemed to have incurred from the Issuing Lender a Letter of Credit Advance in the amount of the Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation that is not so refinanced, which Letter of Credit Advance shall be due and payable on demand (together with interest) and shall bear interest at the rate set forth in Section 5.11. In such event, each Lender's payment to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 4.1.3(b) shall be deemed payment in respect of its participation in such Letter of Credit Advance and shall constitute a Letter of Credit Advance from such Lender in satisfaction of its participation obligation under this Section 4.1.3.
- (d) Until each Lender funds its Letter of Credit Advance pursuant to this Section 4.1.3 to reimburse the Issuing Lender for any amount drawn under any Letter of Credit, interest in respect of such Lender's pro rata share of such amount shall be solely for the account of the Issuing Lender.

- (e) Each Lender's obligation to make Letter of Credit Advances to reimburse the Issuing Lender for amounts drawn under Letters of Credit, as contemplated by this Section 4.1.3, shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right which such Lender may have against the Issuing Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever; (ii) the occurrence or continuance of a Default, or (iii) any other occurrence, event or condition, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing; provided, however, that each Lender's obligation to make Letter of Credit Advances pursuant to this Section 4.1.3 is subject to the conditions set forth in Section 12. No such making of a Letter of Credit Advance shall relieve or otherwise impair the obligation of the Borrower to reimburse the Issuing Lender for the amount of any payment made by the Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit, together with interest as provided herein.
- (f) If any Lender fails to make available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lender any amount required to be paid by such Lender pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section 4.1.3 by the time specified in Section 4.1.3(b), the Issuing Lender shall be entitled to recover from such Lender (acting through the Administrative Agent), on demand, such amount with interest thereon for the period from the date such payment is required to the date on which such payment is immediately available to the Issuing Lender at a rate per annum equal to the greater of the Federal Funds Rate and a rate determined by the Issuing Lender in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation. A certificate of the Issuing Lender submitted to any Lender (through the Administrative Agent) with respect to any amounts owing under this clause (vi) shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
 - **4.1.4** Repayment of Participations. (a) At any time after the Issuing Lender has made a payment under any Letter of Credit and has received from any Lender such Lender's Letter of Credit Advance in respect of such payment in accordance with Section 4.1.3, if the Administrative Agent receives for the account of the Issuing Lender any payment in respect of the related Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations or interest thereon (whether directly from the Borrower or otherwise), the Administrative Agent will distribute to such Lender its pro rata share thereof (appropriately adjusted, in the case of interest payments, to reflect the period of time during which such Lender's Letter of Credit Advance was outstanding) in the same funds as those received by the Administrative Agent.
- (b) If any payment received by the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 4.1.3(a) is required to be returned under any circumstances (including pursuant to any settlement entered into by the Issuing Lender in its discretion), each Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lender its pro rata thereof on demand of the Administrative Agent, plus interest thereon from the date of such demand to the date such amount is returned by such Lender, at a rate per annum equal to the Federal Funds Rate from time to time in effect. The obligations of the Lenders under this clause shall survive the payment in full of the Obligations and the termination of this Credit Agreement.
 - **4.1.5 Obligations Absolute.** The obligation of the Borrower to reimburse the Issuing Lender for each drawing under each Letter of Credit and to repay each Letter of Credit Advance shall be absolute, unconditional and irrevocable, and shall be paid strictly in accordance with the terms of this Credit Agreement under all circumstances, including the following:

- (a) any lack of validity or enforceability of such Letter of Credit, this Credit Agreement, or any other Loan Document;
- (b) the existence of any claim, counterclaim, setoff, defense or other right that the Borrower or any Subsidiary may have at any time against any beneficiary or any transferee of such Letter of Credit (or any Person for whom any such beneficiary or any such transferee may be acting), the Issuing Lender or any other Person, whether in connection with this Credit Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby or by such Letter of Credit or any agreement or instrument relating thereto, or any unrelated transaction;
- (c) any draft, demand, certificate or other document presented under such Letter of Credit proving to be forged, fraudulent or invalid in any respect or any statement therein being untrue or inaccurate in any respect; or any loss or delay in the transmission or otherwise of any document required in order to make a drawing under such Letter of Credit; or
- (d) any payment by the Issuing Lender under such Letter of Credit against presentation of a draft or certificate that does not strictly comply with the terms of such Letter of Credit (so long as such draft or certificate complies in all material respects with the terms of such Letter of Credit); or any payment made by the Issuing Lender under such Letter of Credit to any Person purporting to be a trustee in bankruptcy, debtor-in-possession, assignee for the benefit of creditors, liquidator, receiver or other representative of or successor to any beneficiary or any transferee of such Letter of Credit, including any arising in connection with any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law.

The Borrower shall promptly examine a copy of each Letter of Credit and each amendment thereto that is delivered to it and, in the event of any claim of noncompliance with the Borrower's instructions or other irregularity, the Borrower will immediately notify the Issuing Lender. The Borrower shall be conclusively deemed to have waived any such claim against the Issuing Lender and its correspondents unless such notice is given as aforesaid.

4.1.6 **Role of Issuing Lender**. Each Lender and the Borrower agree that, in paying any drawing under a Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall not have any responsibility to obtain any document (other than any sight draft, certificates and documents expressly required by the Letter of Credit) or to ascertain or inquire as to the validity or accuracy of any such document or the authority of the Person executing or delivering any such document. None of the Issuing Lender, the Administrative Agent, any of their respective Related Parties nor any correspondent, participant or assignee of the Issuing Lender shall be liable to any Lender for (a) any action taken or omitted in connection herewith at the request or with the approval of the Lenders or the Required Lenders, as applicable; (b) any action taken or omitted in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct; or (c) the due execution, effectiveness, validity or enforceability of any document or instrument related to any Letter of Credit or Issuer Document. The Borrower hereby assumes all risks of the acts or omissions of any beneficiary or transferee with respect to its use of any Letter of Credit; provided, however, that this assumption is not intended to, and shall not, preclude the Borrower from pursuing such rights and remedies as it may have against the beneficiary or transferee at law or under any other agreement. None of the Issuing Lender, the Administrative Agent, any of their respective Related Parties nor any correspondent, participant or assignee of the Issuing Lender shall be liable or responsible for any of the matters described in clauses (a) through (e) of Section 4.1.5; provided, however, that anything in such clauses to the contrary notwithstanding, the Borrower may have a claim against the Issuing Lender, and the Issuing Lender may be liable to the Borrower, to the extent, but only to the extent, of any direct, as opposed to consequential or exemplary, damages suffered by the Borrower which the Borrower proves were caused by the Issuing Lender's willful misconduct or gross negligence or the Issuing Lender's willful failure to pay under any Letter of Credit after the presentation to it by the beneficiary of a sight draft and certificate(s) strictly complying with the terms and conditions of a Letter of Credit. In furtherance and not in limitation of the foregoing, the Issuing Lender may accept documents that appear on their face to be in order, without responsibility for further investigation, regardless of any notice or information to the contrary, and the Issuing Lender shall not be responsible for the validity or sufficiency of any instrument transferring or assigning or purporting to transfer or assign a Letter of Credit or the rights or benefits thereunder or proceeds thereof, in whole or in part, which may prove to be invalid or ineffective for any reason.

4.1.7 Cash Collateral.

- (a) Upon the reduction (but not termination) of the Total Commitment to an amount less than the Maximum Drawing Amount, the Administrative Agent may require, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall require, that the Borrower shall immediately cash collateralize an amount equal to 100% of such difference, to be held by the Issuing Lender as cash collateral for any drawing under the Letters of Credit then outstanding.
- (b) Upon the termination of the Total Commitment or the acceleration of the Reimbursement Obligations with respect to all Letters of Credit in accordance with Section 13, the Administrative Agent may require, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall require, that the Borrower shall immediately cash collateralize an amount equal to 100% of the aggregate Maximum Drawing Amount of all such Letters of Credit, to be held by the Issuing Lender as cash collateral for any drawing under any such Letter of Credit; <u>provided</u>, that upon acceleration of the Reimbursement Obligations with respect to all Letters of Credit pursuant to Sections 13(h) or (i), the Borrower's obligations to immediately cash collateralize an amount equal to 100% of the aggregate Maximum Drawing Amount of all such Letters of Credit as aforesaid shall automatically become effective without further act by the Administrative Agent or any Lender.

For purposes of this Section 4.1.7 herein, "cash collateralize" means to pledge and deposit with or deliver to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Issuing Lender and the Lenders, as collateral for the Maximum Drawing Amount of the Letters of Credit then outstanding (or, in the case of clause (a) above, the difference between the Total Commitment and the Maximum Drawing Amount of the Letters of Credit then outstanding), cash or deposit account balances pursuant to documentation in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender (which documents are hereby consented to by the Lenders). The Borrower hereby grants to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Issuing Lender and the Lenders, a security interest in all such cash, deposit accounts and all balances therein and all proceeds of the foregoing. Cash collateral shall be maintained in blocked, interest bearing deposit accounts at Bank of America.

4.1.8 Applicability ISP and UCP. Unless otherwise expressly agreed by the Issuing Lender and the Borrower when a Letter of Credit is issued (a) the rules of the ISP shall apply to each standby Letter of Credit, and (b) the rules of the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits, as most recently published by the International Chamber of Commerce at the time of issuance shall apply to each commercial Letter of Credit.

- 4.2 Letter of Credit Fees. The Borrower shall pay a fee (in each case, a "Letter of Credit Fee") to the Administrative Agent (a) quarterly in arrears on the first day of each fiscal quarter of the Borrower for the immediately preceding fiscal quarter of the Borrower, in respect of each standby Letter of Credit, an amount equal to the Applicable Margin per annum with respect to Standby Letter of Credit Fees multiplied by the result of (i) the average daily face amount of such standby Letter of Credit during such period, multiplied by the number of days such standby Letter of Credit is outstanding and divided by (ii) three hundred and sixty (360) (a "Standby Letter of Credit Fee"), and (b) quarterly in arrears on the first day of each fiscal quarter of the Borrower for the immediately preceding fiscal quarter of the Borrower, in respect of each documentary Letter of Credit, an amount equal to the Applicable Margin per annum with respect to documentary Letter of Credit Fees multiplied by the result of (i) the average daily face amount of such documentary Letter of Credit during such period, multiplied by the number of days such documentary Letter of Credit is outstanding, divided by (B) three hundred and sixty (360) (a "Documentary Letter of Credit Fee"), in each case which Letter of Credit Fee shall be for the accounts of the Lenders in accordance with their respective Commitment Percentages. In respect of each Letter of Credit, the Borrower shall also pay to the Issuing Lender for the Issuing Lender's own account, at such other time or times as such charges are customarily made by the Issuing Lender's customary fronting, issuance, amendment, negotiation or document examination and other administrative fees as in effect from time to time.
- **4.3** <u>Conflict with Issuer Documents</u>. In the event of any conflict between the terms hereof and the terms of any Issuer Document, the terms hereof shall control.

5. <u>CERTAIN GENERAL PROVISIONS.</u>

- **5.1 Arrangement Fee.** The Borrower agrees to pay to the Arranger for its own account, on the Closing Date an arrangement fee (the "Arrangement Fee") as set forth in the Fee Letter.
- **5.2** Administrative Agent's Fee. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent for its own account, on the Closing Date and on each anniversary thereof, an administrative agent's fee (the "Administrative Agent's Fee) as set forth in the Fee Letter.

5.3 Funds for Payments.

5.3.1 Payments to Administrative Agent. All payments of principal, interest, Reimbursement Obligations, Fees and any other amounts due hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents shall be made on the due date thereof to the Administrative Agent in Dollars, for the respective accounts of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, at the Administrative Agent's Office or at such other place that the Administrative Agent may from time to time designate, in each case at or about 3:00 p.m. (New York time or other local time at the place of payment) and in immediately available funds.

- 5.3.2 No Offset, etc. All payments by the Borrower hereunder and under any of the other Loan Documents shall be made without recoupment, setoff or counterclaim and free and clear of and without deduction for any taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions, withholdings, compulsory loans, restrictions or conditions of any nature now or hereafter imposed or levied by any jurisdiction or any political subdivision thereof or taxing or other authority therein unless the Borrower is compelled by law to make such deduction or withholding. If any such obligation is imposed upon the Borrower with respect to any amount payable by it hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents, the Borrower will pay to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Lenders or (as the case may be) the Administrative Agent, on the date on which such amount is due and payable hereunder or under such other Loan Document, such additional amount in Dollars as shall be necessary to enable the Lenders or the Administrative Agent to receive the same net amount which the Lenders or the Administrative Agent would have received on such due date had no such obligation been imposed upon the Borrower. The Borrower will deliver promptly to the Administrative Agent certificates or other valid vouchers for all taxes or other charges deducted from or paid with respect to payments made by the Borrower hereunder or under such other Loan Document.
- **5.4** Computations. All computations of interest on (a) the Loans (other than Eurodollar Rate Loans) and of Fees shall, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, be based on a 365/366-day year and (b) Eurodollar Rate Loans shall be based on a 360-day year and, in each case, paid for the actual number of days elapsed. Except as otherwise provided in the definition of the term "Interest Period" with respect to Eurodollar Rate Loans, whenever a payment hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents becomes due on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date for such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day, and interest and Fees shall accrue during such extension. The outstanding amount of the Loans as reflected on the Revolving Credit Note Records from time to time shall be considered correct and binding on the Borrower unless within five (5) Business Days after receipt of any notice by the Administrative Agent or any of the Lenders of such outstanding amount, the Administrative Agent or such Lender shall notify the Borrower to the contrary.
- 5.5 <u>Inability to Determine Eurodollar Rate</u>. In the event, prior to the commencement of any Interest Period relating to any Eurodollar Rate Loan, the Administrative Agent shall determine or be notified by the Required Lenders that adequate and reasonable methods do not exist for ascertaining the Eurodollar Rate that would otherwise determine the rate of interest to be applicable to any Eurodollar Rate Loan during any Interest Period, the Administrative Agent shall forthwith give notice of such determination (which shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders) to the Borrower and the Lenders. In such event (a) any Loan Request or Conversion Request with respect to Eurodollar Rate Loans shall be automatically withdrawn and shall be deemed a request for Base Rate Loans, (b) each Eurodollar Rate Loan will automatically, on the last day of the then current Interest Period relating thereto, become a Base Rate Loan, and (c) the obligations of the Lenders to make Eurodollar Rate Loans shall be suspended until the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders determine that the circumstances giving rise to such suspension no longer exist, whereupon the Administrative Agent or, as the case may be, the Administrative Agent upon the instruction of the Required Lenders, shall so notify the Borrower and the Lenders.
- **5.6 Illegality.** Notwithstanding any other provisions herein, if any present or future law, regulation, treaty or directive or in the interpretation or application thereof shall make it unlawful for any Lender to make or maintain Eurodollar Rate Loans, such Lender shall forthwith give notice of such circumstances to the Borrower and the other Lenders and thereupon (a) the commitment of such Lender to make Eurodollar Rate Loans or convert Base Rate Loans to Eurodollar Rate Loans shall forthwith be suspended and (b) such Lender's Revolving Credit Loans then outstanding as Eurodollar Rate Loans, if any, shall be converted automatically to Base Rate Loans on the last day of each Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Rate Loans or within such earlier period as may be required by law. The Borrower hereby agrees promptly to pay the Administrative Agent for the account of such Lender, upon demand by such Lender, any additional amounts necessary to compensate such Lender for any costs incurred by such Lender in making any conversion in accordance with this Section 5.6, including any interest or fees payable by such Lender to lenders of funds obtained by it in order to make or maintain its Eurodollar Rate Loans hereunder.

- **5.7** Additional Costs, etc. If any present or future applicable law, which expression, as used herein, includes statutes, rules and regulations thereunder and interpretations thereof by any competent court or by any governmental or other regulatory body or official charged with the administration or the interpretation thereof and requests, directives, instructions and notices at any time or from time to time hereafter made upon or otherwise issued to any Lender or the Administrative Agent by any central bank or other fiscal, monetary or other authority (whether or not having the force of law), shall:
- (a) subject any Lender or the Administrative Agent to any tax, levy, impost, duty, charge, fee, deduction or withholding of any nature with respect to this Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents, any Letters of Credit, such Lender's Commitment or the Loans (other than taxes based upon or measured by the income or profits of such Lender or the Administrative Agent), or
- (b) materially change the basis of taxation (except for changes in taxes on income or profits) of payments to any Lender of the principal of or the interest on any Loans or any other amounts payable to any Lender or the Administrative Agent under this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, or
- (c) impose or increase or render applicable (other than to the extent specifically provided for elsewhere in this Credit Agreement) any special deposit, reserve, assessment, liquidity, capital adequacy or other similar requirements (whether or not having the force of law) against assets held by, or deposits in or for the account of, or loans by, or letters of credit issued by, or commitments of an office of any Lender, or
- (d) impose on any Lender or the Administrative Agent any other conditions or requirements with respect to this Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents, any Letters of Credit, the Loans, such Lender's Commitment, or any class of loans, letters of credit or commitments of which any of the Loans or such Lender's Commitment forms a part, and the result of any of the foregoing is
 - (i) to increase the cost to any Lender of making, funding, issuing, renewing, extending or maintaining any of the Loans or such Lender's Commitment or any Letter of Credit, or
 - (ii) to reduce the amount of principal, interest, Reimbursement Obligation or other amount payable to such Lender or the Administrative Agent hereunder on account of such Lender's Commitment, any Letter of Credit or any of the Loans, or
 - (iii) to require such Lender or the Administrative Agent to make any payment or to forego any interest or Reimbursement Obligation or other sum payable hereunder, the amount of which payment or foregone interest or Reimbursement Obligation or other sum is calculated by reference to the gross amount of any sum receivable or deemed received by such Lender or the Administrative Agent from the Borrower hereunder,

then, and in each such case, the Borrower will, upon demand made by such Lender or (as the case may be) the Administrative Agent at any time and from time to time and as often as the occasion therefor may arise, pay to such Lender or the Administrative Agent such additional amounts as will be sufficient to compensate such Lender or the Administrative Agent for such additional cost, reduction, payment or foregone interest or Reimbursement Obligation or other sum.

- 5.8 <u>Capital Adequacy.</u> If after the date hereof any Lender or the Administrative Agent determines that (a) the adoption of or change in any law, governmental rule, regulation, policy, guideline or directive (whether or not having the force of law) regarding capital requirements for Lenders or Lender holding companies or any change in the interpretation or application thereof by a Governmental Authority with appropriate jurisdiction, or (b) compliance by such Lender or the Administrative Agent or any corporation controlling such Lender or the Administrative Agent with any law, governmental rule, regulation, policy, guideline or directive (whether or not having the force of law) of any such entity regarding capital adequacy, has the effect of reducing the return on such Lender's or the Administrative Agent's commitment with respect to any Loans to a level below that which such Lender or the Administrative Agent could have achieved but for such adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Lender's or the Administrative Agent of such entity's capital) by any amount deemed by such Lender or (as the case may be) the Administrative Agent to be material, then such Lender or the Administrative Agent may notify the Borrower of such fact. To the extent that the amount of such reduction in the return on capital is not reflected in the Base Rate, the Borrower agrees to pay such Lender or (as the case may be) the Administrative Agent for the amount of such reduction in the return on capital as and when such reduction is determined upon presentation by such Lender or (as the case may be) the Administrative Agent of a certificate in accordance with Section 5.9 hereof. Each Lender shall allocate such cost increases among its customers in good faith and on an equitable basis.
- **5.9** <u>Certificate</u>. A certificate setting forth any additional amounts payable pursuant to Sections 5.7 or 5.8 and a brief explanation of such amounts which are due, submitted by any Lender or the Administrative Agent to the Borrower, shall be conclusive, absent manifest error, that such amounts are due and owing.
- **5.10** Indemnity. The Borrower agrees to indemnify each Lender and to hold each Lender harmless from and against any loss, cost or expense actually incurred (excluding loss of anticipated profits) that such Lender may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) default by the Borrower in payment of the principal amount of or any interest on any Eurodollar Rate Loans or Fixed Rate Loans as and when due and payable, including any such loss or expense arising from interest or fees payable by such Lender to banks of funds obtained by it in order to maintain its Eurodollar Rate Loans or Fixed Rate Loans, (b) default by the Borrower in making a borrowing or conversion after the Borrower has given (or is deemed to have given) a Loan Request or a Conversion Request relating thereto in accordance with Section 2.6 or Section 2.7, or (c) the making of any payment of a Eurodollar Rate Loan or a Fixed Rate Loan or the making of any conversion of any such Loan which is not a Swing Line Loan or any such Fixed Rate Loan to a Base Rate Loan on a day that is not the last day of the applicable Interest Period with respect thereto, including interest or fees payable by such Lender to lenders of funds obtained by it in order to maintain any such Loans.

5.11 <u>Interest After Default</u>.

- **5.11.1** Overdue Amounts. Overdue principal and (to the extent permitted by applicable law) interest on the Loans and all other overdue amounts payable hereunder (including Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations) or under any of the other Loan Documents shall bear interest (or fees in the case of Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations) compounded monthly and payable on demand at a rate per annum equal to two percent (2.00%) above the rate of interest or Letter of Credit Fee (including the Applicable Margin) then applicable thereto (or, if no rate of interest is then applicable thereto, the Base Rate) until such amount shall be paid in full (after as well as before judgment).
- **5.11.2** Amounts Not Overdue. During the continuance of a Default or an Event of Default, until such Default or Event of Default has been cured or remedied or such Default or Event of Default has been waived by the Lenders or the Required Lenders pursuant to Section 16.12, (a) the principal of the Revolving Credit Loans not overdue shall, bear interest at a rate per annum equal to two percent (2.00%) above the rate of interest otherwise applicable, and (b) the Applicable Margin applicable to Letter of Credit Fees shall be equal to two percent (2.00%) above the Letter of Credit Fee otherwise applicable.

6. **GUARANTIES.**

6.1 Guaranties of Significant Subsidiaries. The Obligations shall also be guaranteed by the Significant Subsidiaries pursuant to the terms of the Guaranties.

7. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES.</u>

The Borrower represents and warrants to the Lenders and the Administrative Agent as follows:

7.1 <u>Corporate Authority</u>.

- **7.1.1** Incorporation; Good Standing. Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (a) is a corporation (or similar business entity) duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation or formation except, solely with respect to Subsidiaries of the Borrower which are not Significant Subsidiaries, where a failure to be so organized, existing or formed would not have a Material Adverse Effect, (b) has all requisite corporate (or the equivalent entity) power to own its property and conduct its business as now conducted and as presently contemplated except, solely with respect to Subsidiaries of the Borrower which are not Significant Subsidiaries, where such a failure would not have a Material Adverse Effect, and (c) is in good standing as a foreign corporation (or similar business entity) and is duly authorized to do business in each jurisdiction where such qualification is necessary except, solely with respect to Subsidiaries of the Borrower which are not Significant Subsidiaries, where a failure to be so qualified would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **7.1.2** Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries is or is to become a party and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby (a) are within the corporate (or the equivalent entity) authority of such Person, (b) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate (or the equivalent entity) proceedings, (c) do not and will not conflict with or result in any breach or contravention of any provision of law, statute, rule or regulation to which the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries is subject or any judgment, order, writ, injunction, license or permit applicable to the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries and (d) do not conflict with any provision of the Governing Documents of, or any agreement or other instrument binding upon, the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries.

- **7.1.3** Enforceability. The execution and delivery of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries is or is to become a party will result in valid and legally binding obligations of such Person enforceable against it in accordance with the respective terms and provisions hereof and thereof, except as enforceability is limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws relating to or affecting generally the enforcement of creditors' rights and except to the extent that availability of the remedy of specific performance or injunctive relief is subject to the discretion of the court before which any proceeding therefor may be brought.
- **7.2 Governmental Approvals.** The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower and any of its Significant Subsidiaries of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries is or is to become a party and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby do not require the approval or consent of, or filing with, any governmental agency or authority other than those already obtained.
- 7.3 <u>Title to Properties</u>. Except as indicated on <u>Schedule 7.3</u> hereto, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries own all of the assets reflected in the consolidated and combined balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the Balance Sheet Date or acquired since that date (except property and assets sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business since that date and Real Estate leased by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries), subject to no Liens or other rights of others, except Permitted Liens.

7.4 <u>Financial Statements</u>.

- **7.4.1** Fiscal Year. The Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has a fiscal or financial year which is the twelve months ending on or about June 30 of each calendar year.
- **7.4.2** Financial Statements. There has been furnished to each of the Lenders an audited consolidated and combined balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the Balance Sheet Date, an audited consolidated and combined statement of income of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the fiscal year then ended, and an audited consolidated and combined cash flow statement for the fiscal year then ended. Such balance sheet and statements of income have been prepared in accordance with GAAP and fairly present the financial condition of the Borrower as at the close of business on the date thereof and the results of operations for the fiscal year then ended. There are no contingent liabilities of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries as of such date involving material amounts, known to the officers of the Borrower, which were not disclosed in such balance sheet and the notes related thereto.
- **7.5 No Material Adverse Changes, etc.** Since the Balance Sheet Date there has been no event or occurrence which has had a Material Adverse Effect. Since the Balance Sheet Date, the Borrower has not made any Restricted Payment other than those permitted under Section 9.4.

- **7.6 Franchises, Patents, Copyrights, etc.** The Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries possesses all franchises, patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade names, licenses and permits, and rights in respect of the foregoing, adequate for the conduct of its business substantially as now conducted without known conflict with any rights of others, except any franchises, patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade names, licenses and permits, and rights in respect of the foregoing, where the lack of such would not result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- 7.7 <u>Litigation</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 7.7</u> hereto, there are no actions, suits, proceedings or investigations of any kind pending or, to the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, threatened against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries before any Governmental Authority, that, (a) if adversely determined, might, either in any case or in the aggregate, (i) have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) materially impair the right of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, considered as a whole, to carry on business substantially as now conducted by them, or (b) which question the validity of this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, or any action taken or to be taken pursuant hereto or thereto.
- 7.8 No Materially Adverse Contracts, etc. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries (a) is in violation of any provision of, or subject to, any Governing Document, or any applicable judgment, decree, order, law, statute, license, rule or regulation in a manner that has or is expected in the future to have a Material Adverse Effect, or (b) is a party to any contract or agreement that has or is expected, in the judgment of the Borrower's officers, to have any Material Adverse Effect, or is in violation of any provision of any agreement or instrument to which it may be subject or by which it or any of its properties may be bound, in any of the foregoing cases in a manner that could have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 7.9 Tax Status. To the extent required, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (a) have made or filed all federal, state and foreign income and all other tax returns, reports and declarations required by any jurisdiction to which any of them is subject, (b) have paid all taxes and other governmental assessments and charges shown or determined to be due on such returns, reports and declarations, except those being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings and (c) have, in the reasonable opinion of management, set aside on their books adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP for the payment of all taxes for periods subsequent to the periods to which such returns, reports or declarations apply. There are no unpaid taxes in any material amount claimed to be due by the taxing authority of any jurisdiction, and none of the officers of the Borrower know of any basis for any such claim.
 - **7.10 No Event of Default**. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.
- 7.11 Holding Company and Investment Company Acts. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a "public utility", as that term is defined under the Federal Power Act, as amended, and the regulations of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") promulgated thereunder. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries (i) is subject to any of the accounting or cost-allocation requirements of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005, or the regulations or orders of the FERC promulgated thereunder or (ii) is or is required to be registered as an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act of 1940.
- **Absence of Financing Statements, etc.** Except with respect to Permitted Liens, there is no financing statement, security agreement, chattel mortgage, real estate mortgage or other document filed or recorded with any filing records, registry or other public office, that purports to cover, affect or give notice of any present or possible future Lien on any assets or property of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any rights relating thereto.

7.13 Certain Transactions. To the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, none of the officers, directors, or employees of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is presently a party to any transaction with the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than for services as employees, officers and directors), including any contract, agreement or other arrangement providing for the furnishing of services to or by, providing for rental of real or personal property to or from, or otherwise requiring payments to or from any officer, director or such employee or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, any corporation, partnership, trust or other entity in which any officer, director, or any such employee has a substantial interest or is an officer, director, trustee or partner.

7.14 Employee Benefit Plans.

- **7.14.1** In General. Each Employee Benefit Plan and each Guaranteed Pension Plan has been maintained and operated in compliance in all material respects with the provisions of ERISA and all Applicable Pension Legislation and, to the extent applicable, the Code, including but not limited to the provisions thereunder respecting prohibited transactions and the bonding of fiduciaries and other persons handling plan funds as required by Section 412 of ERISA, unless noncompliance could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- **7.14.2 Terminability of Welfare Plans**. No Employee Benefit Plan, which is an employee welfare benefit plan within the meaning of Section 3(1) or Section 3(2)(B) of ERISA, provides benefit coverage subsequent to termination of employment, except as required by Title I, Part 6 of ERISA or the applicable state insurance laws. The Borrower may terminate, to the extent sponsored by it, each such Plan at any time (or at any time subsequent to the expiration of any applicable bargaining agreement) in the discretion of the Borrower without liability to any Person other than for claims arising prior to termination.
- 7.14.3 Guaranteed Pension Plans. Except as could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, (a) each contribution required to be made to a Guaranteed Pension Plan, whether required to be made to avoid the incurrence of an accumulated funding deficiency, the notice or lien provisions of Section 302(f) of ERISA, or otherwise, has been timely made; and (b) no waiver of an accumulated funding deficiency or extension of amortization periods has been received with respect to any Guaranteed Pension Plan, and neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate is obligated to or has posted security in connection with an amendment to a Guaranteed Pension Plan pursuant to Section 307 of ERISA or Section 401(a)(29) of the Code. Based on the latest valuation of each Guaranteed Pension Plan (which in each case occurred within twelve months of the date of this representation), and on the actuarial methods and assumptions employed for that valuation, the aggregate benefit liabilities of all such Guaranteed Pension Plans within the meaning of Section 4001 of ERISA did not exceed the aggregate value of the assets of all such Guaranteed Pension Plans, disregarding for this purpose the benefit liabilities and assets of any Guaranteed Pension Plan with assets in excess of benefit liabilities, except as could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

7.14.4 Multiemployer Plans. Except as could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate has incurred any liability (including secondary liability) to any Multiemployer Plan as a result of a complete or partial withdrawal from such Multiemployer Plan under Section 4201 of ERISA or as a result of a sale of assets described in Section 4204 of ERISA. After due inquiry, the Borrower is not aware that any Multiemployer Plan is in reorganization or insolvent under and within the meaning of Section 4241 or Section 4245 of ERISA or is at risk of entering reorganization or becoming insolvent, or that any Multiemployer Plan intends to terminate or has been terminated under Section 4041A of ERISA.

7.15 <u>Use of Proceeds</u>.

- **7.15.1** General. The proceeds of the Loans shall be used for working capital, stock repurchases and dividends permitted by Section 9.4 and general corporate purposes. The Borrower will obtain Letters of Credit solely for general corporate purposes.
- **7.15.2** Regulations U and X. No portion of any Loan is to be used, and no portion of any Letter of Credit is to be obtained, for the purpose of purchasing or carrying any "margin security" or "margin stock" as such terms are used in Regulations U and X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, 12 C.F.R. Parts 221 and 224.
- **7.15.3** Ineligible Securities. No portion of the proceeds of any Loans is to be used, and no portion of any Letter of Credit is to be obtained, for the purpose of knowingly purchasing, or providing credit support for the purchase of, during the underwriting or placement period or within thirty (30) days thereafter, any Ineligible Securities underwritten or privately placed by a Financial Affiliate.

7.16 <u>Environmental Compliance</u>.

- (a) None of the Borrower, its Subsidiaries or, to the best knowledge of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, any operator of the Real Estate or any operations thereon is in violation, or has notice of an alleged violation, of any judgment, decree, order, law, license, rule or regulation pertaining to environmental matters, including without limitation, those arising under Environmental Laws, which violation would have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has received written notice from any Governmental Authority, or, to the best of the Borrower's and any of its Subsidiaries' knowledge, any other third party, (i) that any one of them has been identified by the United States Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as a potentially responsible party under CERCLA with respect to a site listed on the National Priorities List, 40 C.F.R. Part 300 Appendix B; (ii) that any Hazardous Substances which any one of them has generated, transported or disposed of has been found at any site at which a Governmental Authority has conducted or has ordered that any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries conduct a remedial investigation, removal or other response action pursuant to any Environmental Law; or (iii) that it is or shall be a named party to any claim, action, cause of action, complaint, or legal or administrative proceeding (in each case, contingent or otherwise), the result of which could have a Material Adverse Effect, arising out of any third party's incurrence of costs, expenses, losses or damages of any kind whatsoever in connection with the release of Hazardous Substances;

- (c) except as set forth on <u>Schedule 7.16</u> attached hereto, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge: (i) no underground tank or other underground storage receptacle for Hazardous Substances is located on any portion of the Real Estate in violation of applicable Environmental Laws; (ii) in the course of any activities conducted by the Borrower, its Subsidiaries or operators of its properties, no Hazardous Substances have been generated or are being used on the Real Estate except in accordance with applicable Environmental Laws; (iii) there have been no releases (i.e. any past or present releasing, spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, disposing or dumping) or threatened releases of Hazardous Substances on, upon, into or from the properties of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, which releases would have a Material Adverse Effect; and (iv) any Hazardous Substances that have been generated on any of the Real Estate have been transported offsite only by carriers having an identification number issued by the EPA (or the equivalent thereof in any foreign jurisdiction), treated or disposed of only by treatment or disposal facilities maintaining valid permits as required under applicable Environmental Laws, which transporters and facilities have been and are, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, operating in compliance with such permits and applicable Environmental Laws; and
- (d) neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has received written notice that it is required to conduct an environmental cleanup under any Environmental Law by virtue of the transactions set forth herein and contemplated hereby.
- **7.17** Subsidiaries, etc. Schedule 7.17(a) (as amended and in effect from time to time pursuant to Section 8.11) sets forth a complete and accurate list of all of the Subsidiaries of the Borrower. Schedule 7.17(b) (as amended and in effect from time to time pursuant to Section 8.11) sets forth a complete and accurate list of all of the Significant Subsidiaries of the Borrower.
- **7.18 Disclosure**. None of this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact (known to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the case of any document or information not furnished by it or any of its Subsidiaries) necessary in order to make the statements herein or therein not misleading. There is no fact known to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries which has a Material Adverse Effect, or which is reasonably likely in the future to have a Material Adverse Effect, exclusive of effects resulting from changes in general economic conditions, legal standards or regulatory conditions.
- **7.19** Foreign Assets Control Regulations, Etc. None of the requesting or borrowing of the Loans, the requesting or issuance, extension or renewal of any Letters of Credit or the use of the proceeds of any thereof will violate the Trading With the Enemy Act (50 U.S.C. § 1 et seq., as amended) (the "Trading With the Enemy Act") or any of the foreign assets control regulations of the United States Treasury Department (31 CFR, Subtitle B, Chapter V, as amended) (the "Foreign Assets Control Regulations") or any enabling legislation or executive order relating thereto (which for the avoidance of doubt shall include, but shall not be limited to (a) Executive Order 13224 of September 21, 2001 Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions With Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism (66 Fed. Reg. 49079 (2001)) (the "Executive Order") and (b) the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001 (Public Law 107-56)). Furthermore, neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries or other Affiliates (a) is or will become a "blocked person" as described in the Executive Order, the Trading With the Enemy Act or the Foreign Assets Control Regulations or (b) engages or will engage in any dealings or transactions, or be otherwise associated, with any such "blocked person".

8. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS.

The Borrower covenants and agrees that, so long as any Loan, Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation, Letter of Credit or Note is outstanding or any Lender has any obligation to make any Loans or the Issuing Lender has any obligation to issue, extend, amend or renew any Letters of Credit:

- **8.1 Punctual Payment.** Subject to the grace periods set forth in Sections 13.1(b) and (c), the Borrower will duly and punctually pay or cause to be paid the principal and interest on the Loans, all Reimbursement Obligations, the Letter of Credit Fees, the commitment fees, the Administrative Agent's fee and all other amounts provided for in this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, all in accordance with the terms of this Credit Agreement and such other Loan Documents.
- **8.2 Records and Accounts.** The Borrower will (a) keep, and cause each of its Subsidiaries to keep, true and accurate records and books of account in which full, true and correct entries will be made in accordance with GAAP, (b) maintain adequate accounts and reserves for all taxes (including income taxes), depreciation, depletion, obsolescence and amortization of its properties and the properties of its Subsidiaries, contingencies, and other reserves, and (c) at all times engage an independent certified public accountant.

8.3 Financial Statements, Certificates and Information. The Borrower will deliver to the Administrative Agent:

- (a) as soon as practicable, but in any event not later than ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the consolidated and combined balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such year, and the related consolidated and combined statement of income and consolidated and combined statement of cash flow for such year, each setting forth in comparative form the figures for the previous fiscal year and all such consolidated and combined statements to be in reasonable detail, prepared in accordance with GAAP, and audited by an independent certified public accountant;
- (b) as soon as practicable, but in any event not later than forty-five (45) days after the end of each of the fiscal quarters of the Borrower, copies of the unaudited consolidated and combined balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter, and the related consolidated and combined statement of income and consolidated and combined statement of cash flow for the portion of the Borrower's fiscal year then elapsed, all in reasonable detail and prepared in accordance with GAAP, together with a certification by the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Borrower that the information contained in such financial statements fairly presents the financial position of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on the date thereof (subject to year-end adjustments);
- (c) simultaneously with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsections (a) and (b) above, a statement certified by the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Borrower in substantially the form of Exhibit C hereto (a "Compliance Certificate") and setting forth in reasonable detail computations evidencing compliance with the covenant contained in Section 10;
- (d) as soon as practicable after the filing or mailing thereof, copies of all financial statements, disclosure statements, reports and proxies filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission or sent to the stockholders of the Borrower;

- (e) as soon as practicable, but in any event not later than thirty (30) days after the filing of the 10K of the Borrower, annual income statements, balance sheets and cash flow statements for the immediately succeeding fiscal year of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries delivered to the Administrative Agent; and
- (f) from time to time such other additional information regarding the financial position of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request;

Documents required to be delivered pursuant to this Section 8.3 may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date (i) on which the Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto on the Borrower's website on the Internet; or (ii) on which such documents are posted on the Borrower's behalf on an Internet or intranet website, if any, to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent have access (whether a commercial, third-party website or whether sponsored by the Administrative Agent); provided, that the Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent (by telecopier or electronic mail) of the posting of any such documents. Notwithstanding anything contained herein, in every instance the Borrower shall be required to provide paper copies of the Compliance Certificate required by Section 8.3(c) to the Administrative Agent. Except for such Compliance Certificate, the Administrative Agent shall have no obligation to request the delivery or to maintain copies of the documents referred to above, and in any event shall have no responsibility to monitor compliance by the Borrower with any such request for delivery, and each Lender shall be solely responsible for requesting delivery from the Administrative Agent to it or maintaining its copies of such documents.

The Borrower hereby acknowledges that (a) the Administrative Agent and/or the Arranger will make available to the Lenders and the Issuing Lender materials and/or information provided by or on behalf of the Borrower hereunder (collectively, "Borrower Materials") by posting the Borrower Materials on IntraLinks or another similar electronic system (the "Platform") and (b) certain of the Lenders may be "public-side" Lenders (i.e., Lenders that do not wish to receive material non-public information with respect to the Borrower or its securities) (each a "Public Lender"). The Borrower hereby agrees that (i) all Borrower Materials that are to be made available to Public Lenders shall be clearly and conspicuously marked "PUBLIC" which, at a minimum, shall mean that the word "PUBLIC" shall appear prominently on the first page thereof; (ii) by marking Borrower Materials "PUBLIC," the Borrower shall be deemed to have authorized the Administrative Agent, the Arranger, the Issuing Lender and the Lenders to treat such Borrower Materials as not containing any material non-public information with respect to the Borrower or its securities for purposes of United States Federal and state securities laws (provided, however, that to the extent such Borrower Materials constitute confidential information, they shall be treated as set forth in Section 16.4 hereof); (iii) all Borrower Materials marked "PUBLIC" are permitted to be made available through a portion of the Platform designated "Public Investor"; and (iv) the Administrative Agent and the Arranger shall be entitled to treat any Borrower Materials that are not marked "PUBLIC" as being suitable only for posting on a portion of the Platform not designated "Public Investor.

8.4 Notices.

- **8.4.1 Defaults**. The Borrower will promptly notify the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders in writing of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, together with a reasonably detailed description thereof, and the actions the Borrower proposes to take with respect thereto. If any Person shall give any notice to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates or, to the best knowledge of the Borrower, take any other action in respect of a claimed default (whether or not constituting an Event of Default) under this Credit Agreement or any other note, evidence of indebtedness, indenture or other obligation to which or with respect to which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or obligor, whether as principal, guarantor, surety or otherwise, the Borrower shall forthwith give written notice thereof to the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders, describing the notice or action and the nature of the claimed default.
- **8.4.2** Environmental Events. The Borrower will promptly give notice to the Administrative Agent (a) of any violation of any Environmental Law that the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries reports in writing (or for which any written report supplemental to any oral report is made) to any Governmental Authority and (b) upon receipt of notice thereof, of any inquiry, proceeding, investigation, or other action, including a notice from any agency or any Governmental Authority of potential environmental liability, that could have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **8.4.3** Notice of Litigation and Judgments. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, give notice to the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders in writing promptly of becoming aware of any litigation or proceedings threatened in writing or any pending litigation and proceedings affecting the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or to which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is or becomes a party involving an uninsured claim against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and stating the nature and status of such litigation or proceedings. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, give notice to the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders, in writing, in form and detail reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, within ten (10) days of any judgment not covered by insurance, final or otherwise, against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in an amount in excess of \$5,000,000.
- **8.4.4 ERISA Events.** The Borrower will (a) promptly upon receipt or dispatch, furnish to the Administrative Agent any notice, report or demand sent or received in respect of a Guaranteed Pension Plan under Sections 302, 4041, 4042, 4043, 4063, 4065, 4066 and 4068 of ERISA, or in respect of a Multiemployer Plan, under Sections 4041A, 4202, 4219, 4242, or 4245 of ERISA and (b) upon the request of the Administrative Agent, promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent a copy of all actuarial statements required to be submitted under all Applicable Pension Legislation.
- **8.4.5** Notice of Change of Fiscal Year End. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, give notice to the Administrative Agent in writing thirty (30) days prior to any change of the date of the end of its fiscal or financial year from that set forth in Section 7.4.1.
- **8.5** Legal Existence; Maintenance of Properties. The Borrower will do or cause to be done all things reasonably necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect its legal existence, rights and franchises and that of its Subsidiaries. It (i) will cause all of its properties and those of its Subsidiaries used or useful in the conduct of its business or the business of its Subsidiaries to be maintained and kept in good condition, repair and working order and supplied with all necessary equipment, (ii) will cause to be made all necessary repairs, renewals, replacements, betterments and improvements thereof, all as in the judgment of the Borrower may be necessary so that the business carried on in connection therewith may be properly and advantageously conducted at all times, and (iii) will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, continue to engage primarily in the businesses now conducted by them and in related businesses; provided that nothing in this Section 8.5 shall prevent the Borrower from discontinuing the operation and maintenance of any of its properties or any of those of its Subsidiaries if such discontinuance is, in the judgment of the Borrower, desirable in the conduct of its or their business and that do not in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect.

- **8.6** Insurance. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, maintain with financially sound and reputable insurers insurance with respect to its properties and business against such casualties and contingencies as shall be in accordance with the general practices of businesses engaged in similar activities in similar geographic areas and in amounts, containing such terms, in such forms and for such periods as may be reasonable and prudent.
- **8.7** Taxes. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, duly pay and discharge, or cause to be paid and discharged, before the same shall become overdue, all taxes, assessments and other governmental charges imposed upon it and its Real Estate, sales and activities, or any part thereof, or upon the income or profits therefrom, as well as all claims for labor, materials, or supplies that if unpaid might by law become a Lien or charge upon any of its property; provided that any such tax, assessment, charge, levy or claim need not be paid if the validity or amount thereof shall currently be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and if the Borrower or such Subsidiary shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto; and provided further that the Borrower and each Subsidiary of the Borrower will pay all such taxes, assessments, charges, levies or claims forthwith upon the commencement of proceedings to foreclose any Lien that may have attached as security therefor.

8.8 <u>Inspection of Properties and Books, etc.</u>

- **8.8.1 General.** The Borrower will keep, and will cause each Subsidiary to keep, proper books of record and account in which full, true and correct entries shall be made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities; and will permit, and will cause each Subsidiary to permit, representatives of the Administrative Agent and any Lender (prior to the occurrence or continuation of a Default or an Event of Default, at the Administrative Agent's or such Lender's expense, as applicable, unless otherwise agreed to by the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as applicable, and the Borrower, and following the occurrence or continuation of a Default or an Event of Default, at the Borrower's expense) to visit and inspect any of their respective properties, to examine and make abstracts from any of their respective books and records and to discuss their respective affairs, finances and accounts with their respective officers, employees and independent public accountants, all at such reasonable times, upon reasonable notice and as often as may reasonably be desired.
- **8.8.2** Communications with Accountants. If a Default or Event of Default shall have occurred or be continuing, the Borrower authorizes the Administrative Agent and, if accompanied by the Administrative Agent, the Lenders to communicate directly with the Borrower's independent certified public accountants and authorizes such accountants to disclose to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders any and all financial statements and other supporting financial documents and schedules including copies of any management letter with respect to the business, financial condition and other affairs of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

- **8.9** Compliance with Laws. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, comply with (a) the applicable laws and regulations wherever its business is conducted, including all Environmental Laws, (b) the provisions of its Governing Documents, (c) all agreements and instruments by which it or any of its properties may be bound and (d) all applicable decrees, orders, and judgments.
- **8.10** <u>Use of Proceeds.</u> The Borrower will use the proceeds of the Loans and obtain Letters of Credit solely for the purposes set forth in Section 7.15.1.

8.11 Subsidiaries.

- **8.11.1** Additional Subsidiaries. If, after the Closing Date, the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries creates or acquires, either directly or indirectly, any Subsidiary, (a) it will promptly notify the Administrative Agent of such creation or acquisition, as the case may be, and provide the Administrative Agent (for itself and the Lenders) with an updated Schedule 7.17, and (b) contemporaneously with the formation of such Subsidiary, the Borrower shall, or shall cause such Subsidiary to, take all other action required by this Section 8.11. In the event that any Subsidiary becomes a Significant Subsidiary, the Borrower shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent of such Significant Subsidiary and provide the Administrative Agent (for itself and the Lenders) with an updated Schedule 7.17(b).
- **8.11.2** New Guarantors. The Borrower (a) will cause each Significant Subsidiary (including any Subsidiary which, on or after the Closing Date, becomes a Significant Subsidiary) created, acquired (including any Significant Subsidiary acquired pursuant to Section 9.5.1 hereof) or otherwise existing, on or after the Closing Date to promptly become a Guarantor, provided that such Significant Subsidiary satisfies the definition of "Guarantor" hereunder, (b) shall cause such Significant Subsidiary to execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, a Guaranty in the form of Exhibit E hereto and to comply with all conditions precedent set forth therein, and (c) shall, simultaneously with the delivery of such Guaranty, provide the Administrative Agent (for itself and the Lenders) with an updated Schedule 7.17(b).
- **8.12 Further Assurances**. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, cooperate with the Lenders and the Administrative Agent and execute such further instruments and documents as the Lenders or the Administrative Agent shall reasonably request to carry out to their satisfaction the transactions contemplated by this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

9. <u>CERTAIN NEGATIVE COVENANTS.</u>

The Borrower covenants and agrees that, so long as any Loan, Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation, Letter of Credit or Note is outstanding or any Lender has any obligation to make any Loans or the Issuing Lender has any obligations to issue, extend, amend or renew any Letters of Credit:

9.1 Restrictions on Indebtedness. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, create, incur, assume, guarantee or be or remain liable, contingently or otherwise, with respect to any Indebtedness other than:

- (a) Indebtedness to the Lenders, the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent arising under any of the Loan Documents;
- (b) endorsements for collection, deposit or negotiation and warranties of products or services, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business;
 - (c) Indebtedness existing on the date hereof and listed and described on <u>Schedule 9.1</u> hereto;
- (d) Indebtedness incurred in connection with guarantees and/or comfort letters issued by the Borrower in respect of obligations of its Subsidiaries or Joint Ventures, <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of such Indebtedness of the Borrower shall not exceed \$50,000,000 at any one time;
- (e) Indebtedness in respect of (i) derivative contracts described in clause (h) of the definition of the term "Indebtedness" consisting of foreign exchange contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business and for non-speculative purposes, and (ii) any guarantees made by the Borrower of the contracts described in clause (i) of this Section 9.1(e) entered into by Subsidiaries;
- (f) Indebtedness in respect of Capitalized Leases and Synthetic Leases, <u>provided</u> that the aggregate principal amount of such Indebtedness of the Borrower shall not exceed the aggregate amount of \$25,000,000 at any one time;
 - (g) Indebtedness in respect of letters of credit in the ordinary course of business (other than Letters of Credit);
 - (h) Indebtedness in respect of Investments permitted pursuant to Section 9.3(g) and Section 9.3(h) hereof;
- (i) Indebtedness of the type described in clause (g) of the definition of "Indebtedness" in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$50,000,000 at any time; and
- (j) other Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, <u>provided</u> that the aggregate principal amount of such Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall not exceed the aggregate amount of \$100,000,000 at any one time, and <u>provided</u> further that any intercompany Indebtedness incurred solely among the Borrower and its Subsidiaries which would otherwise be permitted under Section 9.1(h) shall not be included for the purposes of the limit on Indebtedness set forth in this Section 9.1(j).

9.2 Restrictions on Liens.

9.2.1 Permitted Liens. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, (a) create or incur or suffer to be created or incurred or to exist any Lien upon any of its property or assets of any character whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or upon the income or profits therefrom; (b) transfer any of such property or assets or the income or profits therefrom for the purpose of subjecting the same to the payment of Indebtedness or performance of any other obligation in priority to payment of its general creditors; (c) acquire, or agree or have an option to acquire, any property or assets upon conditional sale or other title retention or purchase money security agreement, device or arrangement; (d) suffer to exist for a period of more than thirty (30) days after the same shall have been incurred any Indebtedness or claim or demand against it that if unpaid might by law or upon bankruptcy or insolvency, or otherwise, be given any priority whatsoever over its general creditors; or (e) sell, assign, pledge or otherwise transfer any "receivables" as defined in clause (g) of the definition of the term "Indebtedness." with or without recourse; provided that the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries may create or incur or suffer to be created or incurred or to exist:

- (i) Liens in favor of the Borrower on all or part of the assets of Subsidiaries of the Borrower securing Indebtedness owing by Subsidiaries of the Borrower to the Borrower;
- (ii) Liens to secure taxes, assessments and other government charges in respect of obligations not overdue or Liens on properties to secure claims for labor, material or supplies in respect of obligations not overdue;
- (iii) deposits or pledges made in connection with, or to secure payment of, workmen's compensation, unemployment insurance, old age pensions or other social security obligations;
- (iv) Liens on properties in respect of judgments or awards that have been in force for less than the applicable period for taking an appeal so long as execution is not levied thereunder or in respect of which the Borrower or such Subsidiary shall at the time in good faith be prosecuting an appeal or proceedings for review and in respect of which a stay of execution shall have been obtained pending such appeal or review;
- (v) Liens of carriers, warehousemen, mechanics and materialmen, and other like Liens on properties, in respect of obligations not overdue or which the Borrower is diligently contesting in good faith;
- (vi) encumbrances on Real Estate consisting of easements, rights of way, zoning restrictions, restrictions on the use of real property and defects and irregularities in the title thereto, landlord's or lessor's liens and other minor Liens, <u>provided</u> that none of such Liens (A) interferes materially with the use of the property affected in the ordinary conduct of the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, and (B) individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect;
 - (vii) Liens existing on the date hereof and listed on <u>Schedule 9.2</u> hereto;
- (viii) Liens to secure the performance of bids, tenders, contracts (other than contracts for the payment of Indebtedness), leases, statutory obligations, surety, customs, appeal, performance and payment bonds and other obligations of like nature, in each such case arising in the ordinary course of business;
 - (ix) Liens with respect to Indebtedness permitted under Sections 9.1(f) and (i) hereof; and
- (x) other Liens not otherwise permitted hereunder, <u>provided</u> that such Liens do not secure Indebtedness in an aggregate amount outstanding or committed in excess of \$25,000,000, which Indebtedness is also permitted under Section 9.1 hereof.

- **9.2.2** Restrictions on Negative Pledges and Upstream Limitations. The Borrower will not, nor will it permit any of its Subsidiaries to (a) enter into or permit to exist any arrangement or agreement (other than the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents) which directly or indirectly prohibits the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries from creating, assuming or incurring any Lien upon its properties, revenues or assets or those of any of its Subsidiaries whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or (b) enter into any agreement, contract or arrangement (other than the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents) restricting the ability of any Subsidiary of the Borrower to pay or make dividends or distributions in cash or kind to the Borrower, to make loans, advances or other payments of whatsoever nature to the Borrower, or to make transfers or distributions of all or any part of its assets to the Borrower, in each case other than customary anti-assignment provisions contained in leases and licensing agreements entered into by the Borrower or such Subsidiary in the ordinary course of its business.
- **9.3 Restrictions on Investments**. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make or permit to exist or to remain outstanding any Investment except Investments in:
 - (a) marketable direct or guaranteed obligations of the United States of America or any agency or instrumentality thereof;
- (b) demand deposits, certificates of deposit, bank acceptances and time deposits of (i) United States banks having total assets in excess of \$1,000,000,000, (ii) any Lender or (iii) a commercial bank organized under the laws of any other country which is a member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (the "OECD"), or a political subdivision of such country, and having total assets in excess of \$1,000,000,000; provided that such bank is acting through a branch or agency located in the country in which it is organized or another country which is a member of the OECD;
- (c) securities commonly known as "commercial paper" issued by a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof that at the time of purchase have been rated and the ratings for which are not less than "P 1" if rated by Moody's, and not less than "A 1" if rated by S&P;
- (d) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than seven (7) days for underlying securities of the types described in Sections 9.3(a) and (b);
 - (e) mutual funds which invest primarily in the items described in Sections 9.3(a) (d);
 - (f) Investments existing on the date hereof and listed on <u>Schedule 9.3</u> hereto;
- (g) (i) Investments consisting of the Guaranties, (ii) Investments by the Borrower in any Guarantor hereunder or by any Guarantor in the Borrower or any other Guarantor, (iii) Investments in Subsidiaries other than CJI which are not Guarantors <u>provided</u> that the aggregate of such Investments of the Borrower in Subsidiaries which are not Guarantors shall not exceed the aggregate amount of \$50,000,000, and (iv) Investments in Joint Ventures not to exceed the aggregate amount of \$30,000,000;
- (h) Investments in CJI, <u>provided</u> that at the time of and after giving effect to any such Investment no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing;

- (i) Investments consisting of promissory notes received as proceeds of asset dispositions permitted by Section 9.5.2;
- (j) Investments consisting of loans and advances to employees for moving, entertainment, travel and other similar expenses in the ordinary course of business not to exceed \$5,000,000 in the aggregate at any time outstanding;
 - (k) Investments in Permitted Acquisitions (other than Joint Ventures) permitted by Section 9.5.1(a) hereof; and
- (l) other Investments of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, such Investments not to exceed at any time in the aggregate the greater of (i) \$125,000,000 or (ii) ten percent (10%) of the aggregate outstanding amount of Investments of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries outstanding at such time;
- (m) Investments consisting of auction rate securities which have a long term rating of at least "A-" or "A3" and a short term rating of at least "A1" or "P1" by S&P or Moody's; provided that if such auction rate securities offer tax exempt dividends or interest, such securities shall maintain a rating of at least "Aa2" or "AA" by S&P or Moody's, and such securities may include municipal issues (including without limitation, hospitals and toll roads) and student loan issues (including without limitation, universities and colleges), in each case, made in accordance with the Borrower's corporate investment policy as then in effect; and
- (n) Investments consisting of long term corporate debt securities having a rating of "A-" or better by S&P, or the equivalent rating by Moody's, and made in accordance with the Borrower's corporate investment policy in effect at the time such Investments are made.
- **9.4** Restricted Payments. The Borrower will not make any Restricted Payments; provided, however, that so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would exist as a result thereof, the Borrower shall be permitted to make repurchases of or pay dividends with respect to its Capital Stock, so long as immediately prior to and immediately after giving effect to any such Distribution, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis shall be in pro forma compliance with the financial covenant set forth in Section 10 hereof.

9.5 Merger, Consolidation and Disposition of Assets.

Mergers and Acquisitions. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, become a party to any merger, amalgamation or consolidation, or agree to or effect any asset acquisition or stock acquisition (other than the acquisition of assets in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices) except (a) the merger or consolidation of one or more of the Subsidiaries of the Borrower with and into the Borrower; (b) the merger or consolidation of two or more Subsidiaries of the Borrower; and (c) any asset or stock or other equity interest acquisition by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of Persons in the same or similar line of business as the Borrower (a "Permitted Acquisition") where (1) the Borrower has notified the Administrative Agent of such Permitted Acquisition; (2) the business to be acquired would not subject the Administrative Agent or the Lenders to any additional regulatory or third party approvals in connection with the exercise of its rights and remedies under this Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document; (3) no contingent liabilities will be incurred or assumed in connection with such Permitted Acquisition which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and any Indebtedness incurred or assumed in connection with such Permitted Acquisition shall have been permitted to be incurred or assumed pursuant to Section 9.1 hereof; (4) the Borrower has provided the Administrative Agent with such other information as was reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent; (5) after the consummation of the Permitted Acquisition (other than with respect to a Joint Venture), to the extent such acquisition was a stock acquisition, the Person so acquired is merged with and into the Borrower or its Subsidiary, with the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, being the survivor of such merger; (6) the board of directors and the shareholders (if required by applicable law), or the equivalent, of each of the Borrower and the Person to be acquired has approved such merger, consolidation or acquisition and such Permitted Acquisition is otherwise considered "friendly"; (7) if the Permitted Acquisition is of a Significant Subsidiary, the Borrower complies with the requirements of Section 8.11 hereof with respect to the Significant Subsidiary so acquired; and (8) the Borrower has delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders a certificate of the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Borrower (A) to the effect that the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, will be solvent upon the consummation of the Permitted Acquisition; (B) certifying and attaching a pro forma Compliance Certificate evidencing compliance with Section 10 hereof immediately prior to and immediately after giving effect to such Permitted Acquisition, and fairly presenting the financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the date thereof and after giving effect to such Permitted Acquisition; and (C) to the effect that no Default or Event of Default then exists or would result after giving effect to the Permitted Acquisition.

- **9.5.2 Disposition of Assets**. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, become a party to or agree to or effect any disposition of assets, other than (a) the sale of inventory, the licensing of intellectual property and the disposition of obsolete assets, in each case in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices; (b) the disposition of individual stores in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices; and (c) dispositions with respect to Indebtedness permitted under Section 9.1(i) hereof.
- **Sale and Leaseback**. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into any arrangement, directly or indirectly, whereby the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower shall sell or transfer any assets owned by it in order then or thereafter to lease such assets that the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower intends to use for substantially the same purpose as the assets being sold or transferred (each such arrangement, a "Sale and Leaseback"), other than any Sale and Leaseback where (i) the sale or transfer of assets would not have a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) the assets to be sold have an aggregate net book value for all such sales for the period from the Closing Date through the date of any such sale of less than twenty five percent (25%) of the value of the Consolidated Total Assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on the date of such sale, (iii) the assets are sold in an arm's length transaction for fair market value (after giving effect to all tax benefits associated with such sale, if any) and (iv) immediately prior to and immediately after giving effect to any such sale, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis shall be in <u>pro forma</u> compliance with the financial covenant set forth in Section 10 hereof.
- 9.7 Compliance with Environmental Laws. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, in any manner that would violate any Environmental Law or bring such Real Estate in violation of any Environmental Law, (a) use any of the Real Estate or any portion thereof for the handling, processing, storage or disposal of Hazardous Substances, (b) cause or permit to be located on any of the Real Estate any underground tank or other underground storage receptacle for Hazardous Substances, (c) generate any Hazardous Substances on any of the Real Estate, (d) conduct any activity at any Real Estate or use any Real Estate in any manner so as to cause a release or threatened release of Hazardous Substances on, upon or into the Real Estate or (e) otherwise violate any Environmental Law or bring such Real Estate in violation of any Environmental Law, in each case which would have a Material Adverse Effect.

- **9.8** Employee Benefit Plans. Except as could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate will:
- (a) engage in any "prohibited transaction" within the meaning of Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code which could result in a material liability for the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries; or
- (b) permit any Guaranteed Pension Plan to incur an "<u>accumulated funding deficiency</u>", as such term is defined in Section 302 of ERISA, whether or not such deficiency is or may be waived; or
- (c) fail to contribute to any Guaranteed Pension Plan to an extent which, or terminate any Guaranteed Pension Plan in a manner which, could result in the imposition of a lien or encumbrance on the assets of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to Section 302(f) or Section 4068 of ERISA; or
- (d) amend any Guaranteed Pension Plan in circumstances requiring the posting of security pursuant to Section 307 of ERISA or Section 401(a)(29) of the Code;
- (e) permit or take any action which would result in the aggregate benefit liabilities (with the meaning of Section 4001 of ERISA) of all Guaranteed Pension Plans exceeding the value of the aggregate assets of such Plans, disregarding for this purpose the benefit liabilities and assets of any such Plan with assets in excess of benefit liabilities; or
 - (f) permit or take any action which would contravene any Applicable Pension Legislation.
- **9.9** Transactions with Affiliates. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, engage in any transaction with any Affiliate (other than for services as employees, officers and directors), including any contract, agreement or other arrangement providing for the furnishing of services to or by, providing for rental of real or personal property to or from, or otherwise requiring payments to or from any such Affiliate or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, any corporation, partnership, trust or other entity in which any such Affiliate has a substantial interest or is an officer, director, trustee or partner, on terms more favorable to such Person than would have been obtainable on an arm's-length basis in the ordinary course of business.

10. FINANCIAL COVENANT.

The Borrower covenants and agrees that, so long as any Loan, Unpaid Reimbursement Obligation, Letter of Credit or Note is outstanding or any Lender has any obligation to make any Loans or the Issuing Lender has any obligation to issue, extend, amend or renew any Letters of Credit:

10.1 Fixed Charge Ratio. The Borrower will not permit the Fixed Charge Ratio at the end of any Reference Period to be less than 2.50 to 1.

11. CLOSING CONDITIONS.

The obligations of the Lenders to make the initial Revolving Credit Loans and of the Issuing Lender to issue any initial Letters of Credit shall be subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent on or prior to July 26, 2007:

- 11.1 <u>Loan Documents</u>. Each of the Loan Documents shall have been duly executed and delivered by the respective parties thereto, shall be in full force and effect and shall be in form and substance satisfactory to each of the Lenders. The Administrative Agent shall have received fully executed copies of each such document in sufficient quantities to deliver one (1) fully executed original of each such document to each Lender.
- 11.2 <u>Certified Copies of Governing Documents</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received from the Borrower and each of the Guarantors copies, certified by a duly authorized officer of such Person to be true and complete on the Closing Date, of each of its Governing Documents as in effect on such date of certification.
- 11.3 <u>Corporate or Other Action</u>. All corporate (or other) action necessary for the valid execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower and each of the Guarantors of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is or is to become a party shall have been duly and effectively taken, and evidence thereof satisfactory to the Lenders shall have been provided to the Administrative Agent.
- Incumbency Certificate. The Administrative Agent shall have received from the Borrower and each of the Guarantors an incumbency certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, signed by a duly authorized officer of the Borrower or such Guarantor, and giving the name and bearing a specimen signature of each individual who shall be authorized: (a) to sign, in the name and on behalf of each of the Borrower or such Guarantor, each of the Loan Documents to which the Borrower or such Guarantor is or is to become a party; (b) in the case of the Borrower, to make Loan Requests and Conversion Requests and to apply for Letters of Credit; and (c) to give notices and to take other action on its behalf under the Loan Documents.
- 11.5 <u>Certificates of Location and UCC Search Results</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a completed and fully executed certificate of location and the results of UCC searches (and the equivalent thereof in all applicable foreign jurisdictions), indicating no Liens other than Permitted Liens and otherwise in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- 11.6 <u>Certificates of Insurance</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a certificate of insurance from an independent insurance broker dated on or before the Closing Date and/or such other evidence of insurance as is satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, identifying insurers, types of insurance, insurance limits, and policy terms, and otherwise describing the insurance obtained in accordance with the provisions of the Loan Documents.
- 11.7 Opinion of Counsel. The Administrative Agent shall have received a favorable legal opinion addressed to the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, dated as of the Closing Date and in sufficient quantities to deliver one (1) original of each such opinion to each Lender, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, from

- (a) Latham & Watkins, counsel to the Borrower and the Guarantors; and
- (b) Venable LLP, Maryland counsel to the Borrower.
- **11.8 Payment of Fees**. The Borrower shall have paid to the Lenders or the Administrative Agent, as appropriate, the Fees pursuant to Sections 5.1 and 5.2, as well as the fees and expenses of the Administrative Agent, the Arranger and the Administrative Agent's Special Counsel as set forth in the Fee Letter.
- **11.9 Termination of Existing Credit Facility.** The Administrative Agent shall have received evidence that the Prior Credit Agreement has been terminated and all obligations thereunder have been discharged.
- **11.10** <u>Closing Certificate</u>. The Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, stating that, as of such date (a) the representations and warranties set forth herein or in any other Loan Document are true and correct, and (b) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.
- **11.11 Pro Forma Compliance Certificate**. The Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent a statement certified by the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Borrower in substantially the form of Exhibit C hereto (a "Compliance Certificate") and setting forth in reasonable detail computations evidencing <u>pro forma</u> compliance as of the fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2007 with the covenant contained in Section 10.

Without limiting the generality of the provisions of the last paragraph of Section 14.3, for purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in this Section 11, each Lender that has signed this Credit Agreement shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to a Lender unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from such Lender prior to the proposed Closing Date specifying its objection thereto.

12. <u>CONDITIONS TO ALL BORROWINGS.</u>

The obligations of the Lenders to make any Loan and of the Issuing Lender to issue, extend, amend or renew any Letter of Credit, in each case whether on or after the Closing Date, shall also be subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

Representations True; No Event of Default. Each of the representations and warranties of any of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries contained in this Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or in any document or instrument delivered pursuant to or in connection with this Credit Agreement shall be true as of the date as of which they were made and shall also be true at and as of the time of the making of such Loan or the issuance, extension, amendment or renewal of such Letter of Credit, with the same effect as if made at and as of that time (except to the extent of changes resulting from transactions contemplated or permitted by this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents and changes occurring in the ordinary course of business that singly or in the aggregate are not materially adverse, and to the extent that such representations and warranties relate expressly to an earlier date) and no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

- 12.2 No Legal Impediment. No change shall have occurred in any law or regulations thereunder or interpretations thereof that in the reasonable opinion of any Lender would make it illegal for such Lender to make such Loan or to participate in the issuance, extension, amendment or renewal of such Letter of Credit or in the reasonable opinion of the Administrative Agent would make it illegal for the Issuing Lender to issue, extend, amend or renew such Letter of Credit.
- **12.3 Proceedings and Documents.** All proceedings in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents and all other documents incident thereto shall be satisfactory in substance and in form to the Lenders and to the Administrative Agent and the Administrative Agent and such counsel shall have received all information and such counterpart originals or certified or other copies of such documents as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request.

13. EVENTS OF DEFAULT; ACCELERATION; ETC.

- **13.1** Events of Default and Acceleration. If any of the following events ("Events of Default" or, if the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both is required, then, prior to such notice or lapse of time, "Defaults") shall occur:
- (a) the Borrower shall fail to pay any principal of the Loans or any Reimbursement Obligation when the same shall become due and payable (including, without limitation, under and pursuant to Section 3.2(a) and (b)) within five (5) Business Days after the same shall become due and payable, whether at the stated date of maturity or any accelerated date of maturity or at any other date fixed for payment;
- (b) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail to pay any interest on the Loans, within five (5) Business Days after the same shall become due and payable, whether at the stated date of maturity or any accelerated date of maturity or at any other date fixed for payment;
- (c) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail to pay any fees or other sums due hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents, within five (5) Business Days after the same shall become due and payable, whether at the stated date of maturity or any accelerated date of maturity or at any other date fixed for payment; provided, that with respect to any fees or other sums due hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents for which an invoice has been provided by the Administrative Agent but has not been received by the Borrower, the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail to pay such fees or other sums within five (5) Business Days after notice of such failure has been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent;
- (d) the Borrower shall fail to comply with any of its covenants contained in Section 8.1, the first sentence of Section 8.4.1, the first sentence of Section 8.5, Sections 9.1 through 9.6 or Section 10;
- (e) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail to perform any term, covenant or agreement contained herein or in any of the other Loan Documents (other than those specified elsewhere in this Section 13.1) for thirty (30) days after written notice of such failure has been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent;
- (f) any representation or warranty of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (whether in this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or in any other document or instrument delivered pursuant to or in connection with this Credit Agreement) shall prove to have been false in any material respect upon the date when made or deemed to have been made or repeated;

- (g) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail to pay at maturity, or within any applicable period of grace, any obligation for borrowed money or credit received or in respect of any Capitalized Leases, in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$25,000,000, or fail to observe or perform any material term, covenant or agreement contained in any agreement by which it is bound, evidencing or securing borrowed money or credit received or in respect of any Capitalized Leases, in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$25,000,000, for such period of time as would permit (assuming the giving of appropriate notice if required) the holder or holders thereof or of any obligations issued thereunder to accelerate the maturity thereof, or any such holder or holders shall rescind or shall have a right to rescind the purchase of any such obligations;
- (h) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or admit in writing its inability to pay or generally fail to pay its debts as they mature or become due, or shall petition or apply for the appointment of a trustee or other custodian, liquidator or receiver of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or of any substantial part of the assets of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or shall commence any case or other proceeding relating to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries under any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency, readjustment of debt, dissolution or liquidation or similar law of any jurisdiction, now or hereafter in effect, or shall take any action to authorize or in furtherance of any of the foregoing, or if any such petition or application shall be filed or any such case or other proceeding shall be commenced against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall indicate its approval thereof, consent thereto or acquiescence therein or such petition or application shall not have been dismissed within sixty (60) days following the filing thereof;
- (i) a decree or order is entered appointing any such trustee, custodian, liquidator or receiver or adjudicating the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries bankrupt or insolvent, or approving a petition in any such case or other proceeding, or a decree or order for relief is entered in respect of the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower in an involuntary case under federal bankruptcy laws as now or hereafter constituted;
- (j) there shall remain in force, undischarged, unsatisfied and unstayed, for more than sixty days, whether or not consecutive, any final judgment against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that, with other outstanding final judgments, undischarged, against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries exceeds in the aggregate \$25,000,000;
- (k) if any of the Loan Documents shall be cancelled, terminated, revoked or rescinded, in each case otherwise than in accordance with the terms thereof or with the express prior written agreement, consent or approval of the Lenders, or any action at law, suit or in equity or other legal proceeding to cancel, revoke or rescind any of the Loan Documents shall be commenced by or on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries party thereto or any of their respective stockholders, or any court or any other governmental or regulatory authority or agency of competent jurisdiction shall make a determination that, or issue a judgment, order, decree or ruling to the effect that, any one or more of the Loan Documents is illegal, invalid or unenforceable in accordance with the terms thereof;

- (l) the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate incurs any liability to the PBGC or a Guaranteed Pension Plan pursuant to Title IV of ERISA in an aggregate amount exceeding \$25,000,000, or the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate is assessed withdrawal liability pursuant to Title IV of ERISA by a Multiemployer Plan requiring aggregate annual payments exceeding \$25,000,000, or any of the following occurs with respect to a Guaranteed Pension Plan: (i) an ERISA Reportable Event, or a failure to make a required installment or other payment (within the meaning of Section 302(f)(1) of ERISA), provided that the Administrative Agent determines in its reasonable discretion that such event (A) could be expected to result in liability of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to the PBGC or such Guaranteed Pension Plan in an aggregate amount exceeding \$25,000,000 and (B) could constitute grounds for the termination of such Guaranteed Pension Plan by the PBGC, for the appointment by the appropriate United States District Court of a trustee to administer such Guaranteed Pension Plan or for the imposition of a lien in favor of such Guaranteed Pension Plan; or (ii) the appointment by a United States District Court of a trustee to administer such Guaranteed Pension Plan; or (iii) the institution by the PBGC of proceedings to terminate such Guaranteed Pension Plan;
- (m) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is obligated to repurchase \$25,000,000 or more of receivables of the type described in clause (g) of the definition of "Indebtedness" hereof, whether sold under a purchase facility or otherwise, or a termination event occurs in connection with any such sale or with respect to any such facility; or

(n) a Change of Control shall occur;

then, and in any such event, so long as the same may be continuing, the Administrative Agent may, and upon the request of the Required Lenders shall, by notice in writing to the Borrower declare all amounts owing with respect to this Credit Agreement, the Notes and the other Loan Documents and all Reimbursement Obligations to be, and they shall thereupon forthwith become, immediately due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower; <u>provided</u> that in the event of any Event of Default specified in Sections 13.1(h) or 13.1(i), all such amounts shall become immediately due and payable automatically and without any requirement of notice from the Administrative Agent or any Lender.

- 13.2 Termination of Commitments. If any one or more of the Events of Default specified in Section 13.1(h) or Section 13.1(i) shall occur, any unused portion of the credit hereunder shall forthwith terminate and each of the Lenders shall be relieved of all further obligations to make Loans to the Borrower and the Issuing Lender shall be relieved of all further obligations to issue, extend, amend or renew Letters of Credit. If any other Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Administrative Agent may and, upon the request of the Required Lenders, shall, by notice to the Borrower, terminate the unused portion of the credit hereunder, and upon such notice being given such unused portion of the credit hereunder shall terminate immediately and each of the Lenders shall be relieved of all further obligations to make Loans and the Issuing Lender shall be relieved of all further obligations to issue, extend, amend or renew Letters of Credit. No termination of the credit hereunder shall relieve the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any of the Obligations.
- 13.3 Remedies. In case any one or more of the Events of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, and whether or not the Lenders shall have accelerated the maturity of the Loans pursuant to Section 13.1, each Lender, if owed any amount with respect to the Loans or the Reimbursement Obligations, may, with the consent of the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders but not otherwise, proceed to protect and enforce its rights by suit in equity, action at law or other appropriate proceeding, whether for the specific performance of any covenant or agreement contained in this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents or any instrument pursuant to which the Obligations to such Lender are evidenced, including as permitted by applicable law the obtaining of the ex parte appointment of a receiver, and, if such amount shall have become due, by declaration or otherwise, proceed to enforce the payment thereof or any other legal or equitable right of such Lender. No remedy herein conferred upon any Lender or the Administrative Agent or the holder of any Note or purchaser of any Letter of Credit Participation is intended to be exclusive of any other remedy and each and every remedy shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to every other remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or by statute or any other provision of law.

14. THE AGENT.

14.1 Authorization.

- (a) The Administrative Agent is authorized to take such action on behalf of each of the Lenders and to exercise all such powers as are hereunder and under any of the other Loan Documents and any related documents delegated to the Administrative Agent, together with such powers as are reasonably incident thereto, <u>provided</u> that no duties or responsibilities not expressly assumed herein or therein shall be implied to have been assumed by the Administrative Agent.
- (b) The relationship between the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders is that of an independent contractor. The use of the term "Administrative Agent" is for convenience only and is used to describe, as a form of convention, the independent contractual relationship between the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders. Nothing contained in this Credit Agreement nor the other Loan Documents shall be construed to create an agency, trust or other fiduciary relationship between the Administrative Agent and any of the Lenders.
- (c) As an independent contractor empowered by the Lenders to exercise certain rights and perform certain duties and responsibilities hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, the Administrative Agent is nevertheless a "representative" of the Lenders, as that term is defined in Article 1 of the Uniform Commercial Code, for purposes of actions for the benefit of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent with respect to all cash collateral for Letters of Credit described in Section 4.1.7 hereof and guaranties contemplated by the Loan Documents.
- **Employees and Administrative Agents.** The Administrative Agent may exercise its powers and execute its duties by or through employees or agents and shall be entitled to take, and to rely on, advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to its rights and duties under this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Prior to the existence of a Default or an Event of Default, the Administrative Agent may utilize the services of such Persons as the Administrative Agent in consultation with the Borrower may reasonably determine, and all reasonable fees and expenses of any such Persons shall be paid by the Borrower. Following the occurrence and during the continuation of a Default or an Event of Default, the Administrative Agent may utilize the services of such Persons as the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion may reasonably determine, and all reasonable fees and expenses of any such Persons shall be paid by the Borrower.
- 14.3 No Liability. Neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its shareholders, directors, officers or employees nor any other Person assisting them in their duties nor any agent or employee thereof, shall be liable for any waiver, consent or approval given or any action taken, or omitted to be taken, in good faith by it or them hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents, or in connection herewith or therewith, or be responsible for the consequences of any oversight or error of judgment whatsoever, except that the Administrative Agent or such other Person, as the case may be, may be liable for losses due to its willful misconduct or gross negligence.

14.4 No Representations.

14.4.1 General. The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the execution or validity or enforceability of this Credit Agreement, the Notes, the Letters of Credit, any of the other Loan Documents or any instrument at any time constituting, or intended to constitute, cash collateral for Letters of Credit described in Section 4.1.7 hereof, or for the value of any such cash collateral for Letters of Credit or for the validity, enforceability or collectability of any such amounts owing with respect to the Notes, or for any recitals or statements, warranties or representations made herein or in any of the other Loan Documents or in any certificate or instrument hereafter furnished to it by or on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or be bound to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the terms, conditions, covenants or agreements herein or in any instrument at any time constituting, or intended to constitute, cash collateral for Letters of Credit described in Section 4.1.7 hereof or to inspect any of the properties, books or records of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. The Administrative Agent shall not be bound to ascertain whether any notice, consent, waiver or request delivered to it by the Borrower or any holder of any of the Notes shall have been duly authorized or is true, accurate and complete. The Administrative Agent has not made nor does it now make any representations or warranties, express or implied, nor does it assume any liability to the Lenders, with respect to the credit worthiness or financial conditions of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. Each Lender acknowledges that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender, and based upon such information and documents as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Credit Agreement.

14.4.2 <u>Closing Documentation, etc.</u> For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions set forth in Section 11, each Lender that has executed this Credit Agreement shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted, or to be satisfied with, each document and matter either sent, or made available, by the Administrative Agent or the Arranger to such Lender for consent, approval, acceptance or satisfaction, or required thereunder to be to be consent to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to such Lender, unless an officer of the Administrative Agent or the Arranger active upon the Borrower's account shall have received notice from such Lender prior to the Closing Date specifying such Lender's objection thereto and such objection shall not have been withdrawn by notice to the Administrative Agent or the Arranger to such effect on or prior to the Closing Date.

14.5 Payments.

14.5.1 Payments to Administrative Agent. A payment by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent hereunder or any of the other Loan Documents for the account of any Lender shall constitute a payment to such Lender. The Administrative Agent agrees promptly to distribute to each Lender's pro rata share of payments received by the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders except as otherwise expressly provided herein or in any of the other Loan Documents.

14.5.2 Distribution by Administrative Agent. If in the opinion of the Administrative Agent the distribution of any amount received by it in such capacity hereunder, under the Notes or under any of the other Loan Documents might involve it in liability, it may refrain from making distribution until its right to make distribution shall have been adjudicated by a court of competent jurisdiction. If a court of competent jurisdiction shall adjudge that any amount received and distributed by the Administrative Agent is to be repaid, each Person to whom any such distribution shall have been made shall either repay to the Administrative Agent its proportionate share of the amount so adjudged to be repaid or shall pay over the same in such manner and to such Persons as shall be determined by such court.

14.5.3 **Delinquent Lenders**.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, any Lender that fails (i) to make available to the Administrative Agent its pro rata share of any Loan or to purchase any Letter of Credit Participation or (ii) to comply with the provisions of Section 16.1 with respect to making dispositions and arrangements with the other Lenders, where such Lender's share of any payment received, whether by setoff or otherwise, is in excess of its pro rata share of such payments due and payable to all of the Lenders, in each case as, when and to the full extent required by the provisions of this Credit Agreement, shall be deemed delinquent (a "Delinquent Lender") and shall be deemed a Delinquent Lender until such time as such delinquency is satisfied. A Delinquent Lender shall be deemed to have assigned any and all payments due to it from the Borrower, whether on account of outstanding Loans, Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations, interest, fees or otherwise, to the remaining nondelinquent Lenders for application to, and reduction of, their respective pro rata shares of all outstanding Loans and Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations. The Delinquent Lender hereby authorizes the Administrative Agent to distribute such payments to the nondelinquent Lender shall be deemed to have satisfied in full a delinquency when and if, as a result of application of the assigned payments to all outstanding Loans and Unpaid Reimbursement Obligations have returned to those in effect immediately prior to such delinquency and without giving effect to the nonpayment causing such delinquency.
- (b) If any Lender is a Delinquent Lender, then the Borrower may, at its cost and expense (other than with respect to payment of the assignment fee referred to in Section 14.5.3(b)(i) and payment of the breakage costs referred to in the proviso to Section 14.5.3(b)(ii) below), upon notice to such Delinquent Lender and the Administrative Agent, require such Delinquent Lender to assign and delegate, without recourse (in accordance with and subject to the restrictions contained in, and consents required by, Section 15.1), all of its interests, rights and obligations under this Credit Agreement and the related Loan Documents to an assignee that shall assume such obligations (which assignee may be another Lender, if a Lender accepts such assignment); provided, however, that:
 - (i) such Delinquent Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent the assignment fee specified in Section 15.3;
 - (ii) such Delinquent Lender shall have received payment of an amount equal to the outstanding principal of its Loans and Letter of Credit Advances, accrued interest thereon, accrued fees and all other amounts payable to such Delinquent Lender hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents (including any amounts payable under Section 5.10) from the assignee (to the extent of such outstanding principal and accrued interest and fees) or the Borrower (in the case of all other amounts); provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be responsible for any breakage costs incurred by such Delinquent Lender as a direct result of the Borrower's decision to replace such Delinquent Lender pursuant to this Section 14.5.3(b); and

- (iii) such assignment does not conflict with any applicable laws, statutes, regulations or guidelines, directives or requests of, or agreements with, any Governmental Authority (whether or not having the force of law).
- **Holders of Notes.** The Administrative Agent may deem and treat the payee of any Note or the purchaser of any Letter of Credit Participation as the absolute owner or purchaser thereof for all purposes hereof until it shall have been furnished in writing with a different name by such payee or by a subsequent holder, assignee or transferee.
- Indemnity. The Lenders ratably agree hereby to indemnify and hold harmless the Administrative Agent and its affiliates from and against any and all claims, actions and suits (whether groundless or otherwise), losses, damages, costs, expenses (including any expenses for which the Administrative Agent or such affiliate has not been reimbursed by the Borrower as required by Section 16.2), and liabilities of every nature and character arising out of or related to this Credit Agreement, the Notes, or any of the other Loan Documents or the transactions contemplated or evidenced hereby or thereby, or the Administrative Agent's actions taken hereunder or thereunder, except to the extent that any of the same shall be directly caused by the Administrative Agent's willful misconduct or gross negligence.
- **14.8** Administrative Agent as Lender. In its individual capacity, Bank of America shall have the same obligations and the same rights, powers and privileges in respect to its Commitment and the Loans made by it, and as the holder of any of the Notes and as the purchaser of any Letter of Credit Participations, as it would have were it not also the Administrative Agent.
- **14.9 Resignation.** The Administrative Agent may resign at any time by giving sixty (60) days prior written notice thereof to the Lenders and the Borrower. Upon any such resignation, the Required Lenders shall have the right to appoint a successor Administrative Agent. Unless a Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, such successor Administrative Agent shall be reasonably acceptable to the Borrower. If no successor Administrative Agent shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders and shall have accepted such appointment within thirty (30) days after the retiring Administrative Agent's giving of notice of resignation, then the retiring Administrative Agent may, on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a successor Administrative Agent, which shall be a financial institution having a rating of not less than A or its equivalent by S&P. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Administrative Agent hereunder by a successor Administrative Agent, such successor Administrative Agent shall thereupon succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent, and the retiring Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder. After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation, the provisions of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall continue in effect for its benefit in respect of any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was acting as Administrative Agent.
- **14.10** Notification of Defaults and Events of Default. Each Lender hereby agrees that, upon learning of the existence of a Default or an Event of Default, it shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent thereof. The Administrative Agent hereby agrees that upon receipt of any notice under this Section 14.10 it shall promptly notify the other Lenders of the existence of such Default or Event of Default.

15. ASSIGNMENT AND PARTICIPATION.

- Conditions to Assignment by Lenders. Except as provided herein, each Lender may assign to one or more Eligible Assignees, all or a 15.1 portion of its interests, rights and obligations under this Credit Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment Percentage and Commitment and the same portion of the Loans at the time owing to it, the Notes held by it and its participating interest in the risk relating to any Letters of Credit); provided that (a) each of the Administrative Agent and, unless a Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Borrower shall have given its prior written consent to such assignment, including, without limitation, an assignment to a Lender Affiliate, which consent, in the case of the Borrower, will not be unreasonably withheld; except that the consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent shall not be required in connection with any assignment by a Lender to an existing Lender, (b) each assignment shall be in an amount which, if less than all of such assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Credit Agreement, is a whole multiple of \$5,000,000 or a lesser amount agreed to by the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and such assigning Lender, except that in the case of an assignment to a Lender, no minimum amount need be assigned and (c) the parties to such assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent, for recording in the Register (as hereinafter defined), an Assignment and Acceptance, substantially in the form of Exhibit D hereto (an "Assignment and Acceptance"), together with any Notes subject to such assignment. Upon such execution, delivery, acceptance and recording, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Acceptance, which effective date shall be at least five (5) Business Days after the execution thereof, (y) the assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent provided in such Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Lender hereunder, and (z) the assigning Lender shall, to the extent provided in such assignment and upon payment to the Administrative Agent of the registration fee referred to in Section 15.3, be released from its obligations under this Credit Agreement.
- **15.2 Certain Representations and Warranties; Limitations; Covenants.** By executing and delivering an Assignment and Acceptance, the parties to the assignment thereunder confirm to and agree with each other and the other parties hereto that the representations and warranties and agreements set forth in Section 3 of the Assignment and Acceptance are true and correct as of the date such Assignment and Acceptance is executed.
- **15.3 Register.** The Administrative Agent shall maintain a copy of each Assignment and Acceptance delivered to it and a register or similar list (the "Register") for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders and the Commitment Percentage of, and principal amount of the Revolving Credit Loans owing to and Letter of Credit Participations purchased by, the Lenders from time to time. The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, in the absence of manifest error, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders may treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Credit Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and the Lenders at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice. Upon each such recordation, the assigning Lender agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent a registration fee in the sum of \$3,500; provided, however, that the Administrative Agent may, in its sole discretion, elect to waive such registration fee in the case of any assignment. The assignee, if it is not a Lender, shall deliver to the Administrative Agent an Administrative Questionnaire.
- 15.4 New Notes. Upon its receipt of an Assignment and Acceptance executed by the parties to such assignment, together with each Note subject to such assignment, the Administrative Agent shall record the information contained therein in the Register. Promptly upon the request of the assignee or the assignor thereunder, the Borrower, at its own expense, shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent, in exchange for each surrendered Note, a new Note to the order of such assignment and Acceptance and, if the assigning Lender has retained some portion of its obligations hereunder, a new Note to the order of the assigning Lender in an amount equal to the amount retained by it hereunder. Such new Notes shall provide that they are replacements for the surrendered Note(s), shall be in an aggregate principal amount of the surrendered Note(s), shall be dated the effective date of such Assignment and Acceptance and shall otherwise be in substantially the form of the assigned Notes. The surrendered Note(s) shall be cancelled and returned to the Borrower.

- **Participations.** Each Lender may sell participations to one or more Lenders or other entities in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and obligations under this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents; <u>provided</u> that (a) each such participation shall be in an amount of not less than \$2,500,000, (b) any such sale or participation shall not affect the rights and duties of the selling Lender hereunder to the Borrower and (c) the only rights granted to the participant pursuant to such participation arrangements with respect to waivers, amendments or modifications of the Loan Documents shall be the rights to approve waivers, amendments or modifications that would reduce the principal of or the interest rate on any Loans, extend the term or increase the amount of the Commitment of such Lender as it relates to such participant, reduce the amount of any Commitment Fee or Letter of Credit Fees to which such participant is entitled or extend any regularly scheduled payment date for principal or interest.
- Assignee or Participant Affiliated with the Borrower. If any assignee Lender is an Affiliate of the Borrower, then any such assignee Lender shall have no right to vote as a Lender hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents for purposes of granting consents or waivers or for purposes of agreeing to amendments or other modifications to any of the Loan Documents or for purposes of making requests to the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 13.1 or Section 13.2, and the determination of the Required Lenders shall for all purposes of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents be made without regard to such assignee Lender's interest in any of the Loans or Reimbursement Obligations. If any Lender sells a participating interest in any of the Loans or Reimbursement Obligations to a participant, and such participant is the Borrower or an Affiliate of the Borrower, then such transferor Lender shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent of the sale of such participation. A transferor Lender shall have no right to vote as a Lender hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents for purposes of granting consents or waivers or for purposes of agreeing to amendments or modifications to any of the Loan Documents or for purposes of making requests to the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 13.1 or Section 13.2 to the extent that such participation is beneficially owned by the Borrower or any Affiliate of the Borrower, and the determination of the Required Lenders shall for all purposes of this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents be made without regard to the interest of such transferor Lender in the Loans or Reimbursement Obligations to the extent of such participation.
- Miscellaneous Assignment Provisions. Any assigning Lender shall retain its rights to be indemnified pursuant to Section 16.3 with respect to any claims or actions arising prior to the date of such assignment. If any assignee Lender is not incorporated under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof, it shall, prior to the date on which any interest or fees are payable hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents for its account, deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent certification satisfactory in form and substance to the Administrative Agent as to its exemption from deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes. Anything contained in this Section 15 to the contrary notwithstanding, any Lender may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its interest and rights under this Credit Agreement (including all or any portion of its Notes) to secure obligations of such Lender, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to any of the twelve Federal Reserve Banks organized under Section 4 of the Federal Reserve Act, 12 U.S.C. Section 341. Any foreclosure or similar action by any Person in respect of such pledge or assignment shall be subject to the other provisions of this Section 15. No such pledge or the enforcement thereof shall release the pledgor Lender from its obligations hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents, provide any voting rights hereunder to the pledgee thereof, or affect any rights or obligations of the Borrower or Administrative Agent hereunder.
- **15.8 Assignment by Borrower.** The Borrower shall not assign or transfer any of its rights or obligations under any of the Loan Documents without the prior written consent of each of the Lenders.

15.9 Electronic Execution of Assignments. The words "execution," "signed," "signature," and words of like import in any Assignment and Acceptance shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

16. PROVISIONS OF GENERAL APPLICATION.

Setoff. Regardless of the adequacy of any cash collateral for Letters of Credit described in Sections 4.2(b) and (c) hereof, following the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, any deposits or other sums credited by or due from any of the Lenders to the Borrower in the possession of such Lender may be applied to or set off against the payment of Obligations of the Borrower to such Lender. Each of the Lenders agree with each other Lender that (a) if an amount to be set off is to be applied to Indebtedness of the Borrower to such Lender, other than Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes held by such Lender or constituting Reimbursement Obligations owed to such Lender, such amount shall be applied ratably to such other Indebtedness and to the Indebtedness evidenced by all such Notes held by such Lender or constituting Reimbursement Obligations owed to such Lender, and (b) if such Lender shall receive from the Borrower, whether by voluntary payment, exercise of the right of setoff, counterclaim, cross action, enforcement of the claim evidenced by the Notes held by, or constituting Reimbursement Obligations owed to, such Lender by proceedings against the Borrower at law or in equity or by proof thereof in bankruptcy, reorganization, liquidation, receivership or similar proceedings, or otherwise, and shall retain and apply to the payment of the Note or Notes held by, or Reimbursement Obligations owed to, such Lender any amount in excess of its ratable portion of the payments received by all of the Lenders with respect to the Notes held by, and Reimbursement Obligations owed to, all of the Lenders, such Lender will make such disposition and arrangements with the other Lenders with respect to such excess, either by way of distribution, pro tanto assignment of claims, subrogation or otherwise as shall result in each Lender receiving in respect of the Notes held by it or Reimbursement Obligations owed it, its proportionate payment as contemplated by this Credit Agreement; provided that if all or any part of such excess payment is thereafter recovered from such Lender, such disposition and arrangements shall be rescinded and the amount restored to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.

Expenses. The Borrower agrees to pay (a) any taxes (including any interest and penalties in respect thereto) payable by the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender or any of the Lenders (other than taxes based upon or measured by the income or profits of the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender or any Lender) on or with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Credit Agreement (the Borrower hereby agreeing to indemnify the Administrative Agent, each Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender and each Lender with respect thereto), (b) the reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of the Administrative Agent's Special Counsel or any local counsel to the Administrative Agent incurred in connection with the preparation, syndication or administration of the Loan Documents and other instruments mentioned herein, each closing hereunder, any amendments, modifications, approvals, consents or waivers hereto or hereunder, or the cancellation of any Loan Document upon payment in full in cash of all of the Obligations or pursuant to any terms of such Loan Document for providing for such cancellation, (c) the reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates incurred by the Administrative Agent or such Affiliate in connection with the preparation, syndication, administration or interpretation of the Loan Documents and other instruments mentioned herein and subject to the limitations contained in the Fee Letter, (d) all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including without limitation reasonable attorneys' fees and costs, which attorneys may be employees of any Lender, any Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender or the Administrative Agent, and reasonable consulting, accounting, appraisal, investment bankruptcy and similar professional fees and charges) incurred by any Lender, any Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender or the Administrative Agent in connection with (i) the enforcement of or preservation of rights under any of the Loan Documents against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or the administration thereof after the occurrence of a Default or Event of Default and (ii) any litigation, proceeding or dispute whether arising hereunder or otherwise, in any way related to any Lender's, any Issuing Lender's, the Swing Line Lender's or the Administrative Agent's relationship with the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, except, in each case, to the extent resulting solely from the bad faith, willful misconduct or gross negligence of such party. The covenants contained in this Section 16.2 shall survive payment or satisfaction in full of all Obligations.

16.3 <u>Indemnification</u>.

- (a) The Borrower agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Administrative Agent, the Arranger, their affiliates, the Issuing Lender(s), the Swing Line Lender and the Lenders from and against any and all claims, actions and suits whether groundless or otherwise, and from and against any and all liabilities, losses, damages and expenses of every nature and character arising out of this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or the transactions contemplated hereby including, without limitation, (a) any actual or proposed use by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of the proceeds of any of the Loans or Letters of Credit, (b) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries entering into or performing this Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or (c) with respect to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and their respective properties and assets, the violation of any Environmental Law or laws related to Hazardous Substances or any action, suit, proceeding or investigation in relation thereto, in each case including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel incurred in connection with any such investigation, litigation or other proceeding, except to the extent resulting from the bad faith, willful misconduct or gross negligence of such indemnified party. In litigation, or the preparation therefor, the Lenders, the Issuing Lender(s), the Swing Line Lender and the Administrative Agent and its affiliates shall be entitled to select their own counsel and, in addition to the foregoing indemnity, the Borrower agrees to pay promptly the reasonable fees and expenses of such counsel. If, and to the extent that the obligations of the Borrower under this Section 16.3 are unenforceable for any reason, the Borrower hereby agrees to make the maximum contribution to the payment in satisfaction of such obligations which is permissible under applicable law. The covenants contained in this Section 16.3 shall survive payment or satisfaction in full of all other Obligations.
- (b) To the extent that the Borrower for any reason fails to indefeasibly pay any amount required under Sections 16.2 or 16.3 to be paid by it to the Administrative Agent (or any sub-agent thereof), the Issuing Lender or any Related Party of any of the foregoing, each Lender severally agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent), the Issuing Lender or such Related Party, as the case may be, such Lender's Commitment Percentage (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought) of such unpaid amount, provided that the unreimbursed expense or indemnified loss, claim, damage, liability or related expense, as the case may be, was incurred by or asserted against the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent) or the Issuing Lender in its capacity as such, or against any Related Party of any of the foregoing acting for the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent) or Issuing Lender in connection with such capacity. The obligations of the Lenders under this section are subject to the provisions of Section 2.8.

16.4 Treatment of Certain Confidential Information.

Confidentiality. Each of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Issuing Lender agrees to maintain the confidentiality of the Information (as defined below), except that Information may be disclosed (a) to its Affiliates and to its and its Affiliates' respective partners, directors, officers, employees, agents, advisors and representatives (it being understood that the Persons to whom such disclosure is made will be informed of the confidential nature of such Information and instructed to keep such Information confidential), (b) to the extent requested by any regulatory authority purporting to have jurisdiction over it (including any self-regulatory authority, such as the National Association of Insurance Commissioners), (c) to the extent required by applicable laws or regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process, (d) to any other party hereto, (e) in connection with the exercise of any remedies hereunder or under any other Loan Document or any action or proceeding relating to this Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document or the enforcement of rights hereunder or thereunder, (f) subject to an agreement containing provisions substantially the same as those of this Section, to (i) any assignee of or participant in, or any prospective assignee of or participant in, any of its rights or obligations under this Credit Agreement or any Eligible Assignee invited to be a Lender pursuant to Section 2.1(b) or (ii) any actual or prospective counterparty (or its advisors) to any swap or derivative transaction relating to the Borrower and its obligations, (g) with the consent of the Borrower or (h) to the extent such Information (x) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section or (y) becomes available to the Administrative Agent, any Lender, the Issuing Lender or any of their respective Affiliates on a nonconfidential basis from a source other than the Borrower.

For purposes of this Section, "Information" means all information received from the Borrower or any Subsidiary relating to the Borrower or any Subsidiary or any of their respective businesses, other than any such information that is available to the Administrative Agent, any Lender or the Issuing Lender on a nonconfidential basis prior to disclosure by the Borrower or any Subsidiary, provided that, in the case of information received from the Borrower or any Subsidiary after the date hereof, such information shall be presumed to be confidential unless (A) clearly identified at the time of delivery as public or (B) deemed to be public pursuant to the conditions set forth in the first paragraph of this Section 16.4.1 above. Any Person required to maintain the confidentiality of Information as provided in this Section shall be considered to have complied with its obligation to do so if such Person has exercised the same degree of care to maintain the confidentiality of such Information as such Person would accord to its own confidential information.

Each of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Issuing Lender acknowledges that (a) the Information may include material non-public information concerning the Borrower or a Subsidiary, as the case may be, (b) it has developed compliance procedures regarding the use of material non-public information and (c) it will handle such material non-public information in accordance with applicable law, including United States Federal and state securities laws.

- **16.4.2 Prior Notification.** Unless specifically prohibited by applicable law or court order, each of the Lenders, the Issuing Lender(s), the Swing Line Lender, the Financial Affiliate(s) and the Administrative Agent shall notify the Borrower of any request for disclosure of any such non-public information by any governmental agency or representative thereof (other than any such request in connection with an examination of the financial condition of such Lender by such governmental agency) or pursuant to legal process; <u>provided</u>, however, that in the event such disclosure is required pursuant to such order of a court or the order, request or demand of any administrative or regulatory agency or authority, such Lender, such Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender, such Financial Affiliate and the Administrative Agent will provide the Borrower with notice prior to its disclosure of the same in order to allow (to the extent practicable) sufficient time for the Borrower to respond to or defend such order, request or demand.
- **16.4.3** Other. In no event shall any Lender, any Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender or the Administrative Agent be obligated or required to return any materials furnished to it or any Financial Affiliate by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. The obligations of each Lender under this Section 16 shall supersede and replace the obligations of such Lender under any confidentiality letter in respect of this financing signed and delivered by such Lender to the Borrower prior to the date hereof and shall be binding upon any assignee of, or purchaser of any participation in, any interest in any of the Loans or Reimbursement Obligations from any Lender.
- 16.5 Survival of Covenants, Etc. All covenants, agreements, representations and warranties made herein, in the Notes, in any of the other Loan Documents or in any documents or other papers delivered by or on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant hereto shall be deemed to have been relied upon by the Lenders, the Issuing Lender(s), the Swing Line Lender and the Administrative Agent, notwithstanding any investigation heretofore or hereafter made by any of them, and shall survive the making by the Lenders of any of the Loans and the issuance, extension, amendment or renewal of any Letters of Credit, as herein contemplated, and shall continue in full force and effect so long as any Letter of Credit or any amount due under this Credit Agreement or the Notes or any of the other Loan Documents remains outstanding or any Lender has any obligation to make any Loans or the Issuing Lender has any obligation to issue, extend, amend or renew any Letter of Credit, and for such further time as may be otherwise expressly specified in this Credit Agreement.
- **16.6** Notices. (a) Notices Generally. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Credit Agreement, all notices and other communications made or required to be given pursuant to this Credit Agreement or the Notes or any Letter of Credit Applications shall be in writing and shall be delivered in hand, mailed by United States registered or certified first class mail, postage prepaid, sent by overnight courier, or sent by telegraph, telecopy, facsimile or telex and confirmed by delivery via courier or postal service, addressed as follows:

If to the Borrower, at 516 West 34th Street, New York, New York 10001, Attention: Nancy Walsh, Treasurer, with a copy to the General Counsel of the Borrower, or at such other address for notice as the Borrower shall last have furnished in writing to the Person giving the notice;

If to (i) the Administrative Agent for payments or any credit extension request, at 2001 Clayton RD, Concord, CA 94520, (925) 675-8144 phone, (888) 969-9145, Attn: Marti J. Egner or (ii) the Administrative Agent for all other notices, at 335 Madison Avenue, Mail Code: NY1-503-04-03, New York, NY 10017, (212) 503-8328, (212) 901-7842, Attn: Steven Gazzillo or, in each case, such other address for notice as the Administrative Agent shall last have furnished in writing to the Person giving the notice; and

If to any Lender, at such Lender's address set forth on <u>Schedule</u> 1 hereto, or such other address for notice as such Lender shall have last furnished in writing to the Person giving the notice.

Notices sent by hand or overnight courier service, or mailed by certified or registered mail, shall be deemed to have been given when received; notices sent by telecopier shall be deemed to have been given when sent (except that, if not given during normal business hours for the recipient, shall be deemed to have been given at the opening of business on the next business day for the recipient). Notices delivered through electronic communications to the extent provided in subsection (b) below, shall be effective as provided in such subsection (b).

(b) <u>Electronic Communications</u>. Notices and other communications to the Lenders and the Issuing Lender hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communication (including e-mail and Internet or intranet websites) pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent; <u>provided</u> that the foregoing shall not apply to notices to any Lender or the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 4 if such Lender or the Issuing Lender, as applicable, has notified the Administrative Agent that it is incapable of receiving notices under such Section by electronic communication. The Administrative Agent or the Borrower may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it, <u>provided</u> that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications.

Unless the Administrative Agent otherwise prescribes, (i) notices and other communications sent to an e-mail address shall be deemed received upon the sender's receipt of an acknowledgement from the intended recipient (such as by the "return receipt requested" function, as available, return e-mail or other written acknowledgement); provided that if such notice or other communication is not sent during the normal business hours of the recipient, such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been sent at the opening of business on the next business day for the recipient, and (ii) notices or communications posted to an Internet or intranet website shall be deemed received upon the deemed receipt by the intended recipient at its e-mail address as described in the foregoing clause (i) of notification that such notice or communication is available and identifying the website address therefor.

(c) The Platform. THE PLATFORM IS PROVIDED "AS IS" AND "AS AVAILABLE." THE AGENT PARTIES (AS DEFINED BELOW) DO NOT WARRANT THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF THE BORROWER MATERIALS OR THE ADEQUACY OF THE PLATFORM, AND EXPRESSLY DISCLAIM LIABILITY FOR ERRORS IN OR OMISSIONS FROM THE BORROWER MATERIALS. NO WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS, IMPLIED OR STATUTORY, INCLUDING ANY WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, NON-INFRINGEMENT OF THIRD PARTY RIGHTS OR FREEDOM FROM VIRUSES OR OTHER CODE DEFECTS, IS MADE BY ANY AGENT PARTY IN CONNECTION WITH THE BORROWER MATERIALS OR THE PLATFORM. In no event shall the Administrative Agent or any of its Related Parties (collectively, the "Agent Parties") have any liability to the Borrower, any Lender, the Issuing Lender or any other Person for losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses of any kind (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) arising out of the Borrower's or the Administrative Agent's transmission of Borrower Materials through the Internet, except to the extent that such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by a final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Agent Party; provided, however, that in no event shall any Agent Party have any liability to the Borrower, any Lender, the Issuing Lender or any other Person for indirect, special, incidental, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages).

- (d) <u>Change of Address, Etc.</u> Each of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Swing Line Lender may change its address, telecopier or telephone number for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the other parties hereto. Each other Lender may change its address, telecopier or telephone number for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Swing Line Lender. In addition, each Lender agrees to notify the Administrative Agent from time to time to ensure that the Administrative Agent has on record (i) an effective address, contact name, telephone number, telecopier number and electronic mail address to which notices and other communications may be sent and (ii) accurate wire instructions for such Lender. Furthermore, each Public Lender agrees to cause at least one individual at or on behalf of such Public Lender to at all times have selected the "Private Side Information" or similar designation on the content declaration screen of the Platform in order to enable such Public Lender or its delegate, in accordance with such Public Lender's compliance procedures and applicable Law, including United States Federal and state securities Laws, to make reference to Borrower Materials that are not made available through the "Public Side Information" portion of the Platform and that may contain material non-public information with respect to the Borrower or its securities for purposes of United States Federal or state securities laws.
- (e) Reliance by Administrative Agent, Issuing Lender and Lenders. The Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Lenders shall be entitled to rely and act upon any notices purportedly given by or on behalf of the Borrower made in a manner specified herein. The Borrower shall indemnify the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender, each Lender and the Related Parties of each of them from all losses, costs, expenses and liabilities resulting from the reliance by such Person on each notice purportedly given by or on behalf of the Borrower, except to the extent that such losses, costs, expenses and liabilities are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by a final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Person. All telephonic notices to and other telephonic communications with the Administrative Agent may be recorded by the Administrative Agent, and each of the parties hereto hereby consents to such recording.
- 6.7 Governing Law. THIS CREDIT AGREEMENT AND, EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE SPECIFICALLY PROVIDED THEREIN, EACH OF THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS ARE CONTRACTS UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK AND SHALL FOR ALL PURPOSES BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF SAID STATE OF NEW YORK (EXCLUDING THE LAWS APPLICABLE TO CONFLICTS OR CHOICE OF LAW OTHER THAN GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW §5-1401 AND §5-1402). THE BORROWER AGREES THAT ANY SUIT FOR THE ENFORCEMENT OF THIS CREDIT AGREEMENT OR ANY OF THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS MAY BE BROUGHT IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK OR ANY FEDERAL COURT SITTING THEREIN AND CONSENTS TO THE NONEXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF SUCH COURT AND SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH SUIT BEING MADE UPON THE BORROWER BY MAIL AT THE ADDRESS SPECIFIED IN SECTION 16.6. THE BORROWER HEREBY WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH SUIT OR ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH SUIT IS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT.

- **16.8 Headings.** The captions in this Credit Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not define or limit the provisions hereof.
- **16.9** Counterparts. This Credit Agreement and any amendment hereof may be executed in several counterparts and by each party on a separate counterpart, each of which when executed and delivered shall be an original, and all of which together shall constitute one instrument. In proving this Credit Agreement it shall not be necessary to produce or account for more than one such counterpart signed by the party against whom enforcement is sought. Delivery by facsimile by any of the parties hereto of an executed counterpart hereof or of any amendment or waiver hereto shall be as effective as an original executed counterpart hereof or of such amendment or waiver and shall be considered a representation that an original executed counterpart hereof or such amendment or waiver, as the case may be, will be delivered.
- **16.10** Entire Agreement, Etc. The Loan Documents and any other documents executed in connection herewith or therewith express the entire understanding of the parties with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby. Neither this Credit Agreement nor any term hereof may be changed, waived, discharged or terminated, except as provided in Section 16.12.
- PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS CREDIT AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY (WHETHER BASED ON CONTRACT, TORT OR ANY OTHER THEORY). EACH PARTY HERETO (A) CERTIFIES THAT NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PERSON HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PERSON WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER AND (B) ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT AND THE OTHER PARTIES HERETO HAVE BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS CREDIT AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION. Except as prohibited by law, each party hereto hereby waives any right it may have to claim or recover in any litigation referred to in the preceding sentence any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages or any damages other than, or in addition to, actual damages. The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender(s), the Swing Line Lender and the Lenders have been induced to enter into this Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party by, among other things, the waivers and certifications contained herein and that no representative, agent or attorney of any such party has represented to the Borrower that such party would not, in the event of litigation, seek to enforce the foregoing waivers.
- **16.12** Consents, Amendments, Waivers, Etc. Any consent or approval required or permitted by this Credit Agreement to be given by the Lenders may be given, and any term of this Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other instrument related hereto or mentioned herein may be amended, and the performance or observance by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any terms of this Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or such other instrument or the continuance of any Default or Event of Default may be waived (either generally or in a particular instance and either retroactively or prospectively) with, but only with, the written consent of the Borrower and the written consent of the Required Lenders. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amendment, modification or waiver shall:

- (a) without the written consent of the Borrower and each Lender directly affected thereby:
- (i) reduce or forgive the principal amount of any Loans or Reimbursement Obligations, or reduce the rate of interest on the Notes or the amount of the Commitment Fee or Letter of Credit Fees, including, for purposes of calculation of the Applicable Margin, as a result of a change in the definition of Fixed Charge Ratio or any of the components thereof or the method of calculation thereto (it being understood that any change to the definition of Fixed Charge Ratio or any of the components thereof or the method of calculation thereto for purposes of calculating the covenant in Section 10 hereof shall only require the written consent of the Borrower and the Required Lenders), but excluding interest accruing pursuant to Section 5.11.2 following the effective date of any waiver by the Required Lenders of the Default or Event of Default relating thereto;
 - (ii) increase the amount of such Lender's Commitment or extend the expiration date of such Lender's Commitment; and
- (iii) postpone or extend the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date (subject to Section 2.1(c)) or any other regularly scheduled dates for payments of principal of, or interest on, the Loans or Reimbursement Obligations or any Fees or other amounts payable to such Lender (it being understood that (A) a waiver of the application of the default rate of interest pursuant to Section 5.11.2, (B) any vote to rescind any acceleration made pursuant to Section 13.1 of amounts owing with respect to the Loans and other Obligations and (C) any modifications of the provisions relating to amounts, timing or application of prepayments of Loans and other Obligations shall require only the approval of the Required Lenders);
- (b) without the written consent of all of the Lenders, amend or waive this Section 16.12 or the definition of Required Lenders;
- (c) without the written consent of the Administrative Agent, amend or waive Section 14, the amount or time of payment of the Administrative Agent's Fee payable for the Administrative Agent's account or any other provision applicable to the Administrative Agent; and
- (d) without the written consent of the Swing Line Lender, amend or waive Section 2.6.2, the amount or time of payment of the Swing Line Loans or any other provision applicable to the Swing Line Lender; and
- (e) without the written consent of the Issuing Lender, amend or waive any Letter of Credit Fees payable for the Issuing Lender's account or any other provision applicable to the Issuing Lender.

No waiver shall extend to or affect any obligation not expressly waived or impair any right consequent thereon. No course of dealing or delay or omission on the part of the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, the Swing Line Lender or any Lender in exercising any right shall operate as a waiver thereof or otherwise be prejudicial thereto. No notice to or demand upon the Borrower shall entitle the Borrower to other or further notice or demand in similar or other circumstances.

- **16.13** Severability. The provisions of this Credit Agreement are severable and if any one clause or provision hereof shall be held invalid or unenforceable in whole or in part in any jurisdiction, then such invalidity or unenforceability shall affect only such clause or provision, or part thereof, in such jurisdiction, and shall not in any manner affect such clause or provision in any other jurisdiction, or any other clause or provision of this Credit Agreement in any jurisdiction.
- 16.14 <u>USA Patriot Act Notice</u>. Each Lender that is subject to the Act (as hereinafter defined) and the Administrative Agent (for itself and not on behalf of any Lender) hereby notifies the Borrower that pursuant to the requirements of the USA Patriot Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "<u>Act</u>"), it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Borrower, which information includes the name and address of the Borrower and other information that will allow such Lender or the Administrative Agent, as applicable, to identify the Borrower in accordance with the Act.
- No Advisory or Fiduciary Responsibility. In connection with all aspects of each transaction contemplated hereby (including in connection with any amendment, waiver or other modification hereof or of any other Loan Document), the Borrower acknowledges and agrees, and acknowledges its Affiliates' understanding, that: (i) (A) the arranging and other services regarding this Credit Agreement provided by the Administrative Agent, the Arranger and the Lenders are arm's-length commercial transactions between the Borrower and its respective Affiliates, on the one hand, and the Administrative Agent, the Arranger and the Lenders, on the other hand, (B) the Borrower has consulted its own legal, accounting, regulatory and tax advisors to the extent it has deemed appropriate, and (C) the Borrower is capable of evaluating, and understands and accepts, the terms, risks and conditions of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents; (ii) (A) the Administrative Agent, the Arranger and each Lender each is and has been acting solely as a principal and, except as expressly agreed in writing by the relevant parties, has not been, is not, and will not be acting as an advisor, agent or fiduciary for the Borrower or any of its respective Affiliates, or any other Person and (B) neither the Administrative Agent, the Arranger nor any Lender has any obligation to the Borrower or any of its respective Affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby except those obligations expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents; and (iii) the Administrative Agent, the Arranger and the Lenders and their respective Affiliates may be engaged in a broad range of transactions that involve interests that differ from those of the Borrower and its respective Affiliates, and neither the Administrative Agent, the Arranger nor any Lender has any obligation to disclose any of such interests to the Borrower or any of its respective Affiliates. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Borrower hereby waives and releases any claims that it may have against the Administrative Agent, the Arranger and the Lenders with respect to any breach or alleged breach of agency or fiduciary duty in connection with any aspect of any transaction contemplated hereby.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have duly executed this Credit Agreement as of the date first set forth above.

COACH, INC.

By:

Name: Nancy Walsh

Title: Vice President and Treasurer

Signature Page to Revolving Credit Agreement

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., individually and as Administrative Agent

By:				
	Name:			
	Title:			

Signature Page to Revolving Credit Agreement

HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By:	
$\overline{ m N}$	Name:
T	Title:
Signature Page to Revolving Cr	redit Agreement

THE NORTHERN TRUST COMPANY

By:	
	Name:
•	Title:
Signature Page to Revolving C	Credit Agreement

US BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By:	
Nar	ne:
Title	e:
Signature Page to Revolving Cred	it Agreement

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.

Ву:	
Name: Title:	
nue.	
Signature Page to Revolving Credit Agreement	

77

NATIONAL CITY BANK

By:	
	Name: Title:
,	Title:
78	

FORM OF REVOLVING CREDIT NOTE

Ψ[l					 	

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned COACH, INC., a Maryland corporation (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of [INSERT LENDER], a [INSERT ENTITY] (the "Lender"), at the Administrative Agent's Office (as defined in the Credit Agreement referred to below):

- (a) prior to or on the Revolving Credit Loan Maturity Date the principal amount of [INSERT AMOUNT] DOLLARS (\$_____) or, if less, the aggregate unpaid principal amount of Revolving Credit Loans advanced by the Lender to the Borrower pursuant to the Revolving Credit Agreement dated as of July 26, 2007 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), by and among the Borrower, Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association ("Bank of America"), the other lending institutions listed on Schedule 1 thereto and Bank of America, as administrative agent (the "Administrative Agent") for itself and such other lending institutions, and in the principal amounts outstanding hereunder from time to time at the times provided in the Credit Agreement; and
- (b) interest on the principal balance hereof from time to time outstanding from the Closing Date under the Credit Agreement through and including the maturity date hereof at the times and at the rate provided in the Credit Agreement.

This Note evidences borrowings under and has been issued by the Borrower in accordance with the terms of the Credit Agreement. The Lender and any holder hereof is entitled to the benefits of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and may enforce the agreements of the Borrower contained therein, and any holder hereof may exercise the respective remedies provided for thereby or otherwise available in respect thereof, all in accordance with the respective terms thereof. All capitalized terms used in this Note and not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings herein as in the Credit Agreement.

The Borrower irrevocably authorizes the Lender to make or cause to be made, at or about the time of the Drawdown Date of any Revolving Credit Loan or at the time of receipt of any payment of principal of this Note, an appropriate notation on the grid attached to this Note, or the continuation of such grid, or any other similar record, including computer records, reflecting the making of such Revolving Credit Loan or (as the case may be) the receipt of such payment. The outstanding amount of the Revolving Credit Loans set forth on the grid attached to this Note, or the continuation of such grid, or any other similar record, including computer records, maintained by the Lender with respect to any Revolving Credit Loans shall be <u>prima facie</u> evidence (absent manifest error) of the principal amount thereof owing and unpaid to the Lender, but the failure to record, or any error in so recording, any such amount on any such grid, continuation or other record shall not limit or otherwise affect the obligation of the Borrower hereunder or under the Credit Agreement to make payments of principal of and interest on this Note when due.

The Borrower has the right in certain circumstances and the obligation under certain other circumstances to prepay the whole or part of the principal of this Note on the terms and conditions specified in the Credit Agreement.

If any one or more of the Events of Default shall occur, the entire unpaid principal amount of this Note and all of the unpaid interest accrued thereon may become or be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Credit Agreement.

No delay or omission on the part of the Lender or any holder hereof in exercising any right hereunder shall operate as a waiver of such right or of any other rights of the Lender or such holder, nor shall any delay, omission or waiver on any one occasion be deemed a bar or waiver of the same or any other right on any further occasion.

The Borrower and every endorser and guarantor of this Note or the obligation represented hereby waives presentment, demand, notice, protest and all other demands and notices in connection with the delivery, acceptance, performance, default or enforcement of this Note, and assents to any extension or postponement of the time of payment or any other indulgence, to any substitution, exchange or release of cash collateral for Letters of Credit described in Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement and to the addition or release of any other party or person primarily or secondarily liable.

THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS OF THE BORROWER HEREUNDER SHALL FOR ALL PURPOSES BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK (EXCLUDING THE LAWS APPLICABLE TO CONFLICTS OR CHOICE OF LAW OTHER THAN GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW §5-1401 AND §5-1402). THE BORROWER AGREES THAT ANY SUIT FOR THE ENFORCEMENT OF THIS NOTE MAY BE BROUGHT IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK OR ANY FEDERAL COURT SITTING THEREIN AND THE CONSENT TO THE NONEXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF SUCH COURT AND THE SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH SUIT BEING MADE UPON THE BORROWER BY MAIL AT THE ADDRESS SPECIFIED IN SECTION 16.6 OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT. THE BORROWER HEREBY WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH SUIT OR ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH SUIT IS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT.

This Note shall be deemed to take effect under the laws of the State of New York.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF , the undersigned has caused this Revolving Credit Note to be signed in its corporate name by its duly authorized officer as of the day and year first above written.		
Co	OACH, INC.	
Ву	Name: Title:	

Amount Principal Paid Principal Notation
Date of Loan or Prepaid Unpaid Made By:

FORM OF

LOAN REQUEST

COACH, INC. 516 West 34th Street New York, NY 10001

Dated: as of	 ,	

Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent 2001 Clayton RD Concord, CA 94520

Attention: Marti J. Egner

Re: Revolving Credit Loan Request Under

Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of July 26, 2007

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is hereby made to that certain Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of July 26, 2007 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), by and among **COACH, INC.** (the "Borrower"), **BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.**, and the other lending institutions listed on <u>Schedule 1</u> thereto (collectively, the "Lenders"), and **BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.**, as administrative agent, for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"). Capitalized terms which are used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the same meanings assigned to such terms in the Credit Agreement.

Pursuant to Section 2.6.1 of the Credit Agreement, we hereby request a Revolving Credit Loan as follows:

Principal Amount	\$
Proposed Drawdown Date	
Loan Type	
Interest Period (if a Eurodollar Rate Loan)	

We understand that this request is irrevocable and binding on us and obligates us to accept the requested Revolving Credit Loan on such date.

We hereby certify (a) that we will use the proceeds of the requested Revolving Credit Loan in accordance with the provisions of the Credit Agreement, (b) that each of the representations and warranties contained in the Credit Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents delivered pursuant to or in connection with the Credit Agreement was true as of the date as of which they were made and each of the representations and warranties contained in the Credit Agreement are true at and as of the date hereof, with the same effect as if made at and as of the date hereof except, in each case, (i) to the extent of changes resulting from transactions contemplated or permitted by the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (ii) to the extent of changes that singly or in the aggregate have not or are not reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (iii) to the extent that such representations and warranties relate expressly to an earlier date, and (c) that no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

•		0
		Very truly yours,
		COACH, INC.
		Ву:
		Name:
		Title:

FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

_____, 200_

Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent 335 Madison Avenue
Mail Code: NY1-503-04-03
New York, NY, 10017

New York, NY 10017 Attention: Steven Gazzillo

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is hereby made to that certain Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of July 26, 2007 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), by and among **COACH, INC.** (the "Borrower"), **BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.**, and the other lending institutions listed on <u>Schedule 1</u> thereto (collectively, the "Lenders"), and **BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.**, as administrative agent, for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"). Capitalized terms which are used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the same meanings assigned to such terms in the Credit Agreement.

Pursuant to Section 8.3 (c) of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned [Chief Financial Officer/ Treasurer] of the Borrower hereby certifies to you as follows: (a) the information furnished in the calculations attached hereto was true and correct as of the last day of the fiscal quarter ended ________, 200____; (b) as of the date of this certificate, there exists no Default or Event of Default or condition which would, with either or both the giving of notice or the lapse of time, result in a Default or an Event of Default; and (c) the financial statements delivered herewith were prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned officer has duly executed this Compliance Certificate as of the date first written above.

WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned officer has duly executed this Compilance Certificate as of the date first written above.		
	COACH, INC.	
	Ву:	
	Name:	
	Title:	

COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

COACH, INC.

As of	

1.	Section 10.	<u> 10.1</u> – <u>Fixed Charge Ratio</u>			
	(a)	Consolidated EBITDAR for the Reference Period ending as of such date equals:			
		(i)	Consolidate	ed EBIT equal to:	
			(A) (B) (C) (D)	Consolidated Net Income <u>plus</u> consolidated income taxes <u>plus</u> Consolidated Total Interest Expense Consolidated EBIT (sum of (A), (B) and (C))	\$ \$ \$
		(ii)	Consolidate	ed EBITDA equal to:	
			(A) (B) (C) (D)	Consolidated EBIT (from line 1(a)(i)(D)) <u>plus</u> consolidated depreciation <u>plus</u> consolidated amortization Consolidated EBITDA (sum of (A), (B) and (C))	\$ \$ \$
		(iii)	Consolidate	ed EBITDAR equal to:	
			(A) (B) (C)	Consolidated EBITDA (from line 1(a)(ii)(D)) plus Rental Expense Consolidated EBITDAR (sum of (A) and (B))	\$ \$ \$
	(b)	Capital Exp	penditures		\$
	(c)	Consolidated EBITDAR minus Capital Expenditures equals ((a)(iii)(C) minus (b)) Consolidated Total Interest Expense plus Rental Expense (sum of line 1(a)(i)(C) and line 1(a)(iii)(B)) \$ \$		\$	
	(d)			\$	
	(e)	ratio of line	e 1(c) to line	1(d) equals:	
	(f)	ratio set for	rth on line (e)	not to be less than: 2.50:1.00	

__ yes/no

Compliance

FORM OF

ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

This Assignment and Acceptance (the "Assignment and Acceptance") is dated as of the Effective Date set forth below and is entered into by and between [Insert name of Assignor] (the "Assignor") and [Insert name of Assignee] (the "Assignee"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement identified below (as amended, the "Credit Agreement"), receipt of a copy of which is hereby acknowledged by the Assignee. The Standard Terms and Conditions set forth in Annex 1 attached hereto are hereby agreed to and incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Assignment and Acceptance as if set forth herein in full.

For an agreed consideration, the Assignor hereby irrevocably sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby irrevocably purchases and assumes from the Assignor, subject to and in accordance with the Standard Terms and Conditions and the Credit Agreement, as of the Effective Date inserted by the Administrative Agent as contemplated below (a) all of the Assignor's rights and obligations in its capacity as a Lender under the Credit Agreement and any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto to the extent related to the amount and percentage interest identified below of all of such outstanding rights and obligations of the Assignor under the respective facilities identified below (including without limitation any letters of credit, guarantees, and swingline loans included in such facilities) and (b) to the extent permitted to be assigned under applicable law, all claims, suits, causes of action and any other right of the Assignor (in its capacity as a Lender) against any Person, whether known or unknown, arising under or in connection with the Credit Agreement, any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto or the loan transactions governed thereby or in any way based on or related to any of the foregoing, including, but not limited to, contract claims, tort claims, malpractice claims, statutory claims and all other claims at law or in equity related to the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clause (a) above (the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clauses (a) and (b) above being referred to herein collectively as, the "Assigned Interest"). Such sale and assignment is without recourse to the Assignor and, except as expressly provided in this Assignment and Acceptance, without representation or warranty by the Assignor.

1.	Assignor:	
2.	Assignee:	
		[and is an Affiliate/Approved Fund of [identify Lender] ¹]
	¹ Select as applicable.	

3.	Borrower:	Coach, Inc.			
4.	Administrative Agent:	Bank of America, N	Bank of America, N.A.,		
		as the Administrativ	e Agent for the Lenders under the C	credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents	
5.	Credit Agreement:		lit Agreement dated as of July 26, 2 .A., as Administrative Agent	2007, among Coach, Inc., the Lenders parties thereto, and	
6.	Assigned Interest:				
	Aggregate Amount of Commitment for all Lenders	Aı	mount of Commitment Assigned	Percentage Assigned of Commitment	
\$ \$		\$		%	
\$ \$		\$ \$		% %	
Ф		3		%0	
[7.	Trade Date:]2			
	rive Date:, 20 DRDATION OF TRANSFER IN T			AND WHICH SHALL BE THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF	
The te	erms set forth in this Assignment a	nd Acceptance are hereb	y agreed to:		
			<u>ASSIGNOR</u> [NAME OF ASSIGN	NOR]	
			B ₁₇ .		
			By: Title:		
			ASSIGNEE		
	² To be completed if the Assign	or and the Assignee inte	nd that the minimum assignment an	nount is to be determined as of the Trade Date.	

By: Title:

Consented to and Accepted:

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as
Administrative Agent

[NAME OF ASSIGNEE]

By: Title:

[Consented to:]³

COACH, INC.

By: Title:

 $[\]frac{3}{2}$ Not required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

The Revolving Credit Agreement dated as of July 26, 2007 among Coach, Inc., the Lenders parties thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR

ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

- Representations and Warranties.
- Assignor. The Assignor (a) represents and warrants that (i) it is the legal and beneficial owner of the Assigned Interest, (ii) the Assigned Interest is free and clear of any lien, encumbrance or other adverse claim and (iii) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Acceptance and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; and (b) assumes no responsibility with respect to (i) any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Loan Documents or any collateral thereunder, (iii) the financial condition of the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person obligated in respect of any Loan Document or (iv) the performance or observance by the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person of any of their respective obligations under any Loan Document.
- 1.2. Assignee. The Assignee (a) represents and warrants that (i) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Acceptance and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and to become a Lender under the Credit Agreement, (ii) it meets all requirements of an Eligible Assignee under the Credit Agreement (subject to receipt of such consents as may be required under the Credit Agreement), (iii) from and after the Effective Date, it shall be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement as a Lender thereunder and, to the extent of the Assigned Interest, shall have the obligations of a Lender thereunder, and(iv) it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to §§7.4 and 8.3 thereof, as applicable, and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment and Acceptance and to purchase the Assigned Interest on the basis of which it has made such analysis and decision independently and without reliance on the Administrative Agent or any other Lender,; and (b) agrees that (i) it will, independently and without reliance on the Administrative Agent, the Assignor or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Documents, and (ii) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender.

2. <u>Payments</u> . From and after the Effective Date, the Administrative Agent shall make all payments in respect of	9	
(including payments of principal, interest, fees and other amounts) to the Assignee whether such amounts have accrued prior to, on or a	ifter the Effective Date.	
The Assignor and the Assignee shall make all appropriate adjustments in payments by the Administrative Agent for periods prior to the Effective Date or with		
respect to the making of this assignment directly between themselves.		

3. <u>General Provisions</u> . This Assignment and Acceptance shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and	their
respective successors and assigns. This Assignment and Acceptance may be executed in any number of counterparts, which together shall constitute	one
instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Assignment and Acceptance by telecopy shall be effective as delivery	of a
manually executed counterpart of this Assignment and Acceptance. This Assignment and Acceptance shall be governed by, and construed in accordance was	with,
the laws of the State of New York (excluding the laws applicable to conflicts or choice of law other than General Obligations Law §5-1401 and §5-1402).	

FORM OF

GUARANTY

GUARANTY (this "Guaranty"), dated as of [], is made	e by the Guarantors identified as such on the signature pages herof (each
individually, a "Guarantor" and collectively, the "Guarantors") in favor of (i) I	Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent (hereinafter, in such capacity,
the "Administrative Agent") for itself and the other lending institutions (her	reinafter, collectively, the "Lenders") which are or may become parties to a
Revolving Credit Agreement dated as of July 26, 2007 (as amended and in effe	ct from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Coach, Inc., a Maryland
corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders and the Administrative Agent and (ii) each of the Lenders.

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Guarantors are members of a group of related corporations, the success of any one of which is dependent in part on the success of the other members of such group;

WHEREAS, each Guarantor expects to receive substantial direct and indirect benefits from the extensions of credit to the Borrower by the Lenders pursuant to the Credit Agreement (which benefits are hereby acknowledged);

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the Lenders' making any loans or otherwise extending credit to the Borrower under the Credit Agreement that each Guarantor execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, a guaranty substantially in the form hereof; and

WHEREAS, each Guarantor wishes to guaranty the Borrower's obligations to the Lenders and the Administrative Agent under or in respect of the Credit Agreement as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, the Guarantor hereby agrees with the Lenders and the Administrative Agent as follows:

- 1. <u>Definitions</u>. The term "Obligations" and all other capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the respective meanings provided therefor in the Credit Agreement.
- 2. Guaranty of Payment and Performance. Each Guarantor hereby jointly and severally unconditionally guarantees to the Lenders and the Administrative Agent the full and punctual payment when due (whether at stated maturity, by required pre-payment, by acceleration or otherwise), as well as the performance, of all of the Obligations including all such which would become due but for the operation of the automatic stay pursuant to §362(a) of the Federal Bankruptcy Code and the operation of §\$502(b) and 506(b) of the Federal Bankruptcy Code. This Guaranty is an absolute, unconditional and continuing guaranty of the full and punctual payment and performance of all of the Obligations and not of their collectibility only and is in no way conditioned upon any requirement that the Administrative Agent or any Lender first attempt to collect any of the Obligations from the Borrower or resort to any cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement or other means of obtaining payment. Should the Borrower default in the payment or performance of any of the Obligations, the obligations of each Guarantor hereunder with respect to such Obligations in default shall, upon demand by the Administrative Agent, become immediately due and payable to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, without demand or notice of any nature, all of which are expressly waived by each Guarantor. Payments by any Guarantor hereunder may be required by the Administrative Agent on any number of occasions. All payments by any Guarantor hereunder shall be made to the Administrative Agent, in the manner and at the place of payment specified therefor in the Credit Agreement, for the account of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent.
- **3. Guarantors' Agreement to Pay Enforcement Costs, etc.** Each Guarantor further agrees, as a principal obligor and not as a guarantor only, to pay to the Administrative Agent, on demand, all costs and expenses (including court costs and legal expenses) incurred or expended by the Administrative Agent or any Lender in connection with the Obligations, this Guaranty and the enforcement thereof, together with interest on amounts recoverable under this §3 from the time when such amounts become due until payment, whether before or after judgment, at the rate of interest for overdue principal set forth in the Credit Agreement, provided that if such interest exceeds the maximum amount permitted to be paid under applicable law, then such interest shall be reduced to such maximum permitted amount.

4. Waivers by Guarantors; Lender's Freedom to Act. Each Guarantor agrees that the Obligations will be paid and performed strictly in accordance with their respective terms, regardless of any law, regulation or order now or hereafter in effect in any jurisdiction affecting any of such terms or the rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender with respect thereto. Each Guarantor waives promptness, diligences, presentment, demand, protest, notice of acceptance, notice of any Obligations incurred and all other notices of any kind, all defenses which may be available by virtue of any valuation, stay, moratorium law or other similar law now or hereafter in effect, any right to require the marshalling of assets of the Borrower or any other entity or other person primarily or secondarily liable with respect to any of the Obligations, and all suretyship defenses generally. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Guarantor agrees to the provisions of any instrument evidencing, securing (with respect to cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement) or otherwise executed in connection with any Obligation and agrees that the obligations of each Guarantor hereunder shall not be released or discharged (except as otherwise provided herein), in whole or in part, or otherwise affected by (i) the failure of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to assert any claim or demand or to enforce any right or remedy against the Borrower or any other entity or other person primarily or secondarily liable with respect to any of the Obligations; (ii) any extensions, compromise, refinancing, consolidation or renewals of any Obligation; (iii) any change in the time, place or manner of payment of any of the Obligations or any rescissions, waivers, compromise, refinancing, consolidation or other amendments or modifications of any of the terms or provisions of the Credit Agreement, the Notes, the other Loan Documents or any other agreement evidencing, securing (with respect to cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement) or otherwise executed in connection with any of the Obligations, (iv) the addition, substitution or release of any entity or other person primarily or secondarily liable for any Obligation; (v) the adequacy of any rights which the Administrative Agent or any Lender may have against any cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement or other means of obtaining repayment of any of the Obligations; (vi) the impairment of any cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement, including without limitation the failure to preserve any rights which the Administrative Agent or any Lender might have in such cash collateral or the substitution, exchange, surrender, release, loss or destruction of any such cash collateral; or (vii) any other act or omission which might in any manner or to any extent vary the risk of any Guarantor or otherwise operate as a release or discharge of such Guarantor, all of which may be done without notice to such Guarantor. To the fullest extent permitted by law, each Guarantor hereby expressly waives any and all rights or defenses arising by reason of (A) any "one action" or "anti-deficiency" law which would otherwise prevent the Administrative Agent or any Lender from bringing any action, including any claim for a deficiency, or exercising any other right or remedy (including any right of set-off), against such Guarantor before or after the Administrative Agent's or such Lender's commencement or completion of any foreclosure action, whether judicially, by exercise of power of sale or otherwise, or (B) any other law which in any other way would otherwise require any election of remedies by the Administrative Agent or any Lender.

5. <u>Unenforceability of Obligations Against Borrower</u>. If for any reason the Borrower has no legal existence or is under no legal obligation to discharge any of the Obligations, or if any of the Obligations have become irrecoverable from the Borrower by reason of the Borrower's insolvency, bankruptcy or reorganization or by other operation of law or for any other reason, this Guaranty shall nevertheless be binding on each Guarantor to the same extent as if such Guarantor at all times had been the principal obligor on all such Obligations. In the event that acceleration of the time for payment of any of the Obligations is stayed upon the insolvency, bankruptcy or reorganization of the Borrower, or for any other reason, all such amounts otherwise subject to acceleration under the terms of the Credit Agreement, the Notes, the other Loan Documents or any other agreement evidencing, securing (with respect to cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement) or otherwise executed in connection with any Obligation shall be immediately due and payable by the Guarantors.

6. Subrogation; Subordination.

6.1. Waiver of Rights Against Borrower. Until the final payment and performance in full of all of the Obligations, (a) each Guarantor shall not exercise and hereby waives any rights against the Borrower arising as a result of payment by such Guarantor hereunder, by way of subrogation, reimbursement, restitution, contribution or otherwise, and will not prove any claim in competition with the Administrative Agent or any Lender in respect of any payment hereunder in any bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization case or proceedings of any nature, (b) each Guarantor will not claim any setoff, recoupment or counterclaim against the Borrower in respect of any liability of such Guarantor to the Borrower, and (c) each Guarantor waives any benefit of and any right to participate in any cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement which may be held by the Administrative Agent or any Lender.

- 6.2. <u>Subordination</u>. The payment of any amounts due with respect to any indebtedness of the Borrower for money borrowed or credit received now or hereafter owed to any Guarantor is hereby subordinated to the prior payment in full of all of the Obligations. Each Guarantor agrees that, after the occurrence of any default in the payment or performance of any of the Obligations, such Guarantor will not demand, sue for or otherwise attempt to collect any such indebtedness of the Borrower to such Guarantor until all of the Obligations shall have been paid in full. If, notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, any Guarantor shall collect, enforce or receive any amounts in respect of such indebtedness while any Obligations are still outstanding, such amounts shall be collected, enforced and received by such Guarantor as trustee for the Lenders and the Administrative Agent and be paid over to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, on account of the Obligations without affecting in any manner the liability of such Guarantor under the other provisions of this Guaranty.
- **6.3. Provisions Supplemental.** The provisions of this §6 shall be supplemental to and not in derogation of any rights and remedies of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent under any separate subordination agreement which the Administrative Agent may at any time and from time to time enter into with any Guarantor for the benefit of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent.
- 7. <u>Conditions Precedent.</u> Concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Guaranty, each Guarantor shall deliver to the Administrative Agent all such evidence of corporate or other entity authorization of this Guaranty, certified copies of organizational documents, incumbency certificates, good standing certificates, legal opinions with respect to this Guaranty (including local counsel opinions where applicable) and other documentation as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request in connection with the authorization, execution, delivery and performance of this Guaranty, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent. Each Guarantor agrees to deliver to the Administrative Agent fully executed copies of this Guaranty in sufficient quantities to deliver one (1) fully executed original of each such document to each Lender and the Administrative Agent.
- 8. Setoff. Regardless of the adequacy of any cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement or other means of obtaining payment of any of the Obligations, each of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders is hereby authorized at any time and from time to time, without notice to each Guarantor (any such notice being expressly waived by such Guarantor) and to the fullest extent permitted by law, to set off and apply such deposits and other sums against the obligations of such Guarantor under this Guaranty, whether or not the Administrative Agent or such Lender shall have made any demand under this Guaranty and although such obligations may be contingent or unmatured.

- **9. Further Assurances.** Each Guarantor agrees that it will from time to time, at the request of the Administrative Agent, do all such things and execute all such documents as the Administrative Agent may consider necessary or desirable to give full effect to this Guaranty and to preserve the rights and powers of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent hereunder. Each Guarantor acknowledges and confirms that such Guarantor itself has established its own adequate means of obtaining from the Borrower on a continuing basis all information desired by such Guarantor concerning the financial condition of the Borrower and that such Guarantor will look to the Borrower and not to the Administrative Agent or any Lender in order for such Guarantor to keep adequately informed of changes in the Borrower's financial condition.
- 10. Termination; Reinstatement. This Guaranty shall remain in full force and effect until the Administrative Agent is given written notice of each Guarantor's intention to discontinue this Guaranty, notwithstanding any intermediate or temporary payment or settlement of the whole or any part of the Obligations. No such notice shall be effective unless received and acknowledged by an officer of the Administrative Agent at the address of the Administrative Agent for notices set forth in Section 16.6 of the Credit Agreement. No such notice shall affect any rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender hereunder, including without limitation the rights set forth in §§4 and 6, with respect to any Obligations incurred or accrued pursuant to any contract or commitment in existence prior to such receipt. This Guaranty shall continue to be effective or be reinstated, notwithstanding any such notice, if at any time any payment made or value received with respect to any Obligation is rescinded or must otherwise be returned by the Administrative Agent or any Lender upon the insolvency, bankruptcy or reorganization of the Borrower, or otherwise, all as though such payment had not been made or value received.

- 11. Successors and Assigns. This Guaranty shall be binding upon each Guarantor, its successors and assigns, and shall inure to the benefit of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders and their respective successors, transferees and assigns. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing sentence, each Lender may assign or otherwise transfer the Credit Agreement, the Notes, the other Loan Documents or any other agreement or note held by it evidencing, securing (with respect to cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement) or otherwise executed in connection with the Obligations, or sell participations in any interest therein, to any other entity or other person, and such other entity or other person shall thereupon become vested, to the extent set forth in the agreement evidencing such assignment, transfer or participation, with all the rights in respect thereof granted to such Lender herein, all in accordance with Section 15 of the Credit Agreement. No Guarantor may assign any of its obligations hereunder.
- 12. <u>Amendments and Waivers</u>. No amendment or waiver of any provision of this Guaranty nor consent to any departure by any Guarantor therefrom shall be effective unless the same shall be in writing and signed by the Administrative Agent with the written consent of the Required Lenders. No failure on the part of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right.
- 13. Notices. All notices and other communications called for hereunder shall be made in writing and, unless otherwise specifically provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly made or given when delivered by hand or mailed first class, postage prepaid, or, in the case of telegraphic or telexed notice, when transmitted, answer back received, addressed as follows: if to any Guarantor, at the address set forth beneath its signature hereto, and if to the Administrative Agent, at the address for notices to the Administrative Agent set forth in Section 16.6 of the Credit Agreement, or at such address as either party may designate in writing to the other.

14. <u>Governing Law; Consent to Jurisdiction</u>. THIS GUARANTY IS A CONTRACT UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK AND SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK (EXCLUDING THE LAWS APPLICABLE TO CONFLICTS OR CHOICE OF LAW OTHER THAN GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW §5-1401 AND §5-1402). Each Guarantor agrees that any suit for the enforcement of this Guaranty may be brought in the courts of the State of New York or any federal court sitting therein and consents to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of such court and to service of process in any such suit being made upon such Guarantor by mail at the address specified by reference in §12. Each Guarantor hereby waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such suit or any such court or that such suit was brought in an inconvenient court.

15. Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY WAIVES ITS RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL WITH RESPECT TO ANY ACTION OR CLAIM ARISING OUT OF ANY DISPUTE IN CONNECTION WITH THIS GUARANTY, ANY RIGHTS OR OBLIGATIONS HEREUNDER OR THE PERFORMANCE OF ANY OF SUCH RIGHTS OR OBLIGATIONS. Except as prohibited by law, each party hereto hereby waives any right which it may have to claim or recover in any litigation referred to in the preceding sentence any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages or any damages other than, or in addition to, actual damages. Each Guarantor (i) certifies that neither the Administrative Agent or any Lender nor any representative, agent or attorney of the Administrative Agent or any Lender has represented, expressly or otherwise, that the Administrative Agent or any Lender would not, in the event of litigation, seek to enforce the foregoing waivers and (ii) acknowledges that, in entering into the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which the Administrative Agent or any Lender is a party, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders are relying upon, among other things, the waivers and certifications contained in this §14.

16. <u>Miscellaneous</u>. This Guaranty constitutes the entire agreement of each Guarantor with respect to the matters set forth herein. The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any remedies provided by law or any other agreement, and this Guaranty shall be in addition to any other guaranty of any of the Obligations or cash collateral for Reimbursement Obligations as contemplated by Section 4.1.7 of the Credit Agreement. The invalidity or unenforceability of any one or more sections of this Guaranty shall not affect the validity or enforceability of its remaining provisions. Captions are for the ease of reference only and shall not affect the meaning of the relevant provisions. The meanings of all defined terms used in this Guaranty shall be equally applicable to the singular and plural forms of the terms defined.

17. <u>Contribution</u>. To the extent any Guarantor makes a payment hereunder in excess of the aggregate amount of the benefit received by such Guarantor in respect of the extensions of credit under the Credit Agreement (the "<u>Benefit Amount</u>"), then such Guarantor, after the payment in full, in cash, of all of the Obligations, shall be entitled to recover from each other guarantor of the Obligations such excess payment, <u>pro rata</u>, in accordance with the ratio of the Benefit Amount received by each such other guarantor to the total Benefit Amount received by all guarantors of the Obligations, and the right to such recovery shall be deemed to be an asset and property of such Guarantor so funding; <u>provided</u>, that all such rights to recovery shall be subordinated and junior in right of payment to the final and undefeasible payment in full in cash of all of the Obligations.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each Guarantor has caused this Guaranty to be executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

[NAME OF GUARANTOR]

By: Name:
Title:
Address:
Telex:

SUBSIDIARY LETTER OF CREDIT REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT

This Subsidiary Letter of Credit Reimbursement Agreement (this "Reimbursement Agreement") dated as of, 20 is amo	ng Coach, Inc.
(the "Borrower"), [] (the "L/C Subsidiaries") and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "Administrati	<u>ve Agent</u> ") for
the Lenders (as defined below).	

WHEREAS, Coach, Inc. is a Borrower under that certain Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of July 26, 2007 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>") among the Borrower, the financial institutions party thereto (the "<u>Lenders</u>") and the Administrative Agent; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested that the Lenders issue Letters of Credit on behalf of the L/C Subsidiaries pursuant to Section 4 of the Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, the issuance of Letters of Credit by the Lenders on behalf of the L/C Subsidiaries are conditioned on, among other things, the execution and delivery by the Borrower, the L/C Subsidiaries and the Administrative Agent of this agreement; and

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

- 1. Capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the same meanings as in the Credit Agreement.
- 2. Any Letters of Credit issued by the Issuing Lender for the account of a L/C Subsidiary (herein a "<u>Subsidiary L/C</u>") shall be "Letters of Credit" under the Credit Agreement and shall be governed by Section 4 of the Credit Agreement, and the Reimbursement Obligations with respect to Subsidiary L/Cs shall be "Reimbursement Obligations" under the Credit Agreement.
- 3. The Borrower and the applicable L/C Subsidiary shall be jointly and severally liable for the Reimbursement Obligations with respect to any Subsidiary L/C issued by an Issuing Lender for the account of such L/C Subsidiary, and with respect to fees and expenses related thereto as set forth in Section 4 of the Credit Agreement.
- 4. To induce the Issuing Lender to issue Subsidiary L/Cs, each L/C Subsidiary hereby warrants and represents as follows:
 - a. Such L/C Subsidiary is a corporation or other legal entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation and is authorized to do business in the jurisdictions in which its ownership of property or conduct of business legally requires such authorization.

- b. The execution, delivery and performance by each L/C Subsidiary of this Reimbursement Agreement:
 - (i) has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other applicable actions;
 - (ii) does not and will not require any registration with, consent or approval of, notice to, or any action by, any person or entity; and
 - (iii) will not result in a breach of any of the terms or conditions of or constitute a default (with due notice or lapse of time or both) or result in the occurrence of an event for which any holder of indebtedness of the L/C Subsidiary may declare the same due and payable under any indenture, agreement, order, judgment or instrument to which the L/C Subsidiary is a party or by which the L/C Subsidiary may be bound or under the organizational documents of such L/C Subsidiary.
- 5 On the failure of the Borrower or the applicable L/C Subsidiary to perform its obligations with respect to any Subsidiary L/Cs, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled, among other remedies available at law or in equity, to specifically enforce this Reimbursement Agreement.
- The Borrower and each L/C Subsidiary agrees to pay any and all reasonable costs or expenses of Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lenders including, without limitation, their attorney's fees, incurred in connection with this Agreement, the Subsidiary L/Cs issued by such Issuing Lender for the account of such L/C Subsidiary and the enforcement of Administrative Agent or Issuing Lender's rights hereunder. The Borrower and each L/C Subsidiary hereby agree to indemnify the Administrative Agent and any Issuing Lender with respect to the Subsidiary L/Cs issued by such Issuing Lender for the account of such L/C Subsidiary, on the terms and to the extent set forth in the Credit Agreement.
- This Reimbursement Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York (excluding the law applicable to conflicts or choice of law other than General Obligations Law §5-1401 and §5-1402). Each party hereto agrees that any suit for the enforcement of this Reimbursement Agreement may be brought in the courts of the State of New York or any federal court sitting therein and consents to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of such court and service of process in any such suit being made upon the Borrower by mail at the address specified above. Each party hereto hereby waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such suit or any such court or that such suit is brought in an inconvenient court.
- 8 If there is any conflict between this Reimbursement Agreement and the terms of the Credit Agreement, the terms of the Credit Agreement shall prevail.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

Executed as of the date first above written.	
	COACH, INC.
	By: Name:
	Title:
	[L/C SUBSIDIARY]
	By:
	Name: Title:
	BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent and Issuing Lender
	Ву:
	Name: Title:

Schedule 1

Domestic and Eurodollar Lending

Office	C	ommitment	Commitment Percentage
Bank of America, N.A.	\$	30,000,000	30.00%
NY1-503-05-11			
335 Madison Avenue			
New York, NY 10017 Attn: Tom Kane			
Aun. 10m Ruic			
HSBC Bank USA, National Association	\$	20,000,000	20.00%
452 Fifth Avenue, Tower 4			
New York, NY 10018			
Attn: Richard van der Meer, Vice President			
The Northern Trust Company	\$	15,000,000	15.00%
50 South La Salle Street	Ψ	13,000,000	13.0070
Chicago, IL 60675			
Attn: Ashish Bhagwat, Vice President			
U.S. Bank, National Association	\$	10,000,000	10.00%
One U.S. Bank Plaza 12th Floor			
St. Louis, MO 63101			
Attn: Greg Dryden, Vice President			
JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$	15,000,000	15.00%
277 Park Avenue, Floor 14			
New York, NY 10172			
Attn: James A. Knight, Vice President			
National City Bank	\$	10,000,000	10.00%
155 East Broad Street			
Columbus, OH 43215			
Attn: Brian T. Strayton, Senior Vice President			
TOTAL	ф	100 000 000	
TOTAL	\$	100,000,000	100%

COACH, INC. \$100MM SENIOR UNSECURED REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY SCHEDULE 4.1.1: EXISTING LETTERS OF CREDIT 7/26/2007

Refer to Schedule 9.1

Coach, Inc. \$100M Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 7.3: Title to Properties 07/26/07

None

Coach, Inc. \$100M Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 7.7(b): Litigation 7/26/07

NONE

Coach, Inc. \$100M Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 7.16: Environmental Compliance 7/26/07

NONE

Coach, Inc. \$100M Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 7.17(a): Subsidiaries 07/26/07

Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries of Coach, Inc.
Coach Services, Inc. (Maryland)
Coach Leatherware International, Inc. (Delaware)
Coach Stores Puerto Rico, Inc. (Delaware)
Coach Japan Holdings, Inc. (Delaware)
Coach Japan Investments, Inc. (Delaware)
504-514 West 34th Street Corp. (Maryland)
Coach Europe Services S.r.l. (Italy)
Coach Stores Canada Inc. (Canada)
Coach International Holdings, Inc. (Cayman Islands)
Coach International Limited (Hong Kong)
Coach Manufacturing Limited (Hong Kong)

Coach Japan, Inc. (Japan)

Coach, Inc. \$100M Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 7.17(b): Subsidiaries 07/26/07

Significant Subsidiaries of Coach, Inc.

Coach Services, Inc. (Maryland)

Coach Japan Holdings, Inc. (Delaware)

Coach, Inc. \$100MM Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 9.1: Indebtedness 7/26/2007

Indebtedness in respect of that certain Development Agreement between the City of Jacksonville and Coach, Inc. (as successor by merger to Coach Services, Inc.). dated as of October 10,1994, in an aggregate principal amount outstanding as of the Closing Date of not greater than \$3,100,000.

Other indebtedness is in the form of Letters of Credit listed below:

Bank of America Standby Letters of Credit (Issued under existing \$100MM Credit Facility)

Beneficiary	Expiration Date	Amount
CADA LEE CORRORATION	40/45/05	42.226.205
SARA LEE CORPORATION	10/15/07	13,236,205
	Total Standby I /	C's \$ 13 236 205
	Beneficiary SARA LEE CORPORATION	

Coach, Inc. \$100MM Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility Schedule 9.2: Existing Liens 7/26/2007

$Miscellaneous\ liens\ for\ copy\ machines,\ computers,\ office\ equipment\ and\ other\ miscellaneous\ equipment.$	

Coach, Inc \$100MM Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit facility Schedule 9.3: Existing Investments 7/26/2007

Coach, Inc. Investments

Goldman Sachs- Money Market Funds (AAA Rated)

	(
Issuer		Maturity Date	Amount
Putnam Prime Money Market Fund-2134		07/27/2007	144,545,712.00
	Total Goldman Sachs – Mo	oney Market Funds	144,545,712
The Reserve Funds-Money Market Funds	(AAA Rated)		
Issuer		Maturity Date	Amount
The Reserve Funds Primary Class 12		07/27/2007	184,916,247
	Total The Reserve Funds – Mo	oney Market Funds	184,916,247
Lehman Brothers-Commercial Paper Holdings	(AAA Rated)		
Issuer		Maturity Date	Amount
ABN Amro		08/13/2007	24,930,663.00
ING Group		08/20/2007	24,905,208.00
Societe Generale NA		08/22/2007	24,898,111.00
UBS Finacial Services, Inc.		08/24/2007	24,890,417.00
BNP Paribas US		08/29/2007	24,872,517.00
	Total Lehman Brothers – Commerc	ial Paper Holdings	124,496,916

Lehman Brothers- Auction Rate Holdings (AAA Rated)

Issuer	Maturity Date	Amount
Vanguard Funding A7	08/01/2007	12,500,000
Chelan, WA FGIC	08/02/2007	10,000,000
Southern California Edison FGIC	08/02/2007	13,000,000
Preferred Income Fund	08/02/2007	17,000,000
Tortoise Energy Fund	08/08/2007	11,650,000
Southern California Edison FGIC	08/09/2007	11,860,000
Kayne Anderson Energy	08/13/2007	10,275,000
Bon Secours Health System MBIA	08/14/2007	3,050,000
New America High Income Fund	08/14/2007	4,950,000
Solano California MBIA	08/16/2007	11,200,000
Washington, DC MBIA	08/16/2007	4,250,000
Preferred Income Fund	08/17/2007	5,000,000
Vanguard Funding A7	08/22/2007	12,500,000
George Washington University MBIA	08/23/2007	12,800,000
Houston, TX AMBAC	08/02/2007	25,000,000

Total Lehman Brothers - Auction Rate Holdings 165,035,000

Bank of America, NA- Auction Rate Holdings (AAA Rated)

Issuer	Maturity Date	Amount
New Mexico Education Assistance Funding	07/27/2007	2,800,000
SLM Student Loan Trust	07/31/2007	11,600,000
Illinois Student Assistance Commission	08/09/2007	13,800,000
NELNET Education Loan Funding	08/09/2007	16,400,000
NC State Education Assistance Authority	08/09/2007	15,000,000
Collegiate Funding Trust	08/14/2007	11,900,000
Oklahoma Student Loan Auth 2001	08/14/2007	4,300,000
Brazos Higher Education Authority	08/15/2007	15,000,000
Educational Funding of the South	08/15/2007	1,300,000
Illinois Student Assistance Commission	08/16/2007	6,300,000

Schedule 9.3: Existing Investments 7/26/2007

Panhandle Plains Higher Education Authority	08/16/2007	18,700,000
Brazos Higher Education Authority	08/17/2007	10,000,000
Cohen and Steers Premium Income Fund	08/17/2007	4,525,000
Collegiate Funding Trust	08/17/2007	13,100,000
NELNET Education Loan Funding	08/17/2007	8,600,000
SLM Student Loan Trust	08/23/2007	13,400,000
NC State Education Assistance Authority	08/23/2007	10,000,000
Panhandle Plains Higher Education Authority	08/23/2007	4,900,000

Total Bank of America, NA – Auction Rate Holdings 181,625,000

USB Financial Services, Inc. – Auction Rate Holdings (AAA Rated)

Issuer	Maturity Date	Amount
Pennsylvania Higher Education Assistance Authority	07/30/2007	15,000,000
City of Cleveland, OH Airport Series AMBAC	07/31/2007	13,925,000
Pennsylvania Higher Education Assistance Authority	08/06/2007	10,000,000
Utah State Board of Regents	08/07/2007	4,250,000
Access Group, Inc. Student Loan Funding	08/09/2007	8,500,000
State of Wisconsin	08/10/2007	8,800,000
The City of New York FGIC	08/10/2007	1,600,000
State of Wisconsin	08/16/2007	16,200,000
The City of New York FGIC	08/17/2007	10,675,000
Kentucky Higher Education Student Loan	08/21/2007	15,700,000
Utah State Board of Regents	08/21/2007	12,250,000
Access Group, Inc. Student Loan Funding	08/22/2007	4,600,000
Iowa Student Loan Liquidity Corporation	08/22/2007	12,800,000
Iowa Student Loan Liquidity Corporation	08/23/2007	7,900,000
Indiana Secondary Market for Education Loans	08/23/2007	10,925,000

Total UBS Financial Services, Inc. – Auction Rate Holdings 153,125,000

Total Coach, Inc. Investments

953,743,875

Coach Services, Inc. Investments

Lehman Brothers - Auction Rate Holdings (AAA Rated)

Maturity Date	Amount
07/31/2007	8,600,000
08/01/2007	10,450,000
08/07/2007	25,000,000
08/09/2007	25,000,000
08/10/2007	8,700,000
08/14/2007	1,300,000
08/15/2007	13,350,000
08/16/2007	20,750,000
08/17/2007	2,975,000
08/21/2007	16,300,000
	07/31/2007 08/01/2007 08/07/2007 08/09/2007 08/10/2007 08/14/2007 08/15/2007 08/16/2007

Total Lehman Brothers – Auction Rate Holdings 132,425,000

Total Coach Services, Inc. InvTestments

132,425,000

Schedule 9.3: Existing Investments 7/26/2007

<u>Coach Manufacturing Limited Investments - Hong Kong Subsidiary</u>

HSBC Bank – Time Deposits and Savings

(A1+ Rated)

Issuer		Maturity Date	Amour	nt	
HSBC Bank Hong Kong – Time Deposit		07/27/2007	<u> </u>	2,637,309	
HSBC Bank Hong Kong – Time Beposit HSBC Bank Hong Kong – Savings Deposit		07/27/2007		10,052,237	
1326 Built Hong Rong Suvingo Deposit		0772772007		10,032,237	
	Total HSBC Bank – Time D	eposits and Savir	ıgs	12,689,546	
JP Morgan Chase – Time Deposit Account					
Issuer		Maturity Date	Amour	nt	
IP Morgan Hong Kong		07/27/2007		13,504,022	
	Total JP Morgan Chase – Tir	ne Deposit Accou	ınt	13,504,022	
	-	OC 400 FC0			
Total Coach Manufacturing Limited Investments	•	26,193,568			
Coach Stores Canada, Inc. Investments					
(Currency CAD)					
HSBC Bank – Bankers Acceptances	R1 High Rated				
		M			
Issuer TD Bank – Bankers Acceptance		Maturity Date 08/02/07	Amoun		
Scotia Bank – Bankers Acceptance		08/02/07	CAD CAD	2,397,915 5,181,251	
TD Banks – Bankers Acceptance		08/24/07	CAD	8,369,712	
Royal Bank of Canada – Bankers Acceptance		08/31/07	CAD	7,964,846	
Savings Account		07/27/07	CAD	9,401,325	
Javings recount		07727707	CILD	3,401,323	
	Total Coach Stores Canada	a, Inc. Investmen	ts CAD	33,315,049	
	Total Coach Stores Canada, Inc. I	Investments		CAD	33,315,04
	USD Conversion @1.0429 CAD/U	JSD			31,944,62
<u>Coach Japan, Inc</u> .					
(Currency JPY)					
JP Morgan – Money Market Fund	AAA Rated				
-	3.4	Tall 21 Date	A		
Issuer JP Morgan JPY Liquidity Fund			Amount JPY 2,	,400,000,000	
1 11015an of 1 Diquidity Fund	07	710/0/	JII 2,	,-00,000,000	
	Total Co	ach Japan, Inc.	JPY 2,	,400,000,000	
	Total Coach Japan, Inc. Inves	stments		JPY	2,400,000,00
	LICE Communication (2) 120 F7 III				_, ,

USD Conversion @ 120.57 JPY/USD

JPY

1,164,212,516

Grand Total Coach, Inc. and Subsidiaries

- I, Lew Frankfort, certify that,
- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Coach, Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this quarterly report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 11, 2011

By: /s/ Lew Frankfort

Name: Lew Frankfort

Title: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

- I, Michael F. Devine, III, certify that,
- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Coach, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this quarterly report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 11, 2011

By: /s/ Michael F. Devine, III

Name: Michael F. Devine, III

Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as created by Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the undersigned officer of Coach, Inc. (the "Company") hereby certifies, to such officer's knowledge, that:

- (i) the accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of the Company for the fiscal quarter ended April 2, 2011 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or Section 15(d), as applicable, of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (ii) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: May 11, 2011

Name: Lew Frankfort

By: /s/ Lew Frankfort

Title: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as created by Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the undersigned officer of Coach, Inc. (the "Company") hereby certifies, to such officer's knowledge, that:

- (i) the accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of the Company for the fiscal quarter ended April 2, 2011 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or Section 15(d), as applicable, of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (ii) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: May 11, 2011

By: /s/ Michael F. Devine, III

Name: Michael F. Devine, III

Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer